INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality $6^{"} \times 9^{"}$ black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

Bell & Howell Information and Learning 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 800-521-0600

UMI®

<u>Transcriptional Regulation of the Human B-Amyloid</u> <u>Precursor Protein Gene</u>

Martin Bourbonnière

Department of Neurology and Neurosurgery McGill University, Montreal August 1997

A thesis submited to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

© Martin Bourbonnière, 1997



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Acquisitions et services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your file Votre référence

Our file Notre référence

The author has granted a nonexclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission. L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

0-612-44367-1



-À ma famille-

.

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge the members of my advisory committee, Drs Ken Hastings, André Royal and Jean-Pierre Julien for their advice and stimulating discussions throughout my graduate work. I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Josephine Nalbantoglu for her patience. Josephine was always available for me no matter how busy she was. She loved her work so much that she even insisted that I call her at home during the week-ends to tell her about the latest results. She is an example of scientific integrity. I would also like to acknowledge The Alzheimer Society of Canada, The Scottish Rite Charitable Foundation of Canada and The Montreal Neurological Institute for their financial support. I thank the past and present members of the neuroimmnulogy unit; the professors, Drs Jack Antel, Neil Cashman, Trevor Owens and Voon Wee Yong; two graduate students, Vincent Dodelet and Burkhard Becher who are now friends for life (and drinking buddies). Special thanks to Manon Blain, a wonderful person who was a friend from the beginning. Je tiens particulièrement à remercier mes parents, Jean et Micheline Bourbonnière pour leur amour et leur support inconditionnel depuis le début de mes études universitaires. Finalement, je ne remercierai jamais assez ma compagne, Danie Rossignol, ainsi que mon fils Nicolas de leur amour et pour leur patience durant mes fréquentes absences. Ils furent une source de motivation constante dans les dernières étapes de la rédaction de cette thèse.

Publications

Some of the results presented in this thesis have been published or led to related publications in the following peer reviewed journals.

Bourbonnière, M. and Nalbantoglu, J. (1993). Expression of amyloid precursor protein in a neuronal cell line: functional activity of proximal regulatory elements. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 19, 246-250.

Bourbonnière, M. and Nalbantoglu, J. (1996). The helix-loop-helix transcription factor USF interacts with the basal promoter of human amyloid precursor protein. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 35, 304-308.

Bourbonnière, M., Shekarabi, M., and Nalbantoglu, J. (1997). Enhanced expression of amyloid precursor protein in response to dibutyryl cyclic AMP is not mediated by the transcription factor AP-2. J. Neurochem. *68*, 909-916.

Shekarabi, M., Bourbonnière, M., Dagenais, A., and Nalbantoglu, J. (1997). Transcriptional regulation of amyloid precursor protein during dibutyryl cyclic AMPinduced differentiation of NG108-15 cells. J. Neurochem. 68, 970-978.

Bourbonnière, M., Shekarabi, M., and Nalbantoglu, J. (1997). Determination of molecular weights of nucleic acid-binding proteins by UV photo-crosslinking and SDS-PAGE. Biotechniques 23, 60-62.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements.		
Publications.		
Table of Contents.	iii	
List of Figures.	vi	
List of Tables.	viii	
List of Abbreviations	ix	
Abstract.	xi	
Résumé.	xii	
Statement of Originality.	xiv	
Chapter 1: Introduction	1.1	
The ß-amyloid precursor protein gene.	1.2	
Structure and processing of APP.	1.5	
The B-amyloid precursor protein family.	1.6	
Functions of APP and B-amyloid.	1.8	
Alzheimer disease.	1.11	
Risk factors for Alzheimer disease.		
Down Syndrome and Alzheimer disease.		
Genetics of Alzheimer disease.	1.14	
Amyloid precursor protein.	1.14	
Apolipoprotein E.	1.14	
Presenilins.		
The amyloid hypothesis.	1.19	
Rationale.		

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

2.1

Differentiation of NG108-15 cells.	2.1
Plasmids.	2.2
Oligonucleotides.	2.3
Recombinant PCR mutagenesis.	2.4
Calcium phosphate transfections.	2.6
Lipofectin TM transfections.	2.6
Transfection of Drosophila S2 cells.	2.6
Reporter gene assays.	2.7
Preparation of nuclear extracts.	2.8
Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis.	2.9
DNase I footprinting analysis.	2.10
SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis.	2.10
UV crosslinking.	2.11
In Vitro Transcription and Translation-TNT TM .	2.12
In vitro Transcription.	2.12
Primer extension assays.	2.13

Chapter 3: Results

Functional activity of proximal regulatory elements of the human	
ß-amyloid precursor protein promoter in NG108-15.	3.1

Chapter 4: Results

The helix-loop-helix transcription factor USF interacts with	
the basal promoter of human ß-amyloid precursor protein gene.	4.1

Chapter 5: Results

Transcription factor Sp1 recognizes an essential element in	
the promoter of the human B-amyloid precursor protein gene.	5.1

Chapter 6: Results

The Sp1 and USF elements of the human ß-amyloid precursor protein gene	
are necessary for full promoter activity.	6.1

Chapter 7: Results

Enhanced expression of the β-amyloid precursor protein gene in response to dibutyryl cAMP is not mediated by the transcription factor AP-2.	7.1
Chapter 8: Discussion	8.1
Pattern of binding of nuclear proteins to proximal sequences	
of APP promoter.	8.3
Characteristics of the GC-element.	8.4
Characteristics of the E box - USF element.	8.5
Characteristics of the Spl element.	8.7
Role of the GC Sp1 and USF elements in transcription of APP.	8.9
Regulation of APP transcription by cAMP.	8.15
Conclusion.	8.19

Chapter 9: Bibliography

9.1

List of Figures

Fig. 1.1	Localization of B-amyloid in APP.	1.7
Fig. 3.1	Functional activity of the proximal promoter region of the human	
	APP gene.	3.3
Fig. 3.2	Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis of the 48 bp MspI	
	fragment (-100 to -52).	3.4
Fig. 3.3	DNAse I footprinting analysis of the restriction fragment	
	Xma III / BamH I of the APP promoter.	3.5
Fig. 3.4	Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis of oligonucleotide APP-GC1.	3.7
Fig. 3.5	UV-photocrosslinking of oligonucleotide APP-GC1.	3.8
Fig. 4.1	Structural features of the 5' upstream regulatory region of the	
	human APP gene.	4.4
Fig. 4.2	The APP-E1 and Ad-USF bind to a common factor(s) in	
	HeLa cell nuclear extract.	4.5
Fig. 4.3	The APP-E1 - protein complex is recognized by an antibody against USF.	4.6
Fig. 4.4	A USF-like APP-E1 binding protein is present in nuclear extracts	
	of neuronal cell lines.	4.8
Fig. 4.5	USF can interact directly with APP-E1.	4.9
Fig. 4.6	Transactivation of human APP promoter by USF.	4.12
Fig. 5.1	DNase I footprinting analysis of the APP promoter with	
	recombinant Sp1 protein.	5.3
Fig. 5.2	Sp1 binds the consensus Sp1 element in the APP promoter.	5.4
Fig. 5.3	Sp1 and USF-1 bind to an oligonucleotide from the APP promoter	
	containing both elements.	5.6
Fig. 5.4	Oligonucleotide SP1-USF is recognized by proteins present in	
	HeLa nuclear extracts.	5.7
Fig. 5.5	Co-transfection assays with Sp1 and the APP minimal promoter in	
	Drosophila S2 cells.	5.9
Fig. 6.1	Transient transfection of the APP promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.	6.3

Fig. 6.2	Schematic representation of the APP minimal promoter.	6.5
Fig. 6.3	EMSA of the mutations introduced into the Sp1 element.	6.6
Fig. 6.4	EMSA of the mutations introduced into the USF element.	6.7
Fig. 6.5	Analysis of the transcriptional start sites of mutants of the APP promoter.	6.9
Fig. 6.6	Co-transfection assays of USF-1 and the APP promoter in HepG2 cells.	6.10
Fig. 6.7	Co-transfection assays in HepG2 cells of USF-1 and an APP promoter	
	carrying a mutated USF element.	6.11
Fig. 6.8	Transient transfections of mutants of the APP promoter in NG108-15	
	and HepG2 cells.	6.14
Fig. 6.9	Transient transfections of truncated mutants of the APP promoter in	
	NG108-15.	6.15
Fig. 6.10	Representative CAT assays of mutants of the APP promoter.	6.16
Fig. 7.1	Transcriptional activation in NG108-15 cells of the APP promoter	
	by dbcAMP.	7.3
Fig. 7.2	Transcriptional activation in HepG2 cells of the APP promoter	
	by the transcription factor AP-2.	7.5
Fig. 7.3	The transcription factor AP-2 fails to recognize the putative	
	AP-2 element located in the APP promoter.	7.7
Fig. 8.1	Schematic representation of regulatory elements of the APP promoter	82

List of Tables

1

Table 1	Mutational analysis of the APP promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.	8.10
Table 2	Comparison of mutational analysis of the APP promoter.	8.12

List of Abbreviations

AD	Alzheimer Disease
ApoE	Apolipoprotein E
APLP	Amyloid Precursor-Like Protein
APP	β-Amyloid Precursor Protein
APPL	Amyloid Precursor Protein-Like
bFGF	basic Fibroblast Growth Factor
bHLH	basic Helix-Loop-Helix
CAT	Chloramphenicol Acetyl Transferase
CBP	CREB Binding Protein
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CRE	cAMP Response Element
CREB	cAMP Response Element Binding Protein
dbcAMP	Dibutyryl Cyclic Adenosine Monophosphate
DS	Down Syndrome
EGF	Epidermal Growth Factor
EMSA	Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Analysis
FAD	Familial Alzheimer Disease
HDL	Hight Density Lipoprotein
HSE	Heat Shock Response Element
HSV	Herpes Simplex Virus
hTAF	human Transcription Factor II D Associated Factors
IL-1	Interleukin-1
JNK	JUN N-Terminal Kinase
KPI	Kunitz-like Protease Inhibitor Domain
LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein
LTR	Long Terminal Repeat
LZ	Leucine Zipper
NFT	Neurofibrillary Tangles

Neurofibrillary Tangles	NFT
Nerve Growth Factor	NGF
Paired Helical Filaments	PHF
Protéine Précurseur de la B-Amyloïde	PPA
Presenilin	PS
Rous Sarcoma Virus	RSV
Sporadic Alzheimer Disease	SAD
Stress Activated Protein Kinase	SAPK
secreted B-Amyloid Precursor Protein	sAPP
TATA Box Binding Protein	TBP
Transcription Factor II D	TFIID
Transforming Growth Factor B	TGFβ
Thymidine Kinase	ТК
Very Low Density Lipoprotein	VLDL

.

<u>Abstract</u>

The β-amyloid precursor protein (APP) is an extensively processed membrane protein with a single membrane spanning domain. One of the natural proteolytic products of APP is a peptide of 39 to 43 amino acids in length, *B*-amyloid, that has been identified as a major constituent of senile plaques, a neuropathological hallmark of Alzheimer disease (AD). In Down syndrome (DS) (trisomy 21), overexpression of the APP gene, located on chromosome 21, is thought to be responsible for the early formation of senile plaques in the brain of DS patients. We investigated the transcriptional regulation of the APP gene in order to identify the *cis*-elements located in its promoter and the *trans*-acting factors recognizing these elements. Identification of the factors regulating APP gene expression could help define conditions leading to the development of AD. The APP promoter possesses multiple transcriptional start sites, has a high percentage of GC and lacks a consensus TATA box. We have characterized, using electrophoretic mobility shift analysis (EMSA), DNase I footprinting, site-directed mutagenesis and transfection studies, three elements located in close proximity of the major transcriptional start sites of APP. We present evidence that two of the elements are recognized by the ubiquitous transcription factors Sp1 and USF respectively. Both the Sp1 and USF elements are essential for full activity of the APP promoter, regulate the APP promoter in an additive manner and synergize with the factor(s) recognizing a GC-rich element located upstream in transient transfection assays in NG108-15 and HepG2 cell lines. We also show that treatment by cyclic AMP of NG108-15 cells which had been transiently transfected with reporter constructs driven by different portions of the APP promoter caused an increase in reporter gene activity mediated by sequences located between -2991 to -488 and -303 to -204, even though the upstream sequences of APP do not contain a canonical cyclic AMP response element. Co-transfection assays carried out in HepG2 cells with AP-2, a cAMP-regulated transcription factor, failed to activate the APP promoter through the AP-2 consensus sequence (GCCNNNCGG) located at position -205.

<u>Résumé</u>

La protein précurseur de la B-amyloïde (PPA) est une protéine possédant un domaine transmembranaire et soumise à de nombreuses modifications post-traductionnelles. La PPA est clivée par des protéases cellulaires pour générer un peptide de 39 à 42 acides aminés nommé *B*-amyloïde. La *B*-amyloïde a été identifiée comme la principale composante des plaques séniles observées dans le cerveau des individus atteints de la maladie d'Alzheimer. Chez les personnes souffrant de Syndrome de Down (trisomy 21), surexpression du gène de la PPA, causée par la troisième copie située sur le chromosome 21, est soupconnée être responsable de la formation de plaques seniles très tôt chez les individus atteints. Nous avons entrepris de caractériser le promoteur du gène de la PPA dans le but d'identifier les séquences régulatrices (éléments) presentes en amont du site d'initiation de la transcription ainsi que les protéines les reconnaissant. Nous avons caractérisé le rôle de trois éléments du promoteur de la PPA situés entre les positions -96 et -30 relativement au site principal d'initiation de la transcription. Nous démontrons que deux de ces éléments sont reconnus par les facteurs de transcription Sp1 et USF. Les élément reconnus par Sp1 et USF sont essentiels au bon fonctionnement du promoteur de la PPA et partiticipent de manière additive à l'activité du promoteur en essais transitoires de transfection dans les lignées cellulaires NG108-15 and HepG2. De plus, nous avons observé que le protéines reconnaissant les éléments Sp1 et USF agissent de manière synergique avec le troisième élément, situé en amont, pour conférer sa pleine activité au promoteur de la PPA. Dans une autre série d'expériences, nous démontrons qu'en essais transitoire de transfection, le traitement de la lignée cellulaire NG108-15 avec de l'AMP cyclique mène à l'activation d'un gène rapporteur sous le contrôle de diverses portions du promoteur de la PPA, bien que le promoteur de la PPA ne possède pas de séquences consensus reconnues par le facteur de transcripton CREB (cyclic AMP response element binding protein). Les regions étant responsables de cette activation sont situées entre les positions -303 et -204, et -2991 et -488. En essais transitoires de transection dans des cellules HepG2, la co-transfection du facteur de transcription AP-2, qui est activé par l'AMP cyclique, et du promoteur de la PPA

ne résultat pas en une augmentation de l'activité du promoteur par la séquence consensus de AP-2 (GCCNNNCGG) présente à la position -205.

Statement of Originality

As stated in the guidelines concerning thesis preparation, Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research, McGill University: "Elements in the thesis that are to be considered as contribution to original knowledge must be clearly indicated in the preface or by a separate statement at the beginning or at the end of the thesis. This requirement is mandatory for Ph.D. thesis.

٠

We have characterized DNA elements which are involved in basal and inducible expression of the *APP* gene:

- We have shown that an E box (CANNTG) in the proximal APP promoter is essential for APP transcription. We have further determined that the transcription factor USF transactivates the APP promoter in a specific manner through its recognition of this E box.
- 2. We have shown that *in vitro* the transcription factor Sp1 recognizes an essential Sp1 element of the *APP* promoter.
- 3. We have shown that protein(s) recognizing the GC-element, located upstream of Sp1 and USF binding sites. act in a synergistic manner with Sp1 and USF to confer full activity to the *APP* promoter.
- 4. We determined that cAMP treatment of NG108-15 cells activated the *APP* promoter through two different regions but that this activation did not occur through a putative AP-2 binding site in the *APP* promoter.

Chapter 1

Introduction

One of the neuropathological hallmarks of Alzheimer disease (AD) is the presence of extracellular protein deposits in the cerebral cortex and blood vessels of the brain. The major constituent of these extracellular deposits called senile plaques, is a small peptide of 39-42 amino acids called B-amyloid (Glenner and Wong, 1984). Senile plaques are also present in the brain of individuals affected by Down syndrome (DS) and to a certain extent in normal aging (Masters et al., 1985). In senile plaques, B-amyloid is present as insoluble filaments that form fibrils of 7-9 nm in width. Other constituents of senile plaques are alpha-1 antichymotrypsin (Abraham et al., 1988), apolipoprotein E (ApoE) (Namba et al., 1991), lysosomal proteases (Cataldo et al., 1990), antioxidant enzymes (Pappolla et al., 1992) and heparan sulfate proteoglycans (Snow et al., 1990). Besides senile plagues, other neuropathological characteristics of AD include intracellular neurofibrillary tangles, dystrophic neurites and neuronal cell loss towards the end of the disease. In AD, neurofibrillary tangles (NFT) are present in dystrophic neurites that surround the senile plaques. Intracellular NFT are made of paired helical filaments (PHF). The major constituent of the PHF is the abnormally hyperphosphorylated TAU protein (Delacourte and Defossez, 1986). TAU has been characterized as being predominantly a microtubule associated protein which plays a role in microtubule stabilization. In the central nervous system, TAU is mostly present in neurons. It is located in axons (Binder et al, 1985) although it can also be observed in dendrites (Migheli et al., 1988). The cytoskeleton of dystrophic neurites is severely destabilized (Schmidt et al., 1991) and the structure of synapses is lost (Masliah et al., 1989).

The ß-amyloid precursor protein gene.

Isolation of and purification of β -amyloid from senile plaques led to the cloning of a cDNA encoding a protein of 695 amino acids that was named the β -amyloid precursor protein (APP) (Goldgaber et al., 1987; Kang et al., 1987; Robakis et al., 1987; Tanzi et al., 1987). *APP* is located on the long arm of chromosome 21, spans more than 200 kilobases and is constituted of at least 16 exons (Lemaire et al., 1989). Alternative splicing gives rise to at least five different transcripts, the major ones encoding for proteins of 695, 751 and 770 amino acids (Kitaguchi et al., 1988; Ponte et al., 1988; Tanzi et al., 1988; de Sauvage and Octave, 1989; Konig et al., 1993). *APP* is expressed ubiquitously with higher levels found in the brain and kidneys (Neve et al., 1988).

Expression of APP in the mouse is first detected in 9.5 day embryos in motor neurons of the hind brain and spinal cord, and is initially restricted to the developing central and peripheral nervous systems (Fisher et al., 1991; Salbaum and Ruddle 1994). At this stage, APP may be involved in axogenesis since it is expressed only on differentiated neurons at a time when they grow neurites and generate axons (Salbaum and Ruddle, 1994). By day 11.5, APP protein is detected on only subsets of differentiated neurons (Salbaum and Ruddle, 1994). In the rat, levels of total APP mRNA are highest in the second postnatal week (Sherman and Higgins, 1992) which is the time of brain maturation suggesting that at this later period APP expression may be associated with synaptogenesis (Sherman and Higgins, 1992; Ohta et al., 1993). This pattern of expression implies that there is both developmental and cell-type specific regulation of the APP gene.

In the adult, *APP* is expressed in many tissues (Tanzi et al., 1987) and accordingly, the 5' upstream region of the *APP* gene resembles that of the promoters of housekeeping genes with no CAAT or TATA boxes but with several GC boxes and multiple transcriptional start sites (Salbaum et al., 1988; LaFauci et al., 1989). There is a high level of conservation of sequence in the 500 base pairs upstream of the major transcriptional start site between humans and rodents (Izumi et al. 1992; Chernak, 1993). In humans, homology with consensus sequences

for AP-1, at positions -350 and -45, presence of six GC boxes (putative Sp1 binding sites) between -300 and -200 as well as a heat shock response element (HSE) (-310) have been reported (Salbaum et al., 1988). The region located between positions -96 to +100 relative to the major transcriptional start site has been shown to be fully functional as a basal promoter suggesting that sequences upstream of -96 are not essential for basal transcription (Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992).

Growth factors have been shown to increase the expression levels of the *APP* gene. Treatment of endothelial cells and cultured astrocytes with interleukin-1ß (IL-1) (Goldgaber et al., 1989; Gray and Patel, 1993a), transforming growth factor ß (TGFB) (Gray and Patel, 1993a) and basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) (Gray and Patel, 1993b) led to an increase in *APP* mRNA levels. The observed increases varied between 1.6 and 2.0 fold except for bFGF which caused a 4.5 fold increase in *APP* expression. Lahiri and Nall (1995) observed an increase in activity of a reporter gene under the control of either 489 or 416 bases of upstream regulatory sequences from the *APP* promoter in transiently transfected PC12 cells treated with nerve growth factor (NGF), bFGF, phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA), IL-1 and retinoic acid. The activation was only observed when the cells were treated for a period of four days with the agents before transfections were performed, suggesting that this was not due to an immediate effect but rather to slow changes induced by the agents.

Further investigation of the effects of IL-1 on *APP* expression led to the identification of a region of the promoter located between -485 and -305 responsible for the increase in *APP* activity (Donnelly et al., 1990). This region contains an AP-1 consensus sequence and the HSE originally described by Salbaum and co-workers (1988). A direct role for the AP-1 element located at position -350 of the *APP* promoter was later demonstrated (Trejo et al. 1994). Treatment of 132N1 and HeLa cells with PMA, which activates AP-1 activity through protein kinase C, increased more than 4 fold the activity of a reporter gene under the control of 488 bases of upstream sequences from the *APP* promoter. These workers demonstrated that *in vitro*, c-Jun, Jun B and Fra 1 but not c-Fos, Jun D or Fra 2 were part of a complex formed with an oligonucleotide containing the *APP* AP-1 element. In co-transfection studies, c-Jun,

but not c-Fos, activated the *APP* promoter. These results suggest a direct role for c-Jun in the regulation of the *APP* promoter. c-Jun is activated by growth factors, such as EGF (epidermal growth factor), NGF (Minden et al., 1994) and cellular stress through a family of protein kinases called stress activated protein kinase (SAPK) (Kyriakis et al., 1994) or Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) (Hibi et al., 1993). Interestingly, c-Jun kinase has been shown to be activated in HepG2 cells treated with IL-1 α (Bird et al., 1994) which would agree with previous results reporting that IL-1 increased *APP* promoter activity through a region containing an AP-1 element (Donnelly et al., 1990).

Cellular stress induced by heat shock treatments, ethanol and sodium arsenite on the neuroblastoma NT2 and HeLa cell lines led to the increase in activity of a luciferase reporter gene under the control of 488 base pairs of upstream regulatory sequences of the *APP* promoter (Dewji et al. 1995). The largest increase (10 fold) was observed following heat shock treament whereas ethanol and sodium arsenite caused a 2- and 3- fold increase respectively. Heat shock treatment of NT2 cells induced recognition of the HSE present in the *APP* promoter in a specific manner, suggesting that heat shock proteins could be involved in regulation of *APP* expression following cellular stress. Heat shock had previously been reported to increase *APP* mRNA levels 1.6 fold in lymphoblastoid cell lines (Abe et al., 1991).

A role for the NF- κ B family of transcription factors has also been proposed. The introduction of two oligonucleotides (-2257 to -2234 and -1844 to -1821 of the *APP* promoter) upstream of an heterologous promoter led to an increase of reporter gene activity when co-transfected with expression vectors for p50, p50/p65 and p50/c-Rel (Grilli et al., 1995). In another series of experiments it was demonstrated that treatment of primary neuronal cultures with IL-1B and glutamate increased the recognition of the NF- κ B elements from the *APP* promoter and again activated an heterologous promoter carrying *APP* NF- κ B binding sites (Grilli et al., 1996). However, direct activation of the *APP* promoter by NF- κ B has not been reported. These studies suggest that signal transduction pathways leading to an activation of the NF- κ B family of transcription factors could result in an increase in expression of the *APP* promoter.

Structure and processing of B-amyloid precursor protein.

The deduced amino acid sequence from the initial cloning of the cDNA encoding APP predicted a protein of 695 amino acids with a single transmembrane domain, a short intracellular C-terminal domain and large extracellular N-terminal domain reminiscent of the structure of a receptor protein (Goldgaber et al., 1987; Kang et al., 1987; Robakis et al., 1987; Tanzi et al., 1987). Alternative splicing of APP primary transcripts give rise to three major proteins of 695, 751 and 770 amino acids. The 751 and 770 forms of the protein contain a domain sharing homology with the Kunitz-type serine protease inhibitor family (Kitaguchi et al., 1988; Ponte et al., 1988; Tanzi et al., 1988). APP has been shown to be subject to Nlinked and O-linked glycosylation in the extracellular domain as well as phosphorylation at two different sites in the intracellular domain (reviewed in Selkoe, 1994). The cytoplasmic end of APP contains a consensus motif for reinternalization through clathrin-coated vesicles and consequent targeting to the endosomal lysosomal pathways (Chen et al., 1990). The purification of late endosomes/lysomes has demonstrated the presence of both full length APP and short C-terminal fragments containing B-amyloid (Haass et al., 1992a), suggesting that Bamyloid was generated through the endosome/lysosome pathway.

The C-terminal end of the β -amyloid peptide is located inside the transmembrane domain of APP whereas its N-terminal end faces the extracellular milieu (see Fig. 1.1). APP is processed by proteases to give rise to a secreted form (sAPP). This cleavage which involves the α -secretase cleaves the β -amyloid in two (Esch et al., 1990). In order to generate β -amyloid peptides, two independent proteolytic events are thought to occur. First, the β -secretase cleaves at the N-terminal end of β -amyloid followed by γ -secretase cleavage at the C-terminal end to liberate β -amyloid (Haass et al., 1992b; Seubert et al., 1992). The γ -secretase activity is responsible for the heterogeneity in the length of β -amyloid (39-42 amino acids). So far, none of the secretases have been identified.

The β -amyloid precursor protein family.

APP is a member of a larger gene family encoding single spanning membrane proteins. An homologue of APP, called amyloid precursor protein-like (APPL), was identified in Drosophila melanogaster (Rosen et al., 1989). APPL immunoreactivity is first detected in developing neurons and remains associated with them after differentiation. In Drosophila, APPL expression is restricted to the peripheral and central nervous systems suggesting an evolutionarily conserved function associated with the nervous systems (Luo et al., 1990). Drosophila melanogaster flies deficient for APPL show behavioral deficits that can be compensated by introduction of human APP (Luo et al., 1992). Caenorhabditis elegans has also been reported to express an homologue of APP (Daigle and Li, 1993). Apl-1, for amyloid precursor protein-like, has only been partly characterized and whether it plays a role in development of *Caenorhabditis elegans* nervous sytems has not been determined. In humans, two genes have been identified that code for proteins related to APP. The predicted amino acid sequence deduced from the cDNA of the amyloid precursor-like protein-1 (APLP-1) shows 64% similarity to APP and shares most of its structural characteristics except for the presence of a ß-amyloid domain (Wasco et al., 1992). APLP-1 is ubiquitously expressed with highest levels observed in the brain. Using immunohistochemistry, APLP-1 was localized to the post-synaptic density in rat as opposed to APP which is associated with synaptic membranes (Kim et al., 1997). The second gene, APLP-2, codes for a protein predicted to have 71% similarity (52 % identical) at the amino acid level with APP (Wasco et al., 1993). In contrast to APLP-1, both the expression pattern and cellular localization of APLP-2 are similar to that of APP (Slunt et al., 1994). Of all the members of this family of single spanning membrane proteins, only APP possesses the B-amyloid domain found in senile plaques. Whether APLP-1 and APLP-2 play a role in the development of AD through a direct or indirect mechanism has not been determined.

Fig. 1.1 Localization of B-amyloid in APP.

Schematic representation of the localization of β -amyloid in APP. The cleavage sites of the various secretases are indicated by arrows. Only the transmembrane region of APP is represented.



Functions of APP and **B**-amyloid.

The functional role of APP has not been clearly defined yet. The protein is ubiquitously expressed and extensively processed. These reasons have greatly contributed to slowing down determination of the exact function of APP. Moreover, it is still not clear if the normal function(s) of the various forms of APP are involved in the development of AD.

The transmembrane form of APP was proposed to play a role in neurite extension. In an elegant series of experiments, Qiu et al., (1995) have shown that primary rat hippocampal neurons grown on a monolayer of CHO cells, which had been transfected with various forms of full length APP, had enhanced neurite outgrowth as compared to when they were grown on non-transfected CHO cells. The soluble forms of APP present in conditioned media had no significant effect on neurite outgrowth. These data suggested that the transmembrane form of APP could interact with proteins on the surface of neurons to promote the extension of neurites. The putative receptor of membrane-bound APP has not been identified yet. Another function proposed for the transmembrane form of APP is its possible role as a receptor itself, based on homology with the receptor for the insulin-like growth factor II. Nishimoto et al. (1993) proposed that the short intracellular C-terminus portion of APP could interact with G proteins. They went on to show that the amino acids located between position 657 and 676 (APP-695 numbering) interacted in vitro with the heterotrimeric GTP-binding protein G₀ but not with other G proteins. G₀ proteins have been proposed to play a role in the regulation of cellular calcium levels through voltage sensitive ion channels. It is still not clear if this putative interaction plays a role, in vivo, in the development of AD.

The secreted forms of APP (sAPP) were the first reported to have a putative physiological function (Oltersdorf et al., 1989; Van Nostrand et al., 1989; Sinha, et al., 1990). The alternative splicing of the *APP* mRNA leads to the presence of a Kunitz-like protease inhibitor domain (KPI) in APP770 and APP751 or its absence in APP695. The KPI domains are involved in inhibitory processes of serine type proteases, like trypsin and chymotrypsin. In fact, the secreted forms of APP containing the KPI-like domain have been shown to be protease

nexin II (Oltersdorf et al., 1989; Van Nostrand et al., 1989), a protease inhibitor involved in the clotting cascade by complexing with factor XIa (Smith et al., 1990). Another function proposed for sAPP is a role in promoting cell growth (Saitoh et al., 1989). Experiments performed by Saitoh's group identified an essential region of five amino acids (RERMS: arg-glu-arg-met-ser), which is present in all forms of sAPP, located just beyond the point of insertion of the KPI domain (Ninomiya et al., 1993). Synthetic peptides containing this sequence were able to promote the growth of neuroblastoma cells, PC12 cells as well as fibroblasts. The putative receptor involved in the growth promoting functions of sAPP molecules has not been identified.

Also, APP has been found in growing neurites during rat development (Masliah et al., 1992), associated with the cytoskeleton of embryonic cortical neurons (Allinquant et al., 1994) and sorted to axons, and to a lesser extent to dendrites, in transfected primary cultures of hippocampal cells (Tienari et al., 1996). These observations have led to the proposal that APP could be involved in growth and maintenance of synapses. The molecular details of this putative function have not been worked out.

Interactions of APP with extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins was also proposed to be one of the possible mechanisms of how APP could be involved in synaptogenesis. APP can interact physically with members of the ECM proteins. Schubert et al., (1989) demonstrated that APP could bind an analog of heparan sulfate, heparin. APP can also recognize proteins of the basement membrane such as the proteoglycan perlican (Narindrasorasak et al., 1991). Other proteins from the ECM which have been shown capable of interacting with APP are laminin (Narindrasorasak et al., 1992), entactin (Narindrasorasak et al., 1995) and collagen (Beher et al., 1996).

The secreted forms of APP added exogenously to primary cultures of hippocampal neurons have been shown to lower internal calcium concentration (Mattson et al., 1993) and increase cGMP levels (Barger et al., 1995). The effect could be reproduced with a membrane permeable analogue of cGMP. The sAPP effect is through a membrane-associated guanylate

cyclase (Barger and Mattson, 1995). cGMP has been shown to protect neurons from glutamate toxicity and consequently one of the roles of sAPP could be to protect neurons from glutamate toxicity. These observations suggested that sAPP could play a role in signal transduction. Evidence has been published proposing that one of the possible mechanisms involved in the development of AD is abnormal signal transduction in early phases of the disease (reviewed in Saitoh et al., 1991). Whether this putative abnormal transduction of signal(s) directly involves APP has not been demonstrated.

The β -amyloid peptide is produced as a normal consequence of the processing of the precursor protein (Haass et al., 1992b; Seubert et al., 1992 and Shoji et al., 1992). It is present in the conditioned media of cultured cells, in the plasma and cerebral spinal fluid of humans and lower mammals. These findings suggest that β -amyloid has a normal function in cell homeostasis. Soluble β -amyloid peptides promote neurite outgrowth and survival of hippocampal neurons (Whitson et al., 1989). The neuroprotective characteristics of β -amyloid have been shown to be dependent on its soluble state (Yankner et al., 1990). However, β -amyloid peptides have a natural tendency to aggregate and form insoluble protein deposits (Pike et al., 1991). In tissue culture, aggregated β -amyloid peptides were shown to be neurotoxic whereas non-aggregated forms of β -amyloid were not (Pike et al., 1991; reviewed in Yankner, 1996).

Inactivation of the *APP* gene in mice did not yield any clues as what its normal physiological function might be (Zheng et al., 1995). Lack of expression of APP during gestation in homozygous mutant mice did not affect their normal development. The authors observed a decrease in overall body mass of 15% to 20% that correlated with a reduced food and water intake. They also observed a reduction in locomotor activity in the mutant mice when compared to wild type litter mates but did not determine the exact cause of this affliction. No abnormal pathologies were detected in APP-null mice except for diffuse reactive gliosis in certain but not all lines of mutant mice. These results suggest that APP is not necessary for normal development and/or that other members of its family (APLP-1 and 2) can compensate in part for its absence.

Alzheimer disease.

Alois Alzheimer was a psychiatrist born in Marktbreit, Germany, on June 14, 1864 (reviewed in Bick, 1994). Early in his career, he proposed that the many forms of dementias reported in textbooks of his time should be further characterized and subdivided into smaller groups. In 1906, at the meeting of southwest Germany psychiatrists held in Tübinguen, he reported the case of a 51 year old woman who had suffered from a form of pre-senile dementia. The combined psychological and histological descriptions of this first historical case of pre-senile dementia laid the foundations for the assignment of Alzheimer's name to similar cases by his colleague Emil Kraepelin, in 1910.

Today AD is recognized as the leading cause of dementia in the aging population. The age of onset of AD varies greatly. Individuals have been reported to be affected as early as the age of 35 (Martin et al., 1991). The prevalence of AD rises exponentially between the ages of 65 and 85 from 1% to 15%-25% respectively, depending on the population studied (reviewed in Katzman et al., 1994). Due to the wide distribution in the ages of onset, AD has been divided in two types: early and late onset. The age of 65 has become, for historical more than scientific reasons, the age that separates early from late onset cases of AD. Another level of distinction between forms of AD also exists: Familial Alzheimer Disease (FAD) versus Sporadic Alzheimer Disease (SAD). The distinction between FAD and SAD does not necessarily mean that one gene is involved but suggests that there may be a combination of genetic and/or environmental factors. Cases of AD that do not fall under the category of FAD are classified These still constitute close to 75% of all the AD cases. as SAD. The genetic and environmental factors that lead to the development AD are not all identified yet. The distribution of the AD cases between FAD and SAD will change as more risk factors are identified.

In the first years of the disease, individuals remain fairly independent with relatively intact judgement. With time, they become increasingly forgetful. As the disease progresses, supervision is needed and affected individuals can rarely be left alone. They start experiencing

difficulty expressing themselves, ask repetitive questions followed by progressive disorientation. In the final stages of AD, constant supervision is required. Patients develop abnormal reflexes, for example sucking or grasping. In the end, death is usually a consequence of pneumonia, sepsis or other illnesses that are frequent in the elderly (Berg and Morris, 1994). In FAD, life expectancy after the onset of the disease is between 7 to 10 years (Bird et al., 1989) but can show great variability (from 1 to 20 years). There are no significant differences between the duration of FAD and SAD.

Risk factors for Alzheimer disease.

Epidemiological studies have allowed the identification of some of the risk factors associated with AD. The most important risk factor is age (reviewed in Jorm et al., 1987). The risk of developing AD after the age of 65 doubles every 5 years. The absence of data on the population over the age 85 does not allow one to predict if this exponential progression holds after the age of 85.

Family history is another important risk factor associated with AD. The presence of a first degree relative (mother, father, brother or sister) affected by AD increases the probabilities of developing the disease later on in life (van Duijn et al., 1991). This increase is caused by the probable presence of genetic markers linked to the disease. As it was observed with age, the importance of this risk factor after the age of 80 is not known. So far, four genetic loci, located on chromosomes 1, 14, 19 and 21, have been linked to AD. The putative role of the products of the genes linked to these loci will be discussed in the section Genetics of Alzheimer Disease. Individuals who have suffered severe or repetitive head injuries have twice the risk of developing AD (reviewed in Mortimer et al., 1991). A study carried out in China (Zhang et al., 1990) determined that individuals over the age 75 who had low educational levels were twice at risk of developing AD as individuals of the same age who had completed grade eight in school. This first study was later confirmed by other groups (Snowdon et al., 1989; Katzman, 1993). In these studies, it has been put forth that increased risk of developing AD

may be associated with a reduced neuron reserve and consequently with a smaller synaptic reserve (Katzman, 1993). Gender was also proposed to be a risk factor in AD. In some studies, women were found to be at greater risk than men (Zhang et al., 1990; Heyman et al., 1991; Bachman et al., 1993). Differences in hormonal levels and education were proposed as possible explanation for these cases. So far, the risk factors associated with AD are either of a genetic nature or a combination of genetic and environmental factors.

Down Syndrome and Alzheimer disease.

Individuals affected with DS carry an extra copy or additional portions of chromosome 21. By the age of 35, these individuals develop neuropathologic characteristics that are similar to those of patients suffering from AD (Burger et al., 1973), that is formation of senile plaques and neurofibrillary tangles in similar areas of the brain. Progression of the dementia associated with DS is very similar with the one observed in AD (reviewed in Berg and Morris, 1994). 15% to 30% of DS patients will be affected by dementia by the age of 50 to 70 (Wisniewski and Rabe, 1986). The symptoms associated with DS dementia, for example increases in memory loss, decreased verbal output and increased disorientation, are all reminiscent of AD. In DS, the presence of diffuse deposits of B-amyloid, as early as the ages of 15 to 25, precedes the formation of senile plaques and appearance of dystrophic neurites (Giaccone et al., 1989). In normal aging and in AD, diffuse B-amyloid plaques can also be detected (Joachim et al., 1989). These observations led to the proposal that some of these diffuse deposits could, over long periods of time, become insoluble by, for example, a local increase in concentration of Bamyloid or other proteins found in senile plaques (reviewed in Selkoe, 1994). So far, this putative course of events has not been directly demonstrated. However, overexpression of APP, located on chromosome 21, through its third copy, and consequently overall increase in production of B-amyloid peptides, are thought to be the cause of all the similarities between individuals affected with DS and AD.

Genetics of Alzheimer disease.

Four genes have now been linked to Alzheimer disease. The APP gene on chromosome 21, the ApoE gene on chromosome 19 and two other recently identified genes called presenilin 1 and 2 (PS-1 and PS-2) located on chromosomes 14 and 1 respectively.

β-Amyloid precursor protein.

Mutations in the *APP* gene were the first to be linked to AD. So far six mutations have been identified that segregate with the disease (Levy et al., 1990; Chartier-Harlin et al., 1991; Goate et al., 1991; Murrel et al., 1991; Hendriks et al., 1992; Mullan et al., 1992). They account for 2% to 3% of all published cases of FAD and are all missense mutations located within or in close proximity of the putative cleavage sites that give rise to the β -amyloid peptide. These mutations are thought to alter the processing and/or the trafficking of APP. For example, mutations in amino acid 670 and 671 of APP (Swedish mutations) are located near the β -secretase cleavage site and increase proteolytic processing which results in a 5- to 8-fold increase in production of all forms of β -amyloid (Cai et al., 1993). Mutations around the α - and γ -secretase cleavage sites lead to an increased production of β -amyloid (1-42), the more amyloidogenic form of β -amyloid, when compared to β -amyloid (1-39/40) (reviewed in Hardy, 1997). These observations suggest that an overall increase in production or an altered ratio of the various forms of β -amyloid peptides predisposes to the development AD.

Apolipoprotein E.

The *ApoE* gene is so far the only gene that has been linked to late onset FAD and that is associated with SAD (Corder et al., 1993; Poirier et al., 1993; Saunders et al., 1993) The gene is located on the long arm of chromosome 19, contains four exons and gives rise to a 299 amino acid protein. It is the major lipoprotein expressed in the brain (Dierich et al., 1991). The mRNA is present only in glial cells although the protein can be found in neurons. Three alleles of the *ApoE* gene are found in the population, *ApoE*- ϵ 2, *ApoE*- ϵ 3 and *ApoE*- ϵ 4 with respective frequencies in the human population of 7%, 78% and 15% (reviewed in Roses, 1996). These proportions vary between racial and ethnic groups, especially for *ApoE*- ϵ 2 and *ApoE*- ϵ 4. The

proteins differ from one an other by one or two amino acids. ApoE4 has arginine residues at positions 112 and 158 of the protein, ApoE3 has a cysteine residue at position 112 and an arginine residue at position 158 whereas ApoE2 has two cysteines residues at those same positions. These changes are sufficient to change the overall charge of the molecules, where ApoE4 is the more positively charged and ApoE2 the less positively charged (reviewed in Poirier, 1994). ApoE is a component of the very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) and high density lipoprotein (HDL) complexes involved in metabolism of cholesterol (Mahley, 1988). It has been proposed that its role in the peripheral and central nervous systems, after neuronal injury, is to scavenge and sequester cholesterol (reviewed in Poirier, 1994). The ApoE-lipoprotein complexes are then taken up by neurons through the low density lipoprotein (LDL) receptor and intracellular free cholesterol is released and presumably transported to nerve terminals where it participates in neurite outgrowth and synaptogenesis. (Poirier et al., 1991).

The *ApoE* gene as a risk factor for AD was reported at the same time by Corder et al., (1993) and Poirier et al., (1993). They observed that the frequency of the *ApoE*- ε 4 allele was increased in AD affected individuals over the age of 60 when compared to a control population. In their studies, the frequency of *ApoE*- ε 4 in controls was 0.16 whereas in AD cases it was 0.40. This large increase was only observed for *ApoE*- ε 4 and not for the other two alleles. It was also observed that the *ApoE*- ε 2 allele could have a protective effect in the development of AD when compared to the other two alleles (Corder et al., 1994). Moreover, two copies of the *ApoE*- ε 4 decreases the age of onset of both FAD and SAD when compared to the age of onset of individuals carrying only one copy: ε 4/ ε 4 $< \varepsilon$ 4/ ε 3 $< \varepsilon$ 4/ ε 2 (Poirier et al., 1993).

In vitro, ApoE proteins interact physically with soluble β -amyloid peptides (Strittmatter et al., 1993) and promote the formation of insoluble fibrils (Ma et al., 1994). The formation of β -amyloid fibrils is dependent on the ApoE isoform. ApoE4 promotes the formation of insoluble β -amyloid more potently than ApoE3 and in turn ApoE3 more than ApoE2. In vivo, after neuropathological examination of AD patients, individuals carrying the ApoE- ϵ 4 allele showed a significant increase in the number of senile plaques (Schmechel et al., 1993). These observations, combined with the presence of ApoE in senile plaques, suggested that the mode

of action of ApoE in AD could be to promote the formation of soluble ß-amyloid into senile plaques in an isoform and age dependent manner. Another mechanism for ApoE in AD involving TAU has been proposed. ApoE binds *in vitro* to non-phosphorylated TAU (Strittmatter et al., 1994). ApoE3 binds more avidly to TAU then ApoE4. *In vivo*, ApoE can be found in the cytoplasm of neurons and is associated with NFT in AD (Namba et al., 1991). One of the roles of ApoE in neurons would be to protect TAU from hyperphosporylation which promotes the formation of PHF. Individuals with ApoE4 would be incapable of properly protecting TAU from this abnormal phosphorylation. So far no *in vivo* interactions between TAU and ApoE have been reported (reviewed in Yanker, 1996).

Presenilins.

The presentiin genes are responsible for the majority (~60%) of early onset FAD cases (Sherrington et al., 1996). PS-1, originally known as S182 (Sherrington et al., 1995) was identified using a positional cloning strategy against a putative region located on chromosome 14 (Schellenberg et al., 1992; St George-Hyslop et al., 1992; van Broeckhoven et al., 1992). The PS-2 gene (also known as STM2) was isolated based on its homology with PS-1 (Levy-Lehad et al., 1995; Li et al. 1995; Rogaev et al., 1995) and is responsible for FAD in Volga-German families. Like APP, PS-1 PS-2 are ubiquitously expressed. In rat brain, PS-1 is neurons, with some low levels observed in astrocytes and mostly expressed in oligodendrocytes of the white matter. The highest levels of PS-1 have been observed in the rat hippocampus, cerebellar granule cells and the choroid plexus (Kovacs et al., 1996). In humans similar results have been observed with PS-1 and PS-2 (Page et al., 1996; Takami et al., 1997). Results on the expression levels of the presenilins in AD cases versus controls are still controversial. Page et al. (1996) reported no differences in levels of expression of PS-1 whereas a second report (Takami et al., 1997) observed lower RNA levels of both presenilins in the hippocampus but not in the cerebellum. Presenilins are expressed at higher levels in areas of the brain that are vulnerable to AD neuropathology, but their distribution is not sufficient to account for all the selective vulnerability observed in AD (reviewed in Tanzi et al., 1996).
The *PS-1* and *PS-2* genes encode proteins of 463 and 448 amino acids respectively. PS-1 and PS-2 share 67% homology at the amino acid level suggesting a similarity in function. The deduced amino acid sequence predicts serpentine proteins of 6 to 9 transmembrane domains (Sherrington et al., 1995; Levy-Lehad et al., 1995) with both the C- and N-terminus of the protein present in the cytoplasm (Doan et al., 1996). In 1996, 33 mutations in *PS-1* had been identified in more than 60 kindreds and families and only 2 mutations had been found in *PS-2* in two unrelated families (reviewed in Tanzi et al., 1996). The majority of mutations identified in *PS-1* and *PS-2* are localized near or within putative transmembrane domains of the proteins (for a recent compilation see Hardy, 1997).

The role of the presenilin proteins in normal cells is still being defined. Some clues about their putative functions came from their homology with *Caenorhabditis elegans* proteins SEL-12 (~50%) and SPE-4 (25%). The SEL-12 was identified as a protein that facilitated signaling in the Notch/LIN-12 pathway that plays a role in developmental regulation of C. elegans (Levitan and Greenwald, 1995). Wild type PS-1 and PS-2 can rescue C. elegans sel-12 mutants whereas PS-1 carrying some of the FAD mutations can only partially rescue the mutant phenotype (Levitan et al., 1996). Mice where PS-1 had been inactivated by homologous recombination die during embryogenesis with defects in somitogenesis (Wong et al., 1997; Shen et al., 1997) similar to the one observed in Notch1 knock-out mice (Conlon et al., 1995). These results suggest that PS-1 could participate in Notch signaling during development but how partial inactivation or gain of function of the PS-1 protein in humans could lead to the neuropathological features and dementia associated with AD is still not known. Like the presenilins, SPE-4 is a transmembrane protein with seven hydrophobic regions. It is involved in trafficking of membrane proteins from specialized Golgi-derived organelles essential for spermatogenesis (L'Hernault and Arduengo, 1992). These observations about the intracellular localization of SPE-4 are similar to what was observed for PS-1 and PS-2. Both presenilin proteins have been localized to the endoplasmic reticulum, nuclear envelope and to a lesser extent the Golgi compartment (Kovacs et al., 1996). Both mature proteins are rapidly proteolytically processed to give rise to two fragments. PS-1 is found as two major polypeptides of 27 kDa (N-terminal fragment) and 18 kDa (C-terminal fragment) (Thinakaran

et al., 1996) whereas processing of PS-2 gives rise to a 34 kDa N-terminal fragment and a 20 kDa C-terminal fragment (Kim et al., 1997). The resulting fragments of PS-1 accumulate at a 1:1 stoichiometry (Thinakaran et al., 1996), suggesting that they are the functional units. It is still not clear whether they physically interact once processed and/or if they are part of a larger heteromeric functional complex.

Due to their predicted structure, homology to the C. elegans proteins SEL-12 and SPE-4 and cellular distribution, it was originally proposed that the presenilins could act as receptors, ion channels or in protein processing and/or trafficking (Sherrington et al., 1995,; Levy-Lahad et al., 1995; Kovacs et al., 1996). Evidence is now accumulating that in AD, the altered function of the presenilins is related to protein trafficking and/or processing. Fibroblast cells and plasma from patients carrying FAD mutations in PS-1 and PS-2 contain an increased amount of the more amyloidogenic peptide B-amyloid (1-42/43) (Scheuner et al., 1996). Transfection of mutant presenilins in cell lines leads to a 2 to 3 fold increase in the ratio of β -amyloid (1-42/43) over B-amyloid (1-40) (Borchelt et al., 1996; Citron et al., 1997; Tomita et al., 1997; Xia et al., 1997). Transgenic mice expressing presenilin mutants also produce an altered ratio in favor of the longer amyloidogenic form of B-amyloid (1-42/43) (Borchelt et al., 1996; Citron et al., 1997; Duff et al. 1996). These in vitro and in vivo results are in accordance with the observation that FAD patients carrying mutations in the presentiin genes have abundant deposits of B-amyloid (1-42/43) (Lemere et al., 1996; GomezIsla et al., 1997) How exactly mutations in these transmembrane proteins alter the processing of APP and B-amyloid is still unclear but the common thread of all the mutations on the presenilin genes so far studied is the marked increase in production of β -amyloid (1-42/43).

Recently, Vito et al., (1996) identified 6 cDNA clones that modulated apoptosis in T cells. One of these cDNA coded for 103 amino acids from the C-terminus of PS-2 and protected T cells from apoptosis. Using transiently transfected nerve growth factor (NGF) differentiated PC12 cells, where apoptosis was induced by growth factor withdrawal, they observed that the C-terminus of PS-2 and antisense PS-2 reduced apoptosis whereas full length PS-2 and a mutant PS-2 increased apoptosis. Pretreatment of differentiated PC12 cells with β -amyloid (1-42)

potentiated the effect of PS-2. The effect of PS-2 on apoptosis could be blocked using pertussis toxin, an inhibitor of G_i and G_o suggesting heterotrimeric G proteins play a role in PS-2 functions. Similar results were obtained with stably transfected PC12 cells and mutant *PS-1* (Guo et al., 1997). These workers observed that the induced expression of a mutant *PS-1* led to an increase in reactive oxygen species and $[Ca^+]_i$ in PC12. The extent of apoptosis could be blocked by antioxidants and calcium channel blockers. They proposed that one of the consequences of the mutations present in PS-1 would be an increase in $[Ca^+]_i$. This change in calcium homeostasis could in turn lead to an increase in production of β -amyloid (1-42/43) since changes in calcium concentration have been shown to affect β -amyloid production in cultured cells (Querfurth and Selkoe, 1994).

All genes so far linked to FAD (*APP*, *ApoE*, *PS-1*, *PS-2*) have been found to interact with APP or β -amyloid whether by increasing the overall production of β -amyloid peptides, like in DS and the Swedish *APP* mutation, by changing the ratio of β -amyloid in favor of the more amyloidogenic β -amyloid (1-42/43) or by promoting the formation of insoluble fibrils of β -amyloid. These observations suggest that APP and consequently β -amyloid play a central role in the development of AD.

The amyloid hypothesis.

The observation that senile plaques are mainly composed of insoluble β -amyloid led to the hypothesis that the neuronal degeneration observed in AD was a consequence of the presence of β -amyloid fibrils (Yankner et al., 1989). One possible course of events happening in AD would be first the formation of diffuse plaques containing non-aggregated β -amyloid. In DS, diffuse β -amyloid deposits are observed well before mature senile plaques. This seeding of β -amyloid would lead to the formation of fibrils over time and neuronal degeneration (Jarret and Landsbury, 1993). The initial formation of insoluble β -amyloid could be triggered by the increased presence of the more amyloidogenic fragment of 42-43 amino acids of β -amyloid (Barrow and Zargorski, 1991; Iwatsubo et al., 1994; Suzuki et al., 1994), ApoE (Strittmatter

et al, 1993), heparan sulfate proteoglycan (Fraser et al., 1992; Snow et al., 1994), heavy metals (Mantyh et al., 1993; Bush et al., 1994) or oxidation (Dyrks et al., 1992).

How does β -amyloid act to cause neuronal damage? It has been shown that β -amyloid is capable of inducing oxidative stress in different culture models (reviewed in Mattson, 1997) and that this sustained stress may ultimately lead to cell death. This effect of β -amyloid seems to function through the production and accumulation of H₂O₂ (Behl et al., 1994). Interestingly, H₂O₂ has been shown to activate the NK- κ B family of transcription factors (Behl et al. 1994) as well as c-Jun activity through JNK activation (Lo et al., 1996). Moreover, β -amyloid itself has been shown to activate NF-kB (Kaltschmidt et al., 1997) and c-Jun (Anderson et al., 1995) directly. The presence of these elements in the *APP* promoter could lead to an increase in *APP* levels of expression and contribute to a positive feedback loop to increase the production of β amyloid, accelerating the deposition of β -amyloid. *In vitro* experiments have shown that the levels of toxicity associated with β -amyloid are dependent on its local concentration as well as its physical state. Overexpression of APP and/or overproduction of β -amyloid could lead to an increase in the local concentration of β -amyloid itself initiates this chain of events has not been determined.

Rationale.

Individuals affected with DS develop the same neuropathological characteristics as in AD but at a much earlier age. These similarities are thought to arise from the third copy of the *APP* gene located on chromosome 21. Moreover, it has been shown that the mRNA levels of *APP* are 4-5 times higher in DS than in normal individuals (Neve et al., 1988) suggesting that overexpression of the APP gene may be responsible for the development of the neuropathologies observed. Increases of *APP* mRNA levels by cellular stress (IL-1 and heat shock) and by growth factors (EGF and bFGF) suggest that *APP* expression can be modulated in response to certain conditions. More recently, the development of mouse models overexpressing mutants of APP (Games et al., 1995, Hsiao et al., 1996; Moechars et al., 1996) or a C-terminal fragment containing the β -amyloid domain (Nalbantoglu et al., 1997) have also contributed to the hypothesis that overexpression of *APP* can lead to the neurpathologies observed in AD.

These observations led us to investigate the transcriptional regulation of the *APP* gene in order to identify the DNA elements present in its promoter and the proteins recognizing them. Identification of these factors could yield information on the possible implication of transcriptional mechanisms in the development of AD.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

Cell culture.

The cell lines NG108-15 (Nelson et al., 1976), SK-N-SH (Biedler et al. 1973) and HepG2 (Aden et al., 1979) were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Gibco-BRL) supplemented with 10% foetal calf serum (FCS), 2 mM glutamine, 50 U/ml penicillin and 5 μ g/ml streptomycin (Gibco-BRL). PC12 cells (Greene and Tischler, 1976) were grown on collagen treated tissue culture dishes with DMEM supplemented with 10% horse serum and 5% FCS. Cells lines were maintained at 37°C in 5% CO₂ incubator. *Drosophila* S2 cells (a gift from Dr. Stefano Stifani, McGill University, Montreal) were cultivated in Shields and Sang M3 insect medium (Sigma-Aldrich) supplemented with 10% FCS and grown at room temperature in regular atmospheric conditions (on the bench).

Differentiation of NG108-15 cells.

NG108-15 cells were plated at a density of 1×10^6 per 100 mm tissue culture dish in DMEM supplemented with 5% FCS and 1 mM dibutyryl cyclic AMP (dbcAMP; Sigma-Aldrich). After four days, the medium was changed to DMEM supplemented with 1% FCS and 1 mM dbcAMP. Throughout the differentiation process, the medium was replaced every 48 hours with fresh medium containing 1 mM dbcAMP.

Plasmids.

The plasmid pKCXB contains an APP promoter/reporter chloramphenicol acetyl transferase (CAT) construct generated by introduction of an Xma III / BamH I DNA fragment from the APP promoter (-203 to +104) into the Sma I / BamH I sites of pKK232-8 (Bourbonnière and Nalbantoglu, 1993), a promoterless CAT vector distributed by Pharmacia Biotech Inc. To further characterize the APP promoter, a 3.8 kilobase (kb) BamH I fragment of genomic DNA, taken out from the plasmid pUC18BamHI3.8, containing a large portion of APP upstream sequences (-3699 to +100) (Salbaum et al., 1988), was introduced into the BamHI site of pBLCAT6, a high copy number, promoterless, CAT based reporter plasmid (Boshart et al., 1992), creating pAPPCAT-3699. Internal deletions in the APP promoter were made from pAPPCAT-3699 by single or double digestions with the following restriction enzymes: Sal I and Nsi I, pAPPCAT-3343; Sal I and EcoR V, pAPPCAT-2991; HinD III, pAPPCAT-488; Sal I and Stu I, pAPPCAT-364; Xba I, pAPPCAT-303; Sal I and Eag I, pAPPCAT-204; Sal I and Nar I, pAPPCAT-96. pAPPCAT-77 and pAPPCAT-45 were created by digesting pAPPCAT-488 with Sal I followed by a partial digestion with Bsa I and Pvu II respectively. After complete digestion of the plasmids, the ends were filled with the Klenow fragment of DNA polymerase I when necessary and ligated with T4 DNA ligase. The plasmid pBLCAT5 contains the promoter (-105 to +51) of the herpes simplex virus (HSV) thymidine kinase (TK) gene introduced in the BamH I / Bgl II sites of pBLCAT6, upstream of the CAT reporter. The plasmids pBCAT, pA2BCAT, pRSVAP2, pPac0, and pPacSp1 were gracious gifts from Dr. Robert Tjian (University of California at Berkeley). pBCAT contains the TATA box from the E1B gene of adenovirus introduced upstream of the CAT gene (Lillie and Green, 1989). pA2BCAT is a derivative of pBCAT with two AP-2 elements introduced upstream of the E1B TATA box (Williams and Tjian, 1991a). pRSVAP2 contains the cDNA sequence of the transcriptional activator AP-2 (Williams and Tjian, 1991a) introduced downstream of the Rous Sarcoma Virus long terminal repeat (RSV LTR) of pRSV, an eukaryotic expression vector. pPac0 is a vector designed for expression of cloned genes in Drosophila cell lines. Whereas pPac0 does not carry any eukaryotic open reading frames, pPacSp1 contains the cDNA sequences coding

for the human transcription factor Sp1 introduced downstream of the Drosophila melanogaster actin 5C promoter. The cDNA clone encoding the 43 kDa human USF-1 introduced into pBKS, pai2, was a generous gift from Dr. Michèle Sawadogo of the M.D. Anderson Cancer Centre, Houston, TX (Gregor et al., 1990). This clone was used to produce recombinant USF-1 in a coupled transcription/translation assay in combination with T7 RNA polymerase. The eukaryotic expression plasmid pCXUSF, containing a cDNA coding for USF-1 driven by the cytomegalovirus (CMV) promoter, was kindly provided by Dr Robert G. Roeder of the Rockefeller University, New York, NY (Du et al., 1993). In another series of experiments, the cDNA coding for USF-1 was removed from p∆i2 by Xho I / EcoR I restriction digest and introduced in the Xho I / EcoR I sites of the expression vector pcDNAI/amp (Invitrogen) creating the expression vector pCMVUSF-1. Plasmid p2XAdMLTF/TKCAT, kindly supplied by Dr. Howard C. Towle from University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, contains 2 recognition elements for USF from the adenovirus major late promoter (-69 to -49) introduced upstream of the minimal promoter from the TK gene of HSV (Shih and Towle, 1994). The vector pUT535, expressing the B-galactosidase gene under the control of a CMV enhancer/promoter, was a generous gift from Dr. Ken Hastings (McGill University, Montreal).

Oligonucleotides.

Single stranded oligonucleotides were synthesized by either Dalton Chemical Laboratories Inc. (North York, Ont., Canada), General Synthesis and Diagnostics (Toronto, Ont., Canada) or the Sheldon Biotechnology Center (Montreal, Que., Canada). The double stranded oligonucleotides AP-1, AP-2 and Sp1 were purchased from Promega. Only the sequences from the coding strand are indicated for oligonucleotides used in EMSA and UV crosslinking experiments. The underlined regions mark the core binding site of the various transcription factors. Positions relative to the major transcriptional start site of the APP gene are indicated in parentheses. Mutations introduced in the *APP* promoter elements are in *bold italics*

AP-1: 5'-CGCTTGATGAGTTCAGCCGGAA-3': AP-2: 5'-GATCGAACTGACCGCCCGCGGCCCGT-3'; Ad-USF: 5'-TGTAGGCCACGTGACCGGGT-3'; APP-GC1 (-97 to -78): 5'-CGGCGCCGCTAGGGGTCTCT-3'; APP-E1 (-56 to -37): 5'-GCCGGATCAGCTGACTCGCC-3'; APPSP1 (-71 to -50): 5'-TGCCGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGAT-3'; SP1-USF (-71 to -37): 5'-TGCCGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGCCGGATCAGCTGACTCGCC-3': APP-AP-2 (-222 to -195): 5'-CGAAGCCCAGGTGGCCGTCGGCCGGGGA-3'; APPUSF-M1-1 (-59 to -36): 5'-TGGGCCGGATCGATTGACTCGCCT-3'; APPUSF-M1-2 (-36 to-59): 5'-AGGCGAGTCAATCGATCCGGCCCA-3'; APPUSF-M2-1 (-59 to -36): 5'-CAGGCCGGATCGATTGACTCGCCT-3'; APPUSF-M2-2 (-36 to -59): 5'-AGGCGAGTCAATCGATCCGGCCTG-3'; APPSP1-M1-1 (-71 to -48): 5'-TGCCGAGCGGAACAGGCCGGATCA-3'; APPSP1-M1-2 (-48 to -71): 5'-TGATCCGGCCTGGCCA-3'; APP-395FPst1 (-403 to -385): 5'-CACCCTAGCTGCAGTCCTT -3'; APPRBamH1 (+93 to +111): 5'-AGATCTGGATCCGCCGCGT-3'; ASAMY (+71 to +100): 5'-CGCCGCGTCCTTGCTCTGCCCGCGCCGCCA-3'

Recombinant PCR mutagenesis.

PCR buffer composition (final concentration): 50 mM KCl, 10 mM TRIS.HCl (pH 8.3 at room temperature), 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.2 mM dNTP, 0.01% (w/v) gelatin, 10% formamide and 50 pmol of each primer. PCR mixtures were denatured for 10 minutes at 94°C before the thermostable polymerase was added. Taq polymerase was purified according to Pluthero, 1993. The amount of units of the crude preparation of Taq polymerase was estimated by comparing with commercial preparations of the enzyme. Typically, each PCR reaction contained 4 units/100 μ l of reaction volume. The reactions were amplified for 24 cycles in the following conditions, 94°C 1 minute, 55°C 1 minute and 72°C 1

minute. Recombinant PCR is a two step process (Horton, 1993). In the first step, two independent PCR reactions are performed using the same template. The reverse primer of reaction number one is complementary to the forward primer of the second reaction, creating an overlap. In the second step, the overlap between the two PCR products allows one to combine them in presence of the forward primer of reaction number one and the reverse primer of reaction number two in order to generate a longer PCR product. Introduction of mismatches in the middle of the overlapping oligonucleotides generates point mutations in the sequence of choice. I will use the introduction of mutations in the Sp1 element as an example for all the mutations introduced in the APP promoter. 500 ng of EcoR I linearized pAPPCAT-3699, which contains the wild type APP promoter, was used as the template. The first reaction contained the forward primer APP-395FPst1 (this oligonucleotide contains one mismatch base pair in order to introduce a Pst I restriction site to facilitate the cloning of the final PCR products) and the reverse primer APPSP1-M1-2 generating of product of 355 bp. The second PCR reaction contained APPSP1-M1-1 as the forward primer along with APPRBamH1 as the reverse primer giving a fragment of 182 bp. The reaction products were ran on a 1.5% agarose gel and purified using the Qiaex gel extraction kit from Qiagen. In the second step of recombinant PCR, 100 ng of each PCR products were combined with forward primer APP-395FPst1 and reverse primer APPRBamH1 to generate a fragment of 514 pb. The final PCR product was gel purified and digested with Pst I and BarnH I and introduced in the Pst I and BarnH I sites of vector pBLCAT6 creating pAPPCAT-395mSp1. Mutations in the USF element were generated in a similar fashion using instead the overlapping primers APPUSF-M1-1 and APPUSF-M1-2 creating pAPPCAT-395mUSF. In order to create the double mutant pAPPCAT-395mSU, pAPPCAT-395mSp1 was linearized with the restriction enzyme EcoR I and used as template with the overlapping oligonucleotides APPUSF-M2-1 and APPUSF-M2-2. All mutations introduced in the APP promoter were verified by The plasmids pAPPCAT-96mSp1, pAPPCAT-96mUSF, pAPPCATsequencing. pAPPCAT-77mUSF and pAPPCAT-77mSU were 96mSU, pAPPCAT-77mSp1, generated from pAPPCAT-395 derivatives as described previously for the wild type promoter.

Calcium phosphate transfections.

Derivatives of the plasmid pBLCAT6 were transfected using a modification of the standard calcium phosphate protocol (Chen and Okayama, 1987). Typical transfections used 10 ug of plasmid DNA for NG108-15 cells and 15 ug for HepG2 cells. Plasmid DNA was purified using the Qiagen Plasmid Maxi Kit following the manufacturer's specifications. Cells were incubated for 16 hours at 35° C in a 3% CO₂ incubator, rinsed with 5 ml of phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and fresh medium was added. Cells were then transferred to a 5% CO₂ incubator for 24 to 48 hours. Transfection conditions were optimized for each cell line. Refer to the figure legends for the specific transfection conditions of each experiment. Each transfection included 1 ug of the reporter plasmid pUT535 which contains the β-galactosidase gene under the control of the CMV enhancer/promoter region to standardize for transfection efficiencies.

LipofectinTM transfections.

When mentioned, NG108-15 cells, 5 X 10^5 cells per 60 mm tissue culture dish, were transfected with lipofectinTM (Gibco-BRL). A total of 30 ug of DNA was used in combination with 30 ug of lipofectinTM per plate transfected. Transfections were performed according to the manufacturer's guidelines. CAT assays were performed as described previously except that the reactions were allowed to proceed for 16 hours in presence of 8 mM acetyl-CoA.

Transfection of Drosophila S2 cells.

Drosophila S2 cells were transfected using lipofectinTM. 1 X 10^6 cells per 2 ml were plated in a 6 well tissue culture plate (Falcon). Cells were allowed to attach for 3-4 hour. For each well to be transfected, 2 polystyrene tubes were prepared containing 500 ul of serum free Shields and Sang M3 insect medium. One tube contained 10 μ g of the DNA to be transfected whereas the other tube contained 10 μ g of lipofectinTM (for detailed information on each transfection, see Figure legends). The DNA and lipofectinTM were gently combined and allowed to form a complex for 15 to 30 minutes at room temperature. The medium was removed from the wells and the cells were carefully rinsed with 2 ml of PBS, before the DNA-lipofectinTM mixture was gently added to the cells. Cells were incubated at room temperature on the bench for 6 hours before the DNA-lipofectinTM mixture was aspirated and replaced with 2 ml of Shields and Sang M3 medium supplemented with 10% FCS.

Reporter gene assays.

We have used the CAT reporter system to measure the activity of various constructs containing sequences from the APP promoter. Transfected cells were washed with ice cold PBS, removed from the culture dish mechanically, collected by centrifugation (1 000 RPM) and resuspended in 100 µl of TRIS-HCl 0.25 M pH 7.5. Cellular extracts from transfected cells were generated by three cycles of freezing and thawing. The cellular debris were removed by centrifugation at 13 000 RPM for 5 minutes. CAT and B-galactosidase assays were performed as described in Sambrook et al., 1989. Briefly, 50 µl of cellular extracts were incubated with 50 µl of TRIS 1 M pH 8.0, 20 µl of acetyl co-enzyme A, 60 mM, and 1.0 µl of ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol .0.1mCi/ml, for 30 minutes at 37°C. Acetylated and unacetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol was extracted with 1.0 ml of ethyl acetate. 900 µl of ethyl acetate (upper phase) was collected and evaporated under vacuum for 30 minutes. Acetylated and unacetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol was resuspended in 20 µl of ethyl acetate. Acetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol was separated from unacetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol by thin layer chromatography in 95:5 chloroform:methanol solvent. The 20 µl of ethyl acetate was spotted 3 µl at a time on a thin layer chromatography plate. The solvent front was allowed to migrate up the plate in a chromatography chamber for 20 to 30 minutes. Thin layer chromatography plates were exposed to a PhosphorImager screen overnight. The percentage of acetylation was determined using the ImageQuant software from Molecular

Dynamics. For β -galactosidase assays, 30 µl of cellular extracts were incubated with 3 µl of 100X Mg solution (0.1 M MgCl₂, 4.5 M β -mercaptoethanol), 66 µl of *o*-nitrophenyl- β -D-galactopyranoside (ONPG), and 201 µl of 0.1 M sodium phosphate. The reaction were incubated for 10 to 30 minutes at 37°C. The reactions were stopped by adding 500 µl of 1.0 M Na₂CO₃. Reactions were quantitated by measuring the optical densities at 420 nM. The percentages of acetylation from the CAT assays were standardized to β -galactosidase activity.

Preparation of nuclear extracts.

Crude nuclear extracts were prepared using a modification of Dignam et al., 1983. Cells were washed twice with cold PBS before they were harvested from the tissue culture dishes. Cells were then centrifuged at 1 000 RPM for 10 minutes, the pellet was resuspended in five packed cell pellet volume of buffer A (10 mM HEPES pH. 7.9 at 4°C, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM KCl and 0.5 mM DTT) and incubated for 5-10 minutes on ice before NP-40 was added at a final concentration of 0.5% (v/v). Cells were lysed by pipeting 4-5 times in a 10 ml tissue culture pipette. Lysis was verified under the microscope. The lysate was centrifuged for 2 to 3 minutes at 3 000 rpm at 4°C, the supernatant discarded and the nuclei pellet rinsed with 5 packed volumes of buffer A without NP-40. The nuclei were centrifuged for 2-3 minutes at 3 000 RPM and resuspended in 1 packed volume of buffer B (20 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 25% glycerol, 0.42 M NaCl, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM phenvlmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) and 0.5 mM DTT). Nuclei were lysed by passing 10-15 times in a Kontes all glass Dounce homogenizer with a B type pestle. Extent of the lysis was verified under the microscope. The nuclei lysate was gently agitated on ice for 30 minutes. The lysate was then centrifuged at 25 000 G for 20 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was carefully removed and dialysed twice (2 hours and overnight) against 50 volumes of buffer C (20 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 20% glycerol, 0.1 M KCl, 0.2 mM EDTA, 0.5 mM PMSF and 0.5 mM DTT). The dialysate was centrifuged at 25 000 G for 20 minutes and the supernatant was quickly aliquoted and frozen at -80°C. All manipulations were performed on ice or at 4°C.

DTT and PMSF were added fresh. Protein concentrations were determined using the Pierce BCA Protein Assay Reagent kit (Pierce). HeLa nuclear extracts were purchased from Promega.

Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis.

For annealing, equimolar amounts of complementary single stranded oligonucleotides were heated at 95°C for 10 minutes and allowed to cool down at room temperature over a period of 2 hours in 10 mM TRIS-HCl pH 7.8, 1 mM EDTA and 100 mM NaCl. Double stranded oligonucleotides were end-labeled using γ -³²P-ATP and T4 polynucleotide kinase (Sambrook et al., 1989). When end-labelled restriction fragments were used, they were labeled according to Sambrook et al., (1989) using the Klenow fragment of DNA polymerase I. α -³²P-dCTP and/or α -³²P-dGTP and purified on a polyacrylamide gel (10%). Binding reactions were performed at room temperature in a final volume of 15 µl (4% glycerol, 1.0 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM dithiothreitol, 50 mM NaCl and 10 mM TRIS-HCl pH 7.5) in presence of 0.5-1.0 µg of poly (dI-dC) - poly (dI-dC) and 6 to 8 µg of nuclear proteins. Probes (0.1 ng; $3.5-5.0 \times 10^5$ cpm/ng) were added 10 minutes after the nuclear extracts and the binding reactions were allowed to proceed for 20-30 minutes at room temperature. The concentration of DTT was increased from 0.5 mM to 4.0 mM for the studies on the USF transcription factor. For binding reactions involving the AP-2 transcription factor, the following binding buffer was used: 25 mM TRIS-HCl pH 8.0, 6.25 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM EDTA, 0.5 DTT and 10% glycerol. When present, specific cold oligonucleotide competitor was added 5 minutes before the probe. For "supershifts", polyclonal antibodies (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) were added to the binding reaction after 20 minutes and incubated at room temperature for an additional 30 minutes. Samples were analyzed on a 5% polyacrylamide gel containing 2.5% glycerol. Electrophoresis was performed at 10 mA for 1.5-2.0 hours in 0.5X TRIS-borate-EDTA (TBE) (Sambrook et al., 1989) with circulating cold water. The gels were dried and exposed to Kodak XAR-5 film for 16 hours at -70°C or exposed to phosphor screens and analyzed on a Molecular Dynamic PhosphorImager using the ImageQuant software.

DNase I footprinting analysis.

DNase I footprinting analysis of the APP proximal promoter was performed on an endlabelled Xma III / BamH I (-203 to +100) fragment. In order to specifically label one strand, the plasmid pUC18BamHI3.8 was either digested with the restriction enzymes Xma III (for non-coding strand labelling) or BamH I (for coding strand labelling). The restriction fragments were end-labelled with α -³²P-dCTP and α -³²P-dGTP using Klenow polymerase (Sambrook et al., 1989). The end-labeled fragments were further digested in order to generate the 303 bp Xma III / BamH I fragment. The restriction fragments were gel purified before they were used in DNase I footprinting analysis. The binding of nuclear proteins to the end-labelled Xma III / BamH I fragments was performed under the same buffer conditions as those of the electrophoretic mobility shift analysis. The volume of the reaction was increased to 50 µl with 20 000 cpm of probe (3-10 X 10⁴ cpm/ng) in presence of 5 µg of poly (dI-dC) - poly (dI-dC) and 60 µg of crude nuclear extract proteins. When purified Sp1 was used, the reaction included 0.05 µg poly (dI-dC) - poly (dI-dC) and 160 ng of Sp1. After 20 minutes of binding, 50 ul of solution A (5 mM CaCl₂, 10 mM MgCl₂) was added, DNase I digestion was performed at room temperature for 60 seconds and stopped with 100 µl of solution B (20mM EDTA, 1% SDS, 100 mg/ml tRNA). The products were phenol-chloroform extracted, ethanol precipitated and then resolved on a 6% denaturing polyacrylamide gel. The gels were dried and exposed to Kodak XAR-5 film for 16 hours at -70°C.

SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis.

Proteins (10 to 100 μ g) were resuspended in sample buffer (final concentration: 50 mM TRIS-HCl pH 6.8, 2% SDS (w/v), 10% glycerol (v/v), 0.01% bromophenol blue (v/v) and 100 mM DTT (added fresh). The separating gel consisted of 10% acrylamide (29:1 acrylamide : BIS-acrylamide), 0.375 M TRIS-HCl pH 8.8 and 0.1% SDS (w/v). TEMED (0.05% v/v) and ammonium persulfate (0.05% w/v) were added to allow polymerization.

The stacking gel was composed of 4% acrylamide (29:1, acrylamide : BIS-acrylamide), 0.125 M TRIS-HCl pH 6.8 and 0.1% SDS (w/v). 0.1% (v/v) of TEMED and 0.05% (w/v) of ammonium persulfate were added for polymerization. Electrophoresis buffer consisted of 25mM TRIS, 250 mM glycine (pH 8.3) and 0.1% SDS. Proteins were electrophoresed at a 100 volts until bromophenol blue reached the bottom of the gel. Gels were dried and either exposed to Kodak XAR-5 film or to phosphor screen and analyzed on a Molecular Dynamic PhosphorImager with the ImageQuant software.

UV crosslinking.

UV crosslinking was performed once appropriate binding conditions were defined by EMSA. Reaction volumes were increased from 15 µl for EMSA to 50 µl for UV crosslinking which took place under the following conditions: 18 µg of crude nuclear extracts, 4% glycerol, 1.25 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM DTT, 50 mM NaCl and 10 mM TRIS-HCl pH 7.5, 10,000-20,000 cpm of end-labeled oligonucleotide probe (specific activity of 2-4 x 10^5 cpm/ng) and 3 µg of poly (dI-dC) - poly (dI-dC). The probe was added 10 minutes after the extracts and incubated another 20 minutes. When unlabelled specific oligonucleotide competitor was present, it was added 10 minutes before the labeled fragment. After the incubation period the reaction mixture was transferred from a 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube to a 1.8 ml Nunc cryotube or to a Falcon (Lincoln Park, NJ) flat bottom polystyrene 96-well plate. The samples, on ice, were positioned 5 cm below the UV light source and exposed for various lengths of time (5 min - 60 min) (Bourbonnière et al., 1997). They were then resuspended in SDS sample buffer and electrophoresed on a 10% polyacrylamide gel (SDS-PAGE). To visualize the crosslinked proteins, gels were dried and exposed overnight at -70°C to Kodak (Rochester, NY) XAR-5 film or to phosphor screens and analyzed on a Molecular Dynamic PhosphorImager using the ImageQuant software.

In Vitro Transcription and Translation- TNTTM.

Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System from Promega was used as recommended by the manufacturer to synthesize *in vitro* the 43 kDa USF-1 protein from 2 μ g of plasmid p Δ i2. Efficiency of USF-1 synthesis was verified by radioactively labelling an aliquot with ³⁵S-methionine and the molecular weight of the translation product was confirmed by SDS-PAGE.

In vitro Transcription.

Run-off in vitro transcription assays were performed using the HeLa Nuclear extract in vitro transcription system (Promega). Template pAPPCAT-96 was linearized by restriction enzyme digest with Msc I, resulting in a transcript of 638 nucleotide fragment after run-off transcription assays. The final reaction contained 1 µg of linearized templates incubated in 8 mM Hepes, 40 mM KCl, 0.08 mM EDTA. 1.25 mM DTT, 3 mM MgCl₂, 8% glycerol, 0.4 mM rATP, 0.4 mM rCTP, 0.4 mM rUTP, 0.016 mM rGTP and 1 ul of α-32P-GTP (3000 Ci/mmol, 10 mCi/ml) in a volume of 25 ul. The amount of protein varied from 20 ug to 80 ug per 25 ul reactions (please refer to specific figure legends). The transcription reactions were incubated at 30°C for 60 minutes and stopped by adding 175 µl of 0.3 M TRIS-HCl (pH 7.4), 0.3 M sodium acetate, 0.5% SDS (w/v), 2 mM EDTA and 3 µg/ml tRNA. The resulting 200 µl were extracted with phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) and the aqueous phase was ethanol precipitated by adding 500 ul of ice cold ethanol. After 30 minutes at -80°C, the precipate was collected by centrifuging at 12 000 g for 20 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was carefully decanted and the pellet was vacuum dried for 5-10 minutes. The pellet was resuspended in 10-20 ul of RNase free water. One volume of loading dye (98% formamide, 10 mM EDTA, 0.1% xylene cyanol and 0.1% bromophenol blue) was added to the samples before they were incubated at 95°C for 5 minutes and loaded onto a denaturing polyacrylamide gel (6% acrylamide (39:1 acrylamide:BIS), 7.0 M urea and 1X TBE (0.09 M TRIS-borate, 0.002 M EDTA)). The gel

was run in 1X TBE at 250 volts for 2.5 hours, dried and exposed to XAR-5 film or to phosphor screens and analyzed on a Molecular Dynamic PhosphorImager using the Image Quant software.

For run-on *in vitro* transcription assays, 2 μ g of supercoiled pAPPCAT-96, pAPPCAT-96mSp1, pAPPCAT-96mUSF and pAPPCAT-96mSU were used as templates, radioactive nucleotides were omitted, consequently the final concentration of cold rGTP was increased to 0.4 mM, the amount of proteins was 160 μ g in a final volume of 50 μ l. After ethanol precipitation, the products of run-on *in vitro* transcription were subjected to primer extension assays in order to determine the transcriptional start sites of the *APP* promoter mutants.

Primer extension assays.

Primer extension assays were performed according to Sambrook et al., 1989. 1×10^5 cpm of the end-labeled primer ASAMY (Anti-Sens AMYloid), complementary to APP mRNA (+71 to +100), were added either to the products of run-on *in vitro* transcription assays or to 50 µg of total mRNA and ethanol precipitated by adding 0.1 volume of 3.0 M sodium acetate (pH 5.2) and 2.5 volume of ethanol. The mixture was stored at -20°C for 30 minutes. The RNA-primer precipitate was collected by centrifuging at 12 000 g for 20 minutes at 4°C. The pellet was rinsed with ice cold 70% ethanol, air dried and dissolved in 30 µl of hybridization buffer (40 mM PIPES (pH 6.4), 1 mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 0.4 NaCl and 80% formamide). heated at 85°C for 10 minutes and then quickly transfered to 30°C for 8 to 12 hours. After the hybridization was complete, 170 µl of RNase free water and 400 µl of ethanol were added and the mixture was stored at -20°C for one hour. The precipitate was collected as previously described and dissolved in 20 µl of reverse transcription buffer (50 mM TRIS-HCl (pH7.6), 60 mM KCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM of each dNTP, 1 mM DTT, 1 unit/µl of placental RNase inhibitor (Gibco-BRL) and 50 µg/ml of actinomycin D). Murine reverse transcriptase, (50 units per reaction) was added

and polymerization was allowed to proceed for 2 hours at 37° C. To terminate the reaction, 1 µl of 0.5 M EDTA was added, followed by 1 µl of pancreactic DNase-free RNase (final concentration 5 µg/ml). The reaction was incubated for 30 minutes at 37° C before 150 µl of TNE (10 mM TRIS-HCl (pH 7.6), 0.1 M NaCl and 1 mM EDTA). The resulting 200 µl was extracted with phenol:chloroform (1:1) (200 µl). The aqueous phase was ethanol precipitated as previously described with 500 µl of ice cold ethanol. The pellet was dissolved in 4 µl of TE (pH 7.4). After completely resuspending the pellet, 6 µl of formamide loading buffer (80% formamide, 10 mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 1 mg/ml xylene cyanol and 1 mg/ml bromophenol blue) were added and the samples were heated at 95°C before being loaded onto at a denaturing polyacrylamide gel (6% acrylamide (39:1 acrylamide:BIS), 7.0 M urea and 1X TBE. Sequencing reactions (performed as recommended by the manufacturer, NEB) were present on the gels and were used to determine the size of the primer extension assay products.

Chapter 3

Results

<u>Functional activity of proximal regulatory elements of the</u> <u>human ß-amvloid precursor protein promoter in NG108-15</u> <u>cells.</u>

Since overexpression of the *APP* gene, through its duplication, may be involved in the early formation of β-amyloid deposits in DS, we initiated studies on the regulation of *APP* gene expression. We were particularly interested in cell type-specific regulation of *APP*, identification of functionally important *cis*-acting sequences and characterization of the *trans*-acting factors which bind them. In this chapter, results will be presented showing that sequences present in the *APP* promoter previously reported to be active in HeLa cells (Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke et al., 1992) are also functional in NG108-15 cells, a hybrid neuroblastoma X glioma cell line generated by fusion of mouse neuroblastoma N18TG2 and rat glioma C6-BU-1, which exhibits a cholinergic neuronal phenotype and can be induced to extend neurites when exposed to dibutyryl cAMP (Nelson et al., 1976). This cell line expresses *APP* constitutively (Shekarabi, 1996)

Salbaum et al., (1988), were the first to characterize the *APP* promoter. The *APP* promoter is located in a 3 800 bp BamH I genomic fragment on chromosome 21, has multiple trancriptional start sites and lacks a TATA box. To test for the presence of transcriptional activity in NG108-15 cells, we cloned 5' genomic DNA fragments of various lengths from the *APP* promoter upstream of the bacterial CAT gene present in pKK232-8 (Pharmacia Biotech Inc.). These constructs were transfected into NG108-15 using lipofectinTM reagent. The smallest construct, in which CAT expression was driven by 203 base pairs (bp) of *APP*

upstream sequence (Fig. 3.1 A) (shown previously to contain the minimal promoter required for expression in HeLa (Pollwein et al., 1992) and PC12 (Lahiri and Robakis, 1991) cells, had transcriptional activity in both NG108-15 cells and NG108-15 cells treated with dibutyryl cAMP (Fig. 3.1 B, lanes 2 and 4) since acetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol can be observed in lanes 2 and 4 (upper spots) where untranfected cells only show unacetylated ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol (lanes 1 and 3). Thus these sequences are also sufficient for basal promoter function in the NG108-15 cell line and moreover, the transcriptional activity is not altered upon differentiation of the cells with dibutyryl cAMP (Fig. 3.1 B).

To identify possible sites for DNA binding proteins within this region, we performed an electrophoretic mobility shift analysis on restriction subfragments of the *APP* proximal promoter. Using this approach, the highest affinity binding was observed with a 48 bp Msp I fragment (-100 to -52) in the presence of nuclear extracts prepared from NG108-15 cells (Fig. 3.2). The specificity of this binding was verified by a competition assay in which the nuclear extracts were incubated with an excess of unlabelled 48 bp Msp I fragment prior to the addition of the labeled 48 bp fragment. A 10-fold excess of the unlabelled 48 bp fragment effectively diminished the observed shift(s) (Fig. 3.2, lane 5). However, no competition occurred in the presence of a 70-fold excess of an Sp1-specific double-stranded oligonucleotide (Fig. 3.2, lane 3), indicating that the observed shift was not due to recognition of the adjacent 25 bp MspI fragment (-123 to -98) which contains two GC boxes (data not shown).

The specific sequences bound by the nuclear proteins were identified by DNase I footprinting experiments on a Xma III / BamH I fragment, spanning -203 to +100, end-labeled on the non-coding strand. As shown in Figure 3.3 lane 2, the strongest DNase I footprinting activity detected in NG108-15 cells covered the -128 to -63 region of the promoter. In HeLa cells, sequences from -94 to -35 act as a transcriptional activator with three domains which interact with DNA-binding proteins as determined by DNase I footprinting analysis (A:-63 to -47; B:-82 to -75; and C:-97 to -87) (Pollwein et al. 1992). In

Fig. 3.1 Functional activity of the proximal promoter region of the human APP gene.

A) Schematic representation of the XmaIII / BamH I fragment (-203 to + 100) used in the transfection experiments. The open arrows indicate the MspI sites used to generate fragments for electrophoretic mobility shift analysis. The stippled boxes represent the 6 copies of the 9 bp GC-rich element, the solid box marks the putative AP-1 binding site. X: XmaIII; B: BamHI. The arrow marks the major transcriptional initiation site. Based on Salbaum et al. (1988). **B)** Functional activity of the proximal upstream region of the human *APP* gene in NG108 -15 cells. The CAT construct depicted in A) was transfected into NG108-15 cells (lane 2) and NG108-15 cells treated with dibutyryl cAMP (lane 4). NG108-15 cells were cultured for three days in the presence of 1mM dibutyryl cAMP prior to transfection and maintained in its presence during the transfection (24-48 hours). The corresponding mock transfections were carried out in parallel (lanes 1 and 3). Results of the CAT assays (TLC plate) were exposed overnight to a XAR-5 kodak film. Transfection efficiency was standardized through co-transfection with pUT535, a CMV-β-galactosidase expression vector.



B



Fig. 3.2 Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis of the 48 bp MspI fragment (-100 to - 52).

Competition of mobility shift (lane 2) by pre-incubation of nuclear extracts with an excess of 2.5-fold (lane 4), 10-fold (lane 5) and 50-fold (lane 6) of unlabelled 48 bp fragment. Note that no competition is observed in the presence of a 70-fold excess of unlabelled Sp1 double-stranded oligonucleotide (Promega) (lane 3). Free probe (in the absence of nuclear extracts) is shown in lane 1. F represents the free probe.





-

Fig. 3.3 DNAse I footprinting analysis of the restriction fragment Xma III / BamH I of the *APP* promoter.

DNAse I footprinting analysis in the absence (lane 1) and presence (lane 2) of nuclear extract from NG108-15 cells. Binding of nuclear extract proteins to the end-labeled XmaIII / BamHI fragment was performed under the same buffer conditions as those of the electrophoretic mobility shift analysis.



NG108-15 nuclear extracts, the footprinted region encompasses both the B element consisting of a pyrimidine tract, the C element characterized by a GC-palindrome as well as the GC-rich distal sequences (-133 to -122) described by Pollwein et al., (1992). The nuclear factors which bind element B and C have not been identified. We did not detect the protected area corresponding to region A when using nuclear extracts from NG108-15.

We focused our attention on the first 94 bp of upstream regulatory sequences since deletion analysis had shown that they were sufficient to confer full activity to the *APP* promoter. To further characterize the binding site(s) present within the 48 bp Msp I fragment, we used an oligonucleotide, APP-GC1 (-97 to -78), in EMSA with NG108-15 nuclear extracts. This oligonucleotide is part of the DNase I protected region when using NG108-15 nuclear extracts (-128 and -63) and contains the GC-palindrome (-97 to -87) region shown to be protected from DNase I digestion with HeLa nuclear extracts (Pollwein et al., 1992). It does not contains the full pyrimidine tract (-82 to -75) which was shown by site-directed mutagenesis not to affect *APP* regulation in transient transfection assays (Quitschke, 1994). Incubation of the double stranded APP-GC1 oligonucleotide with nuclear extracts from NG108-15 cells led to the formation of a specific complex (Fig. 3.4, lane 2). This complex could be competed with an 125 fold excess of unlabelled APP-GC1 (Fig. 3.4 lane 3) whereas the same molar excess of GC-rich oligonucleotides containing AP-2 (Fig. 3.4, lane 4) and Sp1 binding sites (Fig. 3.4 lane 5), had no effect.

We used UV crosslinking of radio-labeled DNA to proteins in order to determine the molecular weight of the DNA binding protein(s)-complex recognizing the APP-GC1 oligonucleotide. Using conditions defined in EMSA, the labeled DNA-protein complex was UV crosslinked and electrophoresed on SDS-polyacylamide gels. Two major complexes were observed (Fig. 3.5 lane 2) between molecular weights of approximately 75 and 85 kDa. Another smaller complex could also be observed with a molecular weight of 48-50 kDa. Minor complexes were visible between 38 kDa and 100 kDa. Our attempts to identify, using a cDNA expression library, a gene encoding a protein capable of recognizing the oligonucleotide APP-GC1 did not yield positive results.

Fig. 3.4 Electrophoretic mobility shift analysis of oligonucleotide APP-GC1.

The major complex formed between APP-GC1 and proteins from NG108-15 nuclear extracts was efficiently competed by 125 fold molar excess of unlabeled APP-GC1 (lane 3). Oligonucleotides carrying the binding sites for transcription factors AP-2 and Sp1, lane 4 and 5 respectively, did not abolish the complex at similar molar excess of 125 fold. Lane 1 represents the migration of APP-GC1 in absence of crude nuclear extracts (F: free probe).



Fig. 3.5 UV-photocrosslinking of oligonucleotide APP-GC1.

The oligonucleotide APP-GC1 was UV crosslinked with proteins of nuclear extracts from NG108-15 cells. The binding conditions were the same one used in EMSA. 50 μ g of NG108-15 crude nuclear extracts were used for lane 2 whereas 7 μ g of purified transcription factor AP-2 were present for lane 3. Molecular weight markers (¹⁴C- labeled) (BioRad) are shown in lane 1 and free probe in lane 4.



In summary, these results show that the APP proximal promoter is functional in NG108-15 cells. DNase I footprinting analysis suggests that essentially the same proximal *cis*-elements are recognized by nuclear factors from both NG108-15 and HeLa cells. Furthermore, we demonstrate that an element located in the APP proximal promoter between positions -97 and -78, relative to the major transcriptional start site, is recognized specifically by multiple DNA binding proteins. Whether these proteins are expressed predominantly in neuronal tissue remains to be determined. More distal sequences also may be involved in the tissue-specific modulation of APP expression.

Chapter 4

Results

<u>The helix-loop-helix transcription factor USF interacts with the</u> <u>basal promoter of human ß-amyloid precursor protein gene</u>

The presence of a putative AP-1 element in the *APP* proximal promoter raised the issue of whether *APP* gene expression could be regulated by members of this family of immediate early genes, which includes *fos*, *jun* and *ATF* (reviewed in Karin et al., 1997). Characterization of the *APP* proximal promoter by DNase I footprinting analysis, methylation interference and EMSA revealed that the putative AP-1/AP-4 element, located between positions -50 and -39 relative to the major transcriptional start site, was recognized by DNA-binding proteins present in rat brain (Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992) and HeLa cell (Pollwein, 1993) nuclear extracts. Neither an AP-1 consensus oligonucleotide nor an AP-4 consensus oligonucleotide could prevent nuclear proteins from binding to this region in EMSA (Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992).

It is of interest that the core of the footprinted sequence of the AP-1/AP-4 element contains an E box (CANNTG) at position -49 to -44. DNA-binding proteins of the basic helix-loophelix (bHLH) family have been shown to recognize the E box motif which was first characterized in the enhancer and promoter regions of the immunoglobulin genes (Ephrussi et al., 1985). The bHLH proteins contact DNA through their basic residues while the HLH domain, composed of two amphipathic α -helices separated by a loop, is responsible for dimerization (Kadesch, 1993). This family of proteins can be further subdivided according to their expression pattern (ubiquitous versus tissue-specific), their dimerization properties (homodimer versus heterodimer), and structural characteristics. In this respect, one class of bHLH proteins contains a leucine zipper (LZ) located C-terminal to the HLH domain (Ferré D'amaré et al., 1993). The entire HLH-LZ domain is essential for proper dimerization but does not affect the activation function (Beckman and Kadesch, 1991). Members of this family include the Myc proteins as well as their partners Max, Mad (Ayer et al., 1993) and Mxi (Zervos et al., 1993); USF (Sawadogo and Roeder, 1985) (upstream stimulatory factor also known as major late transcription factor MLTF (Carthew et al., 1985)), first identified as an activator of the adenovirus late promoter; and TFE3 (Beckmann et al., 1990) which binds the immunoglobulin heavy chain enhancer.

To identify the nuclear factor which interacts with the APP E box, we performed UV crosslinking experiments between an end-labeled oligonucleotide from this region and nuclear extracts of HeLa cells. This preliminary analysis revealed that the nuclear proteins binding to this region were all below 50 kDa in molecular weight, ruling out Myc and E2A (67 kDa), and implicating USF (43-44 kDa) (data not shown). USF binding activity can be ascribed to homo- or heterodimers of the 43 kDa USF-1 protein or 44 kDa USF-2. The 43 kDa USF-1 can bind as a homodimer to the E box in the upstream region of several cellular genes and transactivate them (Carthew et al. 1987; Chodosh et al., 1987; Sato et al., 1989; Bresnick and Felsenfeld, 1993; Reisman and Rotter, 1993). USF-1 and USF-2 are expressed ubiquitously, interact physically to homo- or heterodimerize, recognize the same consensus sequence in DNA and transactivate genes carrying a USF binding site in cotransfection assays (Sirito et al., 1992; Sirito et al., 1994). The known characteristics of USF concorded well with the expression pattern of the APP gene: USF, a ubiquitous factor, has been shown to bind to promoters that are regulated in a developmental or tissue-specific manner (Carthew et al. 1987; Sato et al., 1989; Bresnick and Felsenfeld, 1993). In this chapter we show that USF binds the APP E box and activates transcription of a reporter gene linked to upstream sequences of the APP gene.

A USF-like factor present in nuclear extracts from HeLa cells binds to APP-E1.

To identify proteins which bind to the E box (APP-E1) closest to the transcription initiation site of the APP gene (Fig. 4.1), EMSA was performed with a 20 base pair end-labeled oligonucleotide (-56 to -37) incubated with nuclear extract from HeLa cells. Two major DNA-protein complexes were observed (Fig. 4.2A). The amount of complex formed varied in a dose-dependent manner on the amount of protein in the nuclear extract (data not shown). The binding specificity of the DNA-protein complex was verified by a competition assay in which the nuclear extracts were incubated with an excess of unlabelled APP-E1 oligonucleotide prior to addition of labeled oligonucleotide. A fifty-fold molar excess of unlabelled APP-E1 oligonucleotide effectively diminished the observed shift(s) (Fig. 4.2A, The formation of the DNA-protein complex could also be abolished by lane 4). competition with a 20 base pair oligonucleotide, Ad-USF, containing the E box sequence from the adenovirus major late promoter (-67 to -58) which is recognized by the transcription factor USF (Fig. 4.2A, lanes 5 to 7) (Sawadogo and Roeder, 1985). The competition by the Ad-USF oligonucleotide occurred at the same range of concentrations as that provided by APP-E1. The converse was also true in that the APP-E1 oligonucleotide interfered with the binding of nuclear protein(s), presumably USF, to Ad-USF (Fig. 4.2A, lanes 9 to 11). Although the APP-E1 oligonucleotide contains consensus recognition sites for AP-1, AP-4 and an incomplete Sp1 site, the formation of the complex between APP-E1 and HeLa cell nuclear proteins was not affected by the presence of a thousand-fold molar excess of unlabelled oligonucleotide containing the recognition sequence of either AP-1, Sp1 or the unrelated AP-2 (Fig. 4.2B). The results of the EMSA experiments suggest that APP-E1 and Ad-USF can be bound by nuclear proteins in a reciprocal fashion.

APP-E1 - protein complex is recognized by an antibody against USF-1.

To further characterize the nuclear protein which binds to APP-E1 and to determine whether the complex contains either authentic USF or a USF-related protein, we performed EMSA in the presence of an antiserum against the 43 kDa USF protein. This rabbit polyclonal antibody reacts only very weakly with the 44 kDa USF-2 protein (Van Dyke te
Fig. 4.1 Structural features of the 5' upstream regulatory region of the human APP gene.

Illustration representing the putative binding sites of transcription factors present in the DNA sequences surrounding the transcription start site of the human *APP* promoter as first reported. GC boxes (Salbaum et al., 1988), GC-palindrome (Pollwein et al., 1992), Sp1 element (Pollwein, 1993) and AP-1/AP-4 (Salbaum et al., 1988). Numbers indicate the position relative to the major transcriptional star site (+1: arrow).



Fig. 4.2 The APP-E1 and Ad-USF bind to a common factor(s) in HeLa cell nuclear extract.

EMSA was performed as described in Materials and Methods. A) End-labeled APP-E1 (lanes 1-7) or Ad-USF (lanes 8-11) oligonucleotides were incubated with nuclear extracts from HeLa cells in the absence (lanes 1 and 8) or presence of increasing amounts of unlabelled APP-E1 competitor (lanes 2 and 9, 10-fold; lanes 3 and 10, 25-fold; lanes 4 and 11, 50-fold molar excess) or Ad-USF competitor (lane 5, 10-fold; lane 6, 25-fold; lane 7, 50-fold molar excess). B) EMSA was carried out with an end-labeled APP-E1 oligonucleotide incubated with HeLa cell nuclear extracts in the absence (lane 1) or presence of a 1000-fold molar excess of unlabelled oligonucleotides containing the consensus recognition sequence of AP-1 (lane 2), AP-2 (lane 3) and Sp1 (lane 4). Specific DNA-protein complexes are labeled by a bar. Comp. indicates competitor oligonucleotides; NS, non-specific complexes; F, position of free probe.



~



<

Fig. 4.3 The APP-E1 - protein complex is recognized by an antibody against USF. End-labeled APP-E1 (lanes 1-4) or Ad-USF (lanes 5-8) oligonucleotides were incubated with nuclear extracts from HeLa cells and DNA-protein complexes were allowed to form prior to the addition of a rabbit antiserum directed against USF. Lanes 1 and 5, without antiserum; lanes 2 and 6, in the presence of a 1/500 dilution and lanes 3 and 7, a 1/1000 dilution of the anti-USF antiserum; lanes 4 and 7, in the presence of a 1/500 dilution of an unrelated rabbit antiserum. The arrowhead indicates the supershift which is observed in the presence of the anti-USF antiserum, specific DNA-protein complexes are labeled by a bar; NS, non-specific complexes; F, position of free probe.



al., 1992). As shown in Fig. 4.3, the antibody binds to the complex formed between Ad-USF and the nuclear proteins which are present in HeLa cells, decreasing the electrophoretic migration of the complex ("supershift", Fig. 4.3, lanes 6 and 7). A similar change in electrophoretic pattern is observed when the APP-E1 - protein complex is incubated with anti-USF-1 antibody (Fig. 4.3, lanes 2 and 3). For both DNA-protein complexes, the reactivity which is obtained is dependent on the dilution of the antibody (Fig. 4.3). An irrelevant rabbit polyclonal antibody used at similar protein concentrations does not affect the migration of the complex (Fig. 4.3, lane 4). The complete shift in electrophoretic mobility observed in presence of the anti-USF antibody provides evidence that a protein which is antigenically related to USF is a major protein component of the DNA-protein complexes detected in EMSA.

APP E1- binding protein is present in neuronal cell lines and is recognized by an anti-USF antibody.

The *APP* gene is highly expressed in the nervous system, mainly in neurons (Ohta et al., 1993; Salbaum and Ruddle, 1994). It was therefore of interest to verify whether nuclear extracts from neuronal cell lines had an APP-E1 binding activity. As shown in Fig. 4.4, EMSA performed with nuclear extracts from NG108-15 cells, PC12 cells (rat phaeochromocytoma) and SK-N-SH cells (human neuroblastoma) demonstrated that similar APP-E1 - protein complexes were formed in all three binding reactions. In each case, the complex was also recognized by the anti-USF antibody (Fig. 4.4, lanes 2, 4 and 6) indicating that the same family of protein binds APP-E1 in HeLa cells and neuronal cells.

USF-1 synthesized in vitro binds APP-E1

The results presented above suggested that the protein binding to APP-E1 recognized the consensus sequence of USF and shared immunoreactive epitopes with USF-1. To demonstrate that USF-1 itself was present in the APP-E1 - protein complex and that it could bind directly to APP-E1, we synthesized the USF-1 protein in a coupled *in vitro* transcription/translation system and performed EMSA with the expressed protein. Both APP-E1 and Ad-USF were bound by the *in vitro* translated USF-1 (Fig. 4.5A, lanes 2 and

Fig. 4.4 A USF-like APP-E1 binding protein is present in nuclear extracts of neuronal cell lines. EMSA was performed with an end-labeled APP-E1 oligonucleotide and nuclear extracts prepared from NG108-15 cells (lanes 1 and 2), PC12 cells (lanes 3 and 4), SK-N-SH cells (lanes 5 and 6) in the absence (lanes 1, 3 and 5) or in the presence (lanes 2, 4, and 6) of the anti-USF antiserum. The arrowhead indicates the supershift which is produced in the presence of the anti-USF antiserum. specific DNA-protein complexes are labeled by a bar; F, position of free probe.





F

Fig. 4.5 USF can interact directly with APP-E1.

A) EMSA using in vitro synthesized USF-1 as a source of proteins was performed with labeled oligonucleotides APP-E1 (lane 2 and 4) and Ad-USF (lane 3). Each EMSA binding reaction contained 1 ul of a coupled in vitro transcription/translation reaction with or without USF-1. Lane 1 represents the coupled in vitro transcription/translation where T7 polymerase was omitted (absence of USF-1). No USF binding activity was detected. Mobility of both APP-E1 (lane 2) and Ad-USF (lane 3) is affected in presence of in vitro synthesized USF-1. The protein-DNA - complex formed by APP-E1 and USF-1 was recognized by a polyclonal antibody raised against the 43kDa USF. The arrowhead indicates the supershifted complex, the bar represents the protein- DNA - complex whereas F marks the free probe. B) UV crosslinking of Ad-USF (lane 2) and APP-E1 (lane 3) with HeLa nuclear extracts. Scaled up EMSA binding reactions (Materials and Methods) were exposed to UV light (254 nm) for 30 minutes and loaded onto a SDS- polyacrylamide gel. UV crosslinked protein-DNA - complexes between 50 to 60 kDa, indicated by arrowheads, could be observed with both oligonucleotides. APP-E1 also formed complexes with proteins of lower molecular weights. Lane 1 represents the molecular weight markers (¹⁴Clabeled, BioRad).









3). The APP-E1-USF complex was recognized by the anti-USF-1 antibody (Fig. 4.5A, lane 4). We also verified that nuclear factors of similar size classes were bound by APP-E1 and Ad-USF. The labeled oligonucleotide-protein complexes were UV crosslinked and analyzed by SDS-PAGE. Common polypeptides were labeled by APP-E1 and Ad-USF (Fig. 4.5B). The APP-E1 oligonucleotide was also crosslinked to additional nuclear proteins of lower molecular weight. These results suggest that USF which is present in nuclear extracts of HeLa cells (Sawadogo et al., 1988) interacts directly with APP-E1.

Co-expression of USF activates a reporter plasmid containing upstream sequences of the APP gene.

To demonstrate the biological significance of the binding of USF to APP-E1, cotransfection experiments were performed in NG108-15 cells using an *APP* promoter-CAT construct and a eukaryotic expression vector containing the USF-1 cDNA, pCXUSF, driven by the CMV promoter (Du et al., 1993). Co-expression of USF-1 resulted in a 1.7 fold increase of the CAT activity directed by the *APP* promoter (Fig.4.6). Similarly, in the presence of co-expressed USF, a 3.2 fold increase of CAT activity was observed for the plasmid p2XAdMLTF/TKCAT which contains two copies of the USF recognition element of the adenovirus major late promoter (-69 to -49) inserted upstream of the minimal promoter of the HSV TK gene (Shih and Towle, 1994) (Fig. 4.6). These results indicate that USF can interact *in vivo* with the *APP* basal promoter to modulate *APP* gene transcription.

Our results demonstrate that the transcription factor USF binds this E box we have labeled APP-E1. This conclusion is based on several observations. First, an oligonucleotide containing an authentic USF binding site from the adenovirus major late promoter competed very efficiently the binding of nuclear factor to labeled APP-E1 oligonucleotide. Second, an antiserum against USF-1 reacted with all APP-E1 - protein complexes which had formed. Third, USF synthesized *in vitro* from a human cDNA clone bound the APP-E1 oligonucleotide as well as its consensus recognition sequence, Ad-USF. These findings suggest that USF can interact with the *APP* promoter. Furthermore, an APP-E1 binding

activity related to USF is also present in neuronal cell lines of human and rodent origin. Our results also suggest that USF, upon binding to APP-E1, contributes to the expression of the *APP* gene since an *APP* promoter-CAT reporter construct was transactivated by co-transfection of a eukaryotic expression vector containing USF-1 cDNA into NG108-15 cells.

Fig. 4.6 Transactivation of human APP promoter by USF.

Co-transfection assays using an eukaryotic expression vector for the transcription factor USF (pCXUSF) in conjunction with a human *APP* promoter/CAT reporter gene construct (pKCXB) or the control plasmid p2XAdMLTF/TKCAT in the NG108-15 cell line. When pCXUSF was omitted, a carrier plasmid, pKK232-8 was used. The presence of pCXUSF caused a 1.7 fold increase in CAT activity of pKCXB whereas the CAT activity of p2XAdMLTF/TKCAT, which contains 2 USF binding sites, was increased 3.2 fold. Transfections were performed in triplicate using 2 independent plasmid preparations. Percentage of acetylation (between 10-40%) was normalized to protein concentrations. CAT activity is expressed relative to the control transfections. The error bars indicate the standard error of the mean (n=6).



i.

14 - CA

Chapter 5

Results

<u>Transcription factor Sp1 recognizes an essential element in the</u> promoter of the human *B*-amyloid precursor protein gene

The transcription factor Sp1 is one of the first proteins that was identified to play a role in transcriptional regulation (Kadonaga et al., 1987). Sp1 recognizes GC-rich DNA sequences, called GC-boxes, through three zinc fingers located at the C-terminal end of the protein (Kadonaga et al., 1987). In mice, it is ubiquitously expressed with highest levels observed in the developing hematopoietic system (Saffer et al., 1991). Sp1 is a member of a family of proteins that include the closely related Sp2, Sp3 and Sp4 (Hagen et al., 1992; Kingsley et al., 1992). All these proteins share overlapping patterns of expression and can recognize the same GC-rich and GT-rich sequences, suggesting a higher level of regulation (Hagen et al., 1992).

Using EMSA and HeLa nuclear extracts, Pollwein (1993) had previously reported that a complex formed with an oligonucleotide (-72 to -35) from the *APP* promoter, co-migrated with a complex formed between recombinant Sp1 and an oligonucleotide carrying a *bona fide* Sp1 element. This co-migrating complex formed with the *APP* promoter oligonucleotide could be partially competed with the Sp1 oligonucleotide. These results suggested that Sp1 could play a role in the transcriptional regulation of the human *APP* gene. It was also of interest that the oligonucleotide used by Pollwein contained the as yet to be identified USF element. We initiated studies to determine the relative contribution of each protein (USF and Sp1) to the transcriptional regulation of *APP*. In this chapter, we demonstrate that Sp1 recognizes *in vitro* the Sp1 element located in the *APP* minimal

promoter. However, exogenous Sp1 did not activate a construct bearing the APP promoter in co-transfection assays in Drosophila melanogaster S2 cells which are devoid of endogenous Sp1 activity.

Sp1 recognizes the consensus Sp1 element upstream of the USF binding site.

We investigated whether the transcription factor Sp1 could bind the consensus Sp1 sequence present in the APP minimal promoter. In order to determine the sequences recognized by the Sp1 protein in the APP promoter, we performed DNase I footprinting analysis in the presence of recombinant Sp1 protein. We used a DNA fragment end-labeled on the coding strand from the APP promoter spanning region -203 to +100 relative to the major transcriptional initiation site. Three regions of the APP promoter were protected from DNase I digestion (Fig. 5.1). Region -67 to -53 corresponds to the consensus Sp1 element of the minimal promoter. The second region, -137 to -122 (5'-gcgagggccctcccg-3'), also corresponds to a consensus Sp1 binding site as revealed by analysis with the TRANSFAC data base (Wingender et al., 1997). The third region could not be precisely determined due to its relative position in the gel. In the present study, the region upstream of the first -96 bp of 5' regulatory sequences and their role in APP basal expression were not further investigated. EMSA was used to confirm that the Sp1 transcription factor could bind the APP Sp1 consensus element. An oligonucleotide, spanning the region protected by Sp1 in DNase I footprinting analysis (APPSP1, -71 to -50) was synthesized and incubated in presence of recombinant Spl (Fig 5.2A). The APPSP1 oligonucleotide formed a complex with Sp1 (Fig. 5.2A. lane 2) that co-migrated with a the complex formed with Sp1 and an oligonucleotide carrying a SV40 Sp1 binding site (oligonucleotide SP1 from Promega). When using HeLa nuclear extracts, which contain Sp1 activity (Kadonaga et al., 1987), with the APPSP1 oligonucleotide, a specific complex was formed that could be efficiently competed with a 20 fold molar excess of the SP1 oligonucleotide. Furthermore, incubation of the EMSA reactions with an antibody directed against Sp1 further slowed down the migration of the APPSP1-Sp1 complex (supershift). Minor complexes could be observed that were not competed with SP1. These complexes were often observed with the APPSP1 oligonucleotide and could not be competed with unlabeled APPSP1 either,

Fig. 5.1 DNase I footprinting analysis of the *APP* promoter with recombinant Sp1 protein.

A Xma III / BamH I (-203 to + 100) restriction fragment end-labeled on the coding strand was incubated with either no protein (lane 1) or 160 ng of recombinant Sp1 (Promega) (lane 2) and subjected to DNase I digestion. The brackets illustrate the protected regions compared to control. The numbers represent the positions relative to the major trancriptional start site.



Fig. 5.2 Sp1 binds the consensus Sp1 element in the APP promoter.

EMSA was performed with an oligonucleotide APPSP1, -71 to -50, containing the protected region observed by DNase I footprinting analysis. A) Recombinant Sp1 was incubated with oligonucleotide SP1 (lane 1) which contains a consensus Sp1 sequence from the SV40 promoter region and oligonucleotide APPSP1 (lane 2). The arrow indicates the complexes formed. F: free probe B) HeLa nuclear extracts were incubated with APPSP1 and formed multiple complexes when analyzed by EMSA. The slower migrating complex, indicated by an arrow, was competed with an excess SP1 oligonucleotide (lane 2, 20 fold molar excess; lane 3, 50 fold molar excess; lane 4, 100 fold molar excess). An antibody directed against Sp1 further slowed down this complex, indicated by an arrowhead (lane 5). F: free probe.





suggesting that they were non-specific in origin (data not shown and Fig. 6.3). These in *vitro* results demonstrate that the Sp1 transcription factor can bind directly the consensus Sp1 element present in the *APP* minimal promoter.

Similar results were obtained with an oligonucleotide containing both the Sp1 and USF elements (SP1-USF: -71 to -37). We first used recombinant Sp1 protein and *in vitro* synthesized USF-1 in EMSA with the SP1-USF oligonucleotide. Both Sp1 and *in vitro* synthesized USF-1 were able to recognize the SP1-USF oligonucleotide and form complexes (Fig 5.3, lanes 2 and 6). When both proteins were added at the same time to the binding reaction, the complexes were the sum of the individual complexes observed with Sp1 and *in vitro* synthesized USF-1 alone (Fig. 5.3 lane 5). The order in which Sp1 or *in vitro* synthesized USF-1 were added to the binding reaction did not affect the intensity of the complexes formed with the SP1-USF oligonucleotide (Fig. 5.3 lane 3 and 4). In the conditions used, we did not detect a slower complex containing both Sp1 and USF bound to the same DNA molecule.

To confirm the results with recombinant proteins, we used a similar approach using HeLa nuclear extract. Since both Sp1 and USF activity are present in HeLa nuclear extracts (Kadonaga et al., 1987; Sawadogo and Roeder, 1988), we used competition EMSA to visualize if removal of either Sp1 or USF had an effect on the recognition of the adjacent element (Fig 5.4). When the oligonucleotide SP1-USF was incubated in presence HeLa nuclear extracts, three major complexes were observed (Fig. 5.4, lane 1). Competition with the unlabeled SP1 oligonucleotide. which contains the Sp1 binding site from the SV40 promoter, abolished the slower migrating complex without significantly affecting the other complexes (Fig 5.4, lane 2-4). Furthermore, the complex which was competed by the SP1 oligonucleotide could be supershifted by an antibody directed against Sp1 (Fig. 5.4, lane 8) confirming the presence of Sp1 activity in the slower migrating complex. In the converse experiment, competition with an oligonucleotide (Ad-USF) containing the adenovirus major late promoter USF binding site abolished the two faster migrating

Fig. 5.3 Sp1 and USF-1 bind to an oligonucleotide from the *APP* promoter containing both elements.

Recombinant Sp1 and *in vitro* synthesized USF-1 were used in EMSA with oligonucleotide SP1-USF spanning region -71 to - 37 of the *APP* promoter. Each binding reaction contained 1 μ l of an *in vitro* coupled transcription/translation reaction. When recombinant Sp1 (100 ng) was present (lanes 3-6) it was added to *in vitro* coupled transcription/translation reactions where USF-1 was either present (lanes 3-5) or absent (lane 6). Lane 1 represents the probe SP1-USF incubated with 1 μ l of *in vitro* coupled transcription/translation reaction where the T7 polymerase was omitted. The order in which Sp1 and USF-1 were added did not affect the formation of either complex (lanes 3 and 4).



Fig. 5.4 Oligonucleotide SP1-USF is recognized by proteins present in HeLa nuclear extracts.

HeLa nuclear extracts were used in EMSA with SP1-USF. Multiple complexes were formed (lane 1). The slower migrating complex was efficiently competed with 20, 50 and a 100 fold molar excess (lanes 2-4) of oligonucleotide SP1containing an Sp1 binding site from the SV40 early promoter (small arrow). When competitions assay were performed with oligonucleotide Ad-USF, the two faster migrating complexes disappeared (large arrow). An antibody directed against Sp1 supershifted the complex which could be competed with oligonucleotide SP1 (arrowhead).



complexes without affecting the Sp1 complex (Fig. 5.4, lanes 5-7). The proteins present in HeLa nuclear extracts also formed minor complexes with the SP1-USF oligonucleotide. Taken together, these results suggest that Sp1 and USF recognize their respective adjacent elements in the *APP* promoter in an independent manner and that other proteins might also recognize these elements or other sequences within the SP1-USF oligonucleotide.

Sp1 fails to transactivate the APP promoter in Drosophila S2 cells

Co-transfection assays have been used regularly as a means of verifying the transactivation potential of specific transcription factors on a define promoter. We co-transfected the minimal APP promoter present in pAPPCAT-96, a CAT reporter plasmid under the control of 96 bp of upstream regulatory sequences from the APP promoter, along with an expression vector for Sp1 (pPacSp1) in *Drosophila melanogaster* S2 cells which are devoid of Sp1 activity (Courey and Tjian, 1988). As shown in Figure 5.5, Sp1 failed to transactivate the minimal APP promoter present in pAPPCAT-96 whereas similar conditions increased more than two fold the thymidine kinase promoter from the herpes simplex virus (HSV), which contains two Sp1 binding sites (Jones et al., 1985), present in pTKCAT. These results suggest that Sp1 can recognize the element located between position -67 and -53, but that it might have roles other than direct transactivation of APP.

Fig. 5.5 Co-transfection assays with Sp1 and the *APP* minimal promoter in *Drosophila* S2 cells.

The constructs pAPPCAT-77 and pAPPCAT-96 (1 μ g) were co-transfected either with the *Drosophila* expression vector pPac0 or its derivative pPacSp1 which carries the cDNA for human Sp1 (pPacSp1). The amount of expression vector was kept constant at 0.2 μ g: 0 μ g of pPacSp1= 0.2 μ g of pPac0; 0.05 μ g of pPacSp1= 0.05 μ g of pPacSp1 + 0.15 μ g of pPac0). pPacSp1 had no effect on the *APP* promoter present in pAPPCAT-77 and pAPPCAT-96. The activity pTKCAT, which contains two Sp1 binding sites, was increased when 0.05 μ g and 0.2 μ g of pPacSp1 were present.



Chapter 6

Results

<u>The Sp1 and USF elements of the human ß-amyloid precursor</u> protein gene are necessary for full promoter activity.

The general structure of the APP promoter is reminiscent of housekeeping genes. It possesses a high GC content, lacks a TATA-box and has multiple transcriptional start sites (Salbaum et al., 1988). Progressive deletions of the APP promoter revealed that the sequences located between -94 and +100 were sufficient to confer full activity to the promoter in transfection assays in a wide range of cell lines (Pollwein et al., 1992, Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992). Two regions were identified to be responsible for the full activity of the promoter. One contained the GC-rich region located between -96 and -70 (Pollwein et al., 1992). The second one included a consensus sequence for the Spl transcription factor (-63 to -55) (Pollwein, 1993) and the USF element (-50 to -43) (Kovacs et al., 1995; Vostrov et al., 1995; Bourbonnière et al., 1996). Deletion of the GC-element reduced the activity of the APP promoter to 10-30% whereas further deletion of the Sp1 and USF elements abolished the remaining activity (Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke, 1994). Furthermore, the region located between -94 and -40 had been shown to activate an heterologous promoter when introduced upstream of its TATA box but had no activity when positioned upstream of its full promoter (Pollwein et al., 1992). Again, deletion of the upstream GC-element reduced the activity of the heterologous TATA-box promoter, suggesting that the proteins recognizing the region located between -94 and -40 function as a unit to regulate transcription and that this region's proximity to the transcriptional machinery is important (Pollwein et al., 1992). Results presented in Chapter 6 will attempt to clarify the roles of the closely positioned Sp1 and USF elements in the transcriptional

regulation of the *APP* gene by using transfection assays in combination with site directed mutagenesis of both the Sp1 and USF elements in presence or absence of the GC-element. In these studies, in addition to the NG108-15 cell line, we used human HepG2 cells. In our experience, human HepG2 cells, which express *APP* at high levels (data not shown), gave superior results in primer extension assays on total RNA and in transient transfection and co-transfection assays when compared to HeLa cells.

Transcriptional activity of deletions of the APP promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.

As a first step, a genomic fragment containing the 3699 bp of 5' regulatory sequences was introduced upstream of the reporter gene CAT present in the pBLCAT6. This particular vector was chosen over the previously used pKK232-8 (see Chapter 3) for its large number of unique restriction sites, its high copy origin of replication and its low background in transient transfection assays (Boshart, 1992). As illustrated in Figure 6.1, results of transient transfection assays in both NG108-15 and HepG2 cells show that sequences present upstream of the first -96 bp do not significantly affect the activity of the promoter. Deletion of the sequences present between -96 and -77 reduced the activity of the *APP* promoter to approximately 10% in both cell lines (pAPPCAT-77). These results are in agreement with what was previously reported with other cell lines (Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke and Golgaber, 1992)

Introduction of mutations in the Sp1 and USF elements

Previous mutational analysis of the human *APP* promoter resulted in the proposal of contradicting roles for the Sp1 and USF elements. In one case, mutations introduced in the Sp1 element had no effect on *APP* activity whereas mutation in the USF element reduced the activity by only 20% (Pollwein et al., 1993). An *APP* construct carrying both mutations lost 90% of activity compared to the wild type promoter suggesting a role for both elements. Similar results were also observed with the rat *APP* promoter which is conserved up to 85% with human *APP* (Hoffman and Chernak, 1995). However, Quitschke (1996) observed that

Fig. 6.1 Transient transfection of the APP promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.

NG108-15 and HepG2 cell lines were transiently transfected using a modification of the calcium phosphate protocol. For NG108-15, each transfection was performed with a total of 10 μ g of DNA composed of 5 μ g of pAPPCAT reporter plasmids, 4 μ l of carrier DNA (pBLCAT6) and 1 μ g of pUT535, a β-galactosidase reporter plasmid. HegG2 cells were transfected with a total of 15 μ g of pAPPCAT reporter plasmids and 1 μ g of pUT535. The CAT activity of each construct is expressed as a percentage of the minimal promoter contained in pAPPCAT-96. The error bars represent the standard error of the mean (NG108-15, n=10-15; HepG2, n=5-9). Results were obtained with at least two independent preparations of plasmid DNA for each construct. Transfections was performed in triplicate.



mutations in both the Sp1 and USF elements (i.e double mutant) had no effect on activity of the *APP* promoter in this system.

In our efforts to characterize the individual function of the elements present in the minimal APP promoter we introduced mutations into the APP promoter (see Fig. 6.2) to study their effects in the context of various promoter sequences. As a first step, we used EMSA to confirm that the mutations to be introduced in the Sp1 and USF elements would not be recognized by their respective transcriptional activator. Oligonucleotides containing mutations in Sp1 and USF elements were used in competition EMSA. The mutant oligonucleotide APPSPm failed to compete (Fig. 6.3, lanes 2-4) with the end-labeled oligonucleotide APPSP1 whereas, in similar conditions, the oligonucleotide APPSP1 abolished the complex corresponding to Sp1 (Fig. 6.3, lanes 5-7). A second faster migrating complex (Fig. 6.3, arrowhead) was also disrupted in a concentration dependent manner. Other protein-DNA complexes were observed with the APPSP1 probe. These complexes could not be competed in a concentration dependent manner with the unlabeled APPSP1 oligonucleotide, suggesting non-specific interactions of the probe APPSP1 with nuclear proteins. Competition experiments with oligonucleotides containing the USF wild type and mutant elements yielded similar results. The mutant oligonucleotide APPUSF-M1 was unable to interfere with the USF complexes (Fig. 6.4, lanes 2-4) formed with the APP-El end-labeled oligonucleotide, which contains the E-box from the APP promoter recognized by USF (Chapter 4). When similar conditions were used with the oligonucleotide APP-E1 as a source of competitor, it successfully abolished the USF complexes. We concluded from these competition studies that these mutations, when introduced into the APP promoter, would prevent the binding of Sp1 and USF to their respective elements.

Mutations in Sp1 and USF elements do not affect the selection of multiple transcriptional start sites.

The mutations present in the APPSP1-M1 and APPUSF-M1 oligonucleotides were introduced separately and in combination into the APP promoter by recombinant PCR (see

Fig. 6.2 Schematic representation of the APP minimal promoter.

Elements present in the *APP* promoter are indicated above the sequence. The sequence represents the coding strand of the *APP* gene located between position -100 and -30 relative to the major transcriptional start site. The core binding sequences of each element are indicated in capital. The mutation introduced in the Sp1 and USF elements are indicated below the sequence in *bold italics*.

	GC-element	Sp1	USF
--	------------	-----	-----

cggcggcgCCGCTAGGGGtctctctcgggtgccgagcGGGGGGGGGCcggaTCAGCTGActcgcctggctct

tgccgagcGG<u>AACA</u>GGCcggat

gccggaTC<u>GAT</u>TGActcgcc
Fig. 6.3 EMSA of the mutations introduced into the Sp1 element.

Oligonucleotide APPSP1 was end-labeled and incubated with HeLa nuclear extracts (lane 1). Competition EMSA with oligonucleotide APPSP1m had no effect on the formation of the complexes observed in lane 1: lane 2, 20 fold molar excess; lane 3, 50 fold molar excess; lane 4, 100 fold molar excess. Competition with the oligonucleotide SP1, removed the slower migrating complex indicated by an arrow (lane 5-7, 20, 50 and 100 fold molar excess respectively). Competition under similar conditions with APPSP1 also removed the slower migrating complex (lane 8-10, 20, 50 and 100 fold molar excess respectively). Competition; F, free probe.Materials and Methods).



Comp.

Fig. 6.4 EMSA of the mutations introduced into the USF element.

HeLa nuclear extracts were used in competition EMSA with end-labeled oligonucleotide APP-E1 which contains the USF element from the *APP* promoter. APP-E1 formed two major complexes with proteins from HeLa nuclear extract (large arrow). These complexes were not affected by the increasing amount of unlabelled competitor APPUSFm (lane 2, 20 fold; lane 3, 50 excess; lane 4, 100 fold molar excess), whereas competition with APP-E1 totally removed the complexes (lane 5, 20 fold; lane 6, 50 fold; lane 7, 100 fold molar excess). Comp., competition; F, free probe.



We first verified that the mutations introduced in the SP1 and USF elements did not affect the utilization of the major transcriptional start sites of the APP promoter. In order to detect the transcriptional start sites of the various constructs of the minimal APP promoter, we performed run-on in vitro transcription assays, using HeLa nuclear extracts, followed by primer extension assays (Sambrook et al., 1989). As seen in Figure 6.5, mutations in the Sp1 and USF elements (lanes 2-4) of the APP promoter did not affect the utilization of transcriptional start sites when compared to the wild type APP promoter (lane 1). The transcriptional start sites used in vitro by the APP promoter with nuclear extracts from HeLa cells are identical to the ones used in vivo by HepG2 cells (Fig. 6.5, lane 5). When in vitro transcription templates were used for primer extension assays, we observed 2 close bands corresponding to the major transcriptional start site (+1). Determination of the ratio (average of three independent experiments) between the two transcriptional start sites (+1/-4) used by the APP promoter revealed a slight reduction in the constructs carrying a mutation in the USF element. Furthermore, we constantly observed a decrease in the efficiency of in vitro transcription run-on and run-off assays with constructs carrying mutations (Fig. 6.5 and data not shown) reflecting an effect on transcriptional activity. These results suggest that Sp1 and USF are not involved in start site selection but rather in transcriptional activity of the APP promoter.

USF-1 fails to activate an APP promoter bearing a mutated USF element.

We had previously demonstrated that USF-1 could transactivate the *APP* promoter in cotransfection assays in NG108-15 cells (Chapter 4, Fig. 4.6). Here we show that USF-1 can transactivate the minimal *APP* promoter in a concentration dependent manner in HepG2 cells and that this activation is dependent on the presence of a functional USF element. In co-transfection assays, increasing amounts of the pCMVUSF-1 expression vector activated pAPPCAT-96 up to two-fold (5 μ g of pCMVUSF-1) (Fig. 6.6). We confirmed the role of USF in transcriptional activation of the *APP* promoter by co-transfecting 5 μ g of pCMVUSF-1 expression vector in combination with the reporter plasmids pAPPCAT-96 and pAPPCAT-96mUSF. As shown in Figure 6.7, mutations introduced in the USF element reduced the activity of the promoter to 40% of the wild type promoter. When 5 μ g

Fig. 6.5 Analysis of the transcriptional start sites of mutants of the APP promoter.

Run-on *in vitro* transcription assays were performed with 80 μ g of HeLa nuclear extracts on 2 μ g of supercoiled plasmids pAPPCAT-96, pAPPCAT-96mSP1, pAPPCAT-96mUSF and pAPPCAT-96mSU. Transcriptional start sites were determined by primer extension assays with the antisense oligonucleotide ASAMY (+71 to +100) on the products of run-on *in vitro* transcription assays (lane 1-4) or using 50 μ g of total RNA from HepG2 cells (lane 5). The products were separated on a 6% denaturing polyacrymide gel and their size was assessed by comparing with a sequencing reaction used as a ladder. The major transcriptional start site is indicated by +1. The ratio +1/-4 is indicated below.



Fig. 6.6 Co-transfection assays of USF-1 and the APP promoter in HepG2 cells.

HepG2 cells were co-transfected with a combination pcDNAI/amp (5, 4, 3 or 0 μ g) or pCMVUSF-1 (0, 1, 2 or 5 μ g), keeping the amount of plasmids bearing the CMV promoter constant at 5 μ g; 5 μ g of the reporter plasmid pAPPCAT-96; 4 μ g of pBLCAT6 (carrier) and 1 μ g of pUT535 (β-galactosidase) for transfection efficiency, for a total of 15 μ g. Fold increases are expressed in function of untreated pAPPCAT-96. The error bars indicate the standard error of the mean (SEM), n=3.



Fig. 6.7 Co-transfection assays in HepG2 cells of USF-1 and an *APP* promoter carrying a mutated USF element.

HepG2 cells were co-transfected with a total of 15 μ g composed of either 5 μ g of pAPPCAT-96 or 5 μ g of pAPPCAT-96mUSF, 5 μ g of pCMVUSF-1, 4 μ g of pBLCAT6 (carrier) and 1 μ g of pUT535 to standardize for transfection efficiency. Fold increases are expressed in function of the untreated pAPPCAT-96. The bar graph represents the average of 2 independent transfections.



of pCMVUSF-1 were present, pAPPCAT-96 was activated 1.9 fold whereas pAPPCAT-96mUSF remained unaffected. These co-transfection studies underline the importance of USF in *APP* expression.

The Sp1 and USF elements are necessary for full promoter activity.

In order to investigate the effects of the mutations introduced in the Sp1 and USF elements, we transfected NG108-15 and human HepG2 cells with constructs containing the mutations described previously. We first analyzed the effects of mutating the Sp1 and USF elements separately or in combination in context of the full *APP* promoter present in the first 96 bp of upstream regulatory sequences (Figs. 6.8, 6.10). As shown in Figure 6.8, pAPPCAT-96mSp1 activity was reduced to 67% whereas pAPPCAT-96mUSF had a more important effect reducing activity to 42% when compared to pAPPCAT-96 in NG-108-15 cells. In HepG2 cells, similar results were obtained: pAPPCAT-96mSp1 had a reduced activity of 59% and pAPPCAT-96mUSF, 40%. The double mutant pAPPCAT-96mSU was further affected by the mutations of both Sp1 and USF elements to 22.3% in NG108-15 cells and to 14.3% in HepG2 cells. pAPPCAT-488 had a level of activity similar to pAPPCAT-96. The relative activity of pAPPCAT-395mSU in NG108-15 was34% and in HepG2 32%. These differences between pAPPCAT-96mSU and pAPPCAT-395mSU suggest that sequences located upstream of -96 could participate in *APP* gene regulation in certain circumstances.

To further characterize the role of Sp1 and USF elements, we studied the functional activity of the mutants in the absence of the GC-element of the *APP* promoter in NG108-15 (Figs. 6.9, 6.10). The wild type promoter present in pAPPCAT-77 had a relative CAT activity of 7.4% when compared to pAPPCAT-96. When the Sp1 element was disrupted, in pAPPCAT-77mSp1, we observed an increase in relative CAT activity to 10.7%. Absence of the USF element (pAPPCAT-77mUSF) led to a reduction of relative CAT activity to 4.8%. The activity of the double mutant pAPPCAT-77mSU, 4.8%, was similar to pAPPCAT-77mUSF, suggesting that the proteins recognizing the Sp1 element need the presence of the GC-element binding proteins to properly activate the *APP* promoter. These results

illustrate well that both the Sp1 and USF elements are essential and that they cooperate with the GC-element, located between -96 and -77, to confer full activity on the *APP* promoter. Furthermore, the data obtained with the double mutation present in pAPPCAT-96mSU and pAPPCAT-395mSU clearly show that the proteins binding to the GC-element cannot be held responsible for the entire activity of the *APP* promoter as previously proposed (Quitschke et al., 1996).

Fig. 6.8 Transient transfections of mutants of the *APP* promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.

NG108-15 cells were transfected with 5 μ g of pAPPCAT derivatives, 5 μ g of pBLCAT6 (carrier) and 1 μ g of pUT535 (β -galactosidase) to standardize for transfection efficiency. Transient transfection assays with HepG2 cells used 15 μ g of pAPPCAT derivatives and 1 μ g of pUT535. Transfection were performed in triplicate with 2 independent preparation of plasmid DNA for each construct (n=4). The presence or absence of the GC-element, Sp1 and USF elements are indicated by boxes in the schematic representation of the *APP* promoter. Relative CAT activity is expressed as a function of pAPPCAT-96.



Fig. 6.9 Transient transfections of truncated mutants of the *APP* promoter in NG108-15.

NG108-15 cells were transfected with 10 μ g of pAPPCAT-77 derivatives and 1 μ g of pUT535 for β-galactosidase standardization of transfection efficiency. Presence or absence of the Sp1 and USF elements is indicated by the boxes in the schematic drawing of the truncated *APP* promoter. The relative CAT activity is expressed as a function of pAPPCAT-96 (not shown). Transfections were performed in triplicate with at least two independent preparations of plasmid DNA. The error bars indicated the standard error of the mean (SEM), n=3.



Fig. 6.10 Representative CAT assays of mutants of the APP promoter.

NG108-15 cells were transfected with 10 μ g of pAPPCAT derivatives and 1 μ g of pUT535. For the purpose of this Figure, cellular extracts were standardized to β-galactosidase activity before CAT assays were performed. Mock transfection contained no DNA.



Chapter 7

Results

Enhanced expression of the B-amyloid precursor protein gene in response to dibutyryl cAMP is not mediated by the transcription <u>factor AP-2</u>

Although the structure of the *APP* promoter is typical of housekeeping genes, its pattern of expression implies that it is regulated in a developmental and tissue specific manner (Salbaum and Ruddle 1994). *APP* expression can be modulated *in vitro* by treatment of endothelial cells and cultured astrocytes with interleukin-1ß (IL-1ß) (Goldgaber et al., 1989; Gray et al., 1993a), transforming growth factor β (TGF β) (Gray et al., 1993a), or basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) (Gray et al., 1993b). In neuronal cell lines, treatment with growth factors leads to upregulation of *APP* mRNA, but this seems to be a consequence of the differentiation state of the cells. For example, treatment of PC-12 cells with NGF, bFGF, phorbol ester and retinoic acid will enhance the expression of *APP* mRNAs through stimulation of the *APP* promoter (Lahiri and Nall 1995). However, in comparison to the untreated cells these authors did not observe any increase in basal level promoter activity when the factors were added to the cells after transfection (post-treatment only), suggesting that the stimulatory effect on promoter activity was dependent on the state of differentiation of the PC-12 cells by the factors.

The expression of *APP* can be regulated by different signal transduction pathways. For example, the increase in the level of *APP* mRNAs induced by IL-1 is blocked by H-7, an inhibitor of protein kinase C (Goldgaber et al. 1989). Recently, Trejo et al. (1994) have

found that activation of protein kinase C upregulates *APP* gene expression through the function of the transcription factor Jun/AP-1. They demonstrated that phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) induces nuclear proteins that bind specifically to an AP-1 recognition sequence in the *APP* promoter at -346 and that the binding is effectively competed by a consensus AP-1 oligonucleotide.

Cyclic AMP is a key intracellular second messenger in nervous tissue. Our laboratory has shown that during treatment of NG108-15 cells with dibutyryl cAMP, an inhibitor of cAMP phosphodiesterase which results in an increase in the cellular pool of cAMP, expression of the *APP* gene is upregulated three fold after 5-6 days, and that this increase in expression occurs through transcriptional mechanisms (Shekarabi et al., 1997). *APP* does not contain a canonical cyclic AMP response element (CRE) (Salbaum et al., 1988), but of the putative *cis*-elements which are found in the proximal upstream region, the AP-2 site centered at position -205 can be considered a good candidate since AP-2 is known to mediate the effects of cAMP. Results will be presented in Chapter 7 that demonstrate by co-expression studies and EMSA that this putative AP-2 site is not functional.

Cyclic AMP increases APP transcription

NG108-15 cells were treated with 1 mM dbcAMP, and steady-state level of *APP* mRNA was quantitated by northern blot analysis. A short-term effect of dbcAMP was observed leading to a 1.8-fold increase in *APP* expression after 12 hours of treatment (Shekarabi, 1996). Similarly, in the presence of forskolin, which is an activator of adenylate cyclase and increases intracellular cAMP levels (Seamon and Daly, 1986), a 1.7-fold increase was observed after about 7 hours of treatment of NG108-15 cells (data not shown).

To determine the *cis*-element responsible for the upregulation of *APP* levels, *APP* promoter activity was assayed by transiently transfecting NG108-15 cells with different promoter-reporter constructs containing progressively longer 5' upstream regulatory sequences of the *APP* gene. After sixteen hours of transfection, the cells were divided into two groups, one being treated with 1 mM dbcAMP and the other left untreated. As illustrated in Figure 7.1,

Fig. 7.1 Transcriptional activation in NG108-15 cells of the APP promoter by dbcAMP.

NG108-15 cells were transiently transfected with various portions of the *APP* promoter introduced upstream of the bacterial *CAT* gene. Each transfection contained 5 μ g of pAPPCAT derivatives, 4 μ g of pUC18 used as carrier and 1 μ g of pUT535. After 16 hrs, the transfected cultures were divided in two and one culture was treated with 1 mM dbcAMP. The calculated fold increase represents the overall effect of dbcAMP on the *APP* promoter when normalized to the basal promoter present in pAPPCAT-96. Exact fold increases are indicated on the right of the graph. The error bars represent standard error of the mean (SEM), n=3-4 with at least two different preparations of plasmid DNA.



the different *APP* promoter constructs responded differently to the presence of dbcAMP. A 1.4-fold increase in transcriptional activity was regulated by sequences from -303 to -204 and was maintained in all *APP* promoter-reporter constructs up to the sequence -488. A further 50 % increase in transcriptional activity in response to dbcAMP was directed by sequences from -2991 to -488.

Co-expression of AP-2 activates APP promoter

The above results suggest that regulatory sequences between -303 and -204 may mediate some of the increase detected in steady-state levels of APP mRNA in the presence of dbcAMP. Although there is no canonical CRE in this region (Salbaum et al., 1988), there is a binding site centered at -205 for the transcription factor AP-2 which is also inducible by cAMP (Imagawa et al., 1987). To verify whether AP-2 plays a role in this response of the APP gene, the different APP promoter-reporter constructs were co-transfected into HepG2 cells with an expression vector in which the full-length AP-2 cDNA is driven by the RSV LTR (Williams et al., 1991a). The HepG2 cell line lacks endogenous AP-2 activity and hence provides an efficient assay system for testing the effect of transfected AP-2 (Williams et al., 1991a). As shown in Figure 7.2, co-expression of AP-2 in HepG2 cells with a plasmid containing two AP-2 recognition sites (pA2BCAT) increases reporter gene levels 4.6-fold compared to a plasmid devoid of AP-2 elements (pBCAT). Similarly, exogenous AP-2 leads to activation of the APP promoter, with a 2-fold increase in CAT activity (Fig. 7.2). However, the response to AP-2 occurs not in the -303 fragment which contains the AP-2 element, but in the -364 fragment which has functional binding sites for AP-1 (Trejo et al., 1994) and a heat shock factor (Dewji et al., 1995), in addition to the AP-2 recognition sequence. These results indicate that the effect of AP-2 may not be through a direct transactivation of the promoter but may occur through action of AP-2 on the expression of other genes.

APP promoter does not contain a functional AP-2 site

As shown above, co-expression of AP-2 and an APP promoter-reporter construct which contains a putative AP-2 site did not result in enhancement of transcriptional activity as

Fig. 7.2 Transcriptional activation in HepG2 cells of the *APP* promoter by the transcription factor AP-2.

HepG2 cells were transiently co-transfected with *APP* promoter-reporter plasmids (pAPPCAT) and eukaryotic expression vectors containing AP-2 cDNA (pRSVAP2) or no insert (pRSV). Each 60 mm dish contained 2 μ g of CAT reporter plasmids, 0.5 μ g of pRSV or pRSVAP2, 1 μ g of pUT535 and 11.5 μ g of pBLCAT6, used as carrier, for a total of 15 μ g. The positive control experiment for the effect of AP-2 consists of the pair pBCAT and pA2BCAT (two AP-2 elements). Fold increases represent the specific effect of the transcription factor AP-2 from cells co-transfected with pRSVAP2 compared to cells co-transfected with pRSV (control plasmid). Results were normalized to the basal promoters pAPPCAT-96 or pBCAT. The error bars represent the standard error of the mean, n=3-4 with two separate preparations of plasmid DNA.



would have been expected with a functional AP-2 site. Since the AP-2 protein was initially cloned from a HeLa cell cDNA library and to determine whether the AP-2 site at -205 can bind AP-2, we performed EMSA in the presence of HeLa cell nuclear extracts with a double-stranded oligonucleotide spanning from -222 to -195 (APP-AP2). No binding was observed in HeLa nuclear extracts (Figure 7.3, lanes 5 and 6) although these contain *bona fide* AP-2 activity as shown with the AP-2 consensus oligonucleotide which forms a specific complex (Figure 4, lane 2) that can be recognized and "supershifted" with an antibody against AP-2 (Figure 7.3, lane 3). Taken together, these results suggest that the AP-2 recognition site at -205 cannot be bound by AP-2 nor can it be used by exogenous AP-2 to transactivate the human APP promoter.

Fig. 7.3 The transcription factor AP-2 fails to recognize the putative AP-2 element located in the APP promoter.

EMSA of oligonucleotides containing a *bona fide* AP-2 binding site (lanes 1-3) and a putative AP-2 element present in the *APP* promoter (lanes 4-6) (APP-AP-2: -222 to - 195). Oligonucleotides were incubated in absence (lanes 1 and 4) or presence (lanes 2-3 and 5-6) of HeLa nuclear extracts. The large arrow indicates the complexes specific to the AP-2 oligonucleotide (lanes 2 and 3). The small arrow shows the supershift induced by the AP-2 antibody in lane 3. (Note the absence of the AP-2 complexes in lanes 5 and 6 which contain the oligonucleotide APP-AP-2).



Chapter 8

Discussion

The APP gene is expressed ubiquitously. The sequences surrounding the major transcriptional start site have high a percentage of GC (85%) and do not contain the consensus sequence referred to as TATA-box which is recognized by the TATA binding protein (TBP), a component of the transcription factor II D (TFIID) subunit of the RNA polymerase II. We have shown using transient transfection assays that the APP promoter was functional in NG108-15 and dibutyryl cAMP treated NG108-15 cells. DNA sequences of the proximal APP promoter recognized by proteins present in NG108-15 nuclear extracts were essentially the same as those previously reported in HeLa cells (Pollwein et al., 1992: Bourbonnière and Nalbantoglu, 1993). We also showed that an oligonucleotide (APP-GC1) carrying sequences located between positions -97 and -78 relative to the major transcriptional start site was recognized in a specific manner by proteins present in nuclear extracts from NG108-15 cells. Sequences responsible for the transcriptional activity of the APP promoter have been narrowed down to 96 bp upstream of the major transcriptional start site (Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992). We investigated the role of three elements located between positions -96 and -30 in APP regulation (see Fig 8.1). Presence of the GC-element is essential for APP expression. The protein(s) recognizing the GC-element have a molecular weight ranging from 45 kDa to 85 kDa. We demonstrated that the other two elements were recognized by the Sp1 (-63 to -55) and USF (-50 to -43) transcription factors and that of the two only USF was capable of transactivating the APP promoter in transient co-transfection assays. Our in vitro results coupled with deletion and mutational analyses of the APP promoter showed that these three elements located within a 66 bp region, between -96 and -30, of the APP promoter are necessary for full activity in two different cells lines, the NG108-15 and the HepG2 cell lines.

Fig. 8.1 Schematic representation of regulatory elements of the APP promoter.

Elements present in the APP promoter are indicated above the sequence. The numbers indicate the position relative to the major transcription start site of APP. The core binding site of each element is indicated in capitals letter.

GC-element				Sp1	USI	USF		
cggcgg	cgCCGCTAG	GGGtetetete	gggtgccgage	cGGGGTGGG	GCcggaTCAGC	TGActcgcctg	gctct	
1	I	l	1	I	I	1	l	
-100	-90	-80	-70	-60	-50	-40	-30	

•

Pattern of binding of nuclear proteins to proximal sequences of the APP promoter.

Our studies of the *APP* promoter using DNase I footprinting analysis revealed a protected region located between -123 and -68 of the *APP* promoter. This footprint spans a region that includes two of the putative GC-boxes (-123 to -114 and -113 to -104) described by Salbaum et al. (1988), a GC-palindrome (-97 to -87) and a fourth element consisting of a pyrimidine tract (-82 to -75) (Pollwein et al., 1992). The occupancy of these sequences by many different proteins may explain the large protected region observed in the DNase I footprint in Fig. 3.2.

Using NG108-15 nuclear extracts we did not observe the presence of a protected area corresponding to region -65 to -47 as described by Pollwein and co-workers (1992). This could be due to the absence of the protein recognizing this portion of the promoter from NG108-15 nuclear extract. This region corresponds to the element later identified as binding Sp1 (-63 to -55). In EMSA with the APPSP1 oligonucleotide (-71 to -50) and nuclear extracts from HeLa cells, we observed the formation of a specific complex containing Sp1 activity (Chapter 5). However, this complex was absent when NG108-15 nuclear extracts were used in EMSA (data not shown).

In the footprinting analysis of the *APP* promoter performed by Pollwein and colleagues (1992), a protected area was not observed which corresponded to the putative AP-1/AP-4 element, later characterized as being recognized by the USF transcription factor (USF element). Our own DNase I footprinting analysis of the *APP* promoter also failed to detect the USF element. The element corresponding to the USF binding site was first reported to be protected from DNase I digestion by Quitschke and Goldgaber (1992). In this DNase I footprinting analysis of the *APP* promoter, the experimental procedure was specifically optimized to visualize the USF element. These workers used a shorter probe (-96 to +53) combined with longer exposure times to visualize the results. These differences in experimental procedures could explain why we and Pollwein (1992) did not detect the USF element.

Characteristics of the GC-element.

Deletions of the APP promoter have shown that sequences upstream of the first 94 base pairs are not essential for the activity of the promoter (Pollwein et al., 1992; Ouitschke and Goldgaber, 1992). Similar results were obtained with the mouse and rat APP promoters which show a high level of conservation between position -100 and +1 (86%) with the mouse promoter and 85% with the rat promoter) (Izumi et al., 1992; Hoffman and Chernak, 1994). These results suggest that the footprint observed by Pollwein et al. (1992) that contains the GC palindrome (-97 to -87, 5'-GCGGCGCCGC-3') does not contain the core binding site of the factor(s) involved in APP promoter activity. A similar footprint (-98 to -77) was also observed by Quitschke (1996) that encompasses the GC palindrome (-97 to -87) and the pyrimidine tract (-82 to -75) identified by Pollwein et al. (1992). Mutational analysis of the sequences located between -99 and -70 revealed that region -93 to -82 is critical for APP promoter activity, lowering its activity by 60% to 90% (Quitschke, 1994). Mutations introduced in the pyrimidine tract did not affect the activity of the APP promoter. These results suggest that the sequence 5'-GCGCCTAGGGGT-3' (-92 to -82) is the core binding site of the factor(s) recognizing this region of the APP promoter. This sequence is conserved between rodents and humans except for the G residue located at position -92 which is replaced by a T residue in rodents.

Our results have shown that the APP-GC1 oligonucleotide (-97 to -78), which contains the region of the promoter we refer to as the GC-element, was recognized in a specific manner by proteins present in NG108-15 nuclear extracts. Using UV crosslinking of nucleic acids to proteins present in NG108-15 nuclear extracts, we observed that the APP-GC1 oligonucleotide was recognized by numerous proteins. The presence of multiple complexes suggests a family of DNA-binding proteins recognizing the GCelement to regulate expression of the *APP* promoter. Our attempts to identify a gene encoding for a protein recognizing this element by screening a HeLa cDNA expression library failed. This might have been caused by the nature of the GC-element. The GC- element contains a palindrome of 10 bp (5'-CCGCTAGGGG-3') with a single mismatch (underlined). Palindromes are usually recognized by homo- or heterodimer proteins. It is conceivable that the transcription factor(s) recognizing the GC-element is a dimer and part of a larger family of proteins that either homo- or heterodimerize to recognize their target sequence. This interpretation of our results would agree with our UV crosslinking data that show two major complexes (Fig. 3.5, 75 to 85 kDa) of about the same intensity suggesting equimolecular amounts of proteins having a similar molecular weight, as often observed with this type of transcription factors (for example USF-1, 43 kDa and USF-2, 44 kDa). Due to these characteristics, purification of the binding activity from nuclear extracts might be more suitable for identifying the gene(s) encoding the protein(s) recognizing the GC-element.

Characteristics of the E box - USF element.

The E box found in the proximal promoter region of the APP gene at position -49 to -44 has previously been shown to be important for expression of the human and rodent genes (Izumi et al., 1992; Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992; Pollwein, 1993; Hoffman and Chernak, 1994; Quitschke, 1994). EMSA studies (Quitschke and Golgaber, 1992; Pollwein, 1993; Hoffman and Chernak, 1994; Quitschke, 1994; Quitschke, 1994), DNase I footprinting (Izumi et al., 1992; Pollwein et al., 1992; Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992; Hoffman and Chernak, 1994) and methylation interference (Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992) had revealed that a sequence of 12 base pairs, 5'-GGATCAGCTGAC-3' (-53 to -42), was essential for nuclear factor binding (Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992; Quitschke, 1994). This motif which is conserved 100% between human, mouse and rat genes is also footprinted by nuclear proteins in rodents. While this sequence overlaps with the consensus recognition sequences of transcription factors AP-1 (TGACTCG, -45 to -39) and AP-4 (TCAGCTGA, -50 to -43) neither factor appears to bind to it (Quitschke and Goldgaber, 1992).

The competition experiments in EMSA have shown that USF binding to oligonucleotide APP-E1 occurs with approximately the same affinity as its binding to oligonucleotide Ad-USF. This is somewhat surprising in view of the difference of the *APP* E box (CAGCTG) from the USF consensus sequence of CACGTG (2 out of 6 nucleotides) (Bendall and Molly, 1994). However, USF binding to non-consensus sequences has been documented (Chodosh et al., 1987; Carthew et al., 1987). Furthermore, it has recently been demonstrated that MgCl₂ has a significant influence on the DNA binding specificity of USF: in the absence of MgCl₂, specificity is relaxed at positions ±1 and ±4 of the consensus half-site (Bendall and Molly, 1994). Since protein contacts to positions 1 and 4 of the half-site are not as critical in the absence of Mg⁺⁺ ions, the substitution of CG by GC in oligonucleotide APP-E1 does not appear to affect USF binding under our assay conditions (1 mM MgCl₂). Although increasing Mg⁺⁺ ion concentrations do diminish the affinity of binding, APP-E1 - protein complexes are easily detectable at 5mM MgCl₂ (data not shown).

Our results also suggest that USF, upon binding to oligonucleotide APP-E1, contributes to the expression of the *APP* gene since an *APP* promoter-CAT reporter construct was transactivated by co-transfection of a eukaryotic expression vector containing USF-1 cDNA into NG108-15 cells and HepG2 cells. Furthermore, the introduction of mutations in the *APP* E box prevented this activation of the *APP* promoter by USF-1 in HepG2 cells (Fig. 6.7). Our results are confirmed by other reports which have shown comparable data concerning the role of USF and the E box in both rat and human *APP* promoters (Hoffman and Chernak; 1995; Kovacs et al., 1995; Vostrov et al., 1995).

Besides activating the adenovirus major late promoter by binding to an E box (Sawadogo and Roeder, 1985), USF has been shown to regulate a variety of cellular genes through interactions with upstream E boxes (Carthew et al., 1987; Chodosh et al., 1987; Sato et al., 1989; Bresnik and Felsenfeld, 1993; Reisman and Rotter, 1993). The stimulatory effect of USF may be mediated through direct protein-protein interaction between USF and the transcriptional apparatus (Roy et al., 1991). It has also been proposed that binding of USF to its recognition sequences may lead to formation of a nucleosome-free region over the
promoter, increasing the accessibility of the region surrounding its binding site to basal initiation factors (Workman et al., 1990). Further support for the involvement of USF in chromatin dynamics is provided by the report that USF binds with high affinity to an E box in the DNase I-hypersensitive site HS2 in the β-globin locus control region (Bresnick and Felsenfeld, 1993). This might also be the functional mechanism in regulating basal expression of the APP gene since a DNase I hypersensitive site has been demonstrated in the proximity of the USF binding site (Lukiw et al., 1994).

Characteristics of the Sp1 element.

DNase I footprinting analysis and methylation interference of the proximal APP promoter using HeLa nuclear extracts identified a region containing a putative Sp1 binding site (-65 to -47) (Pollwein et al., 1992; Pollwein 1993). Similar results were observed with the mouse APP promoter although the protected area (-67 to -41) included as well the entire E box corresponding to the USF element (Izumi et al., 1992). In competition EMSA with HeLa nuclear extracts. Pollwein (1993) observed that an oligonucleotide containing a previously described Sp1 binding site could partly remove one of the complexes formed with an oligonucleotide representing the APP promoter spanning region -72 to -35, suggesting that the Sp1 transcription factor could recognize sequences present between -72 and -35. Also, in EMSA studies using an oligonucleotide containing both the Sp1 and USF elements from the rat APP promoter, Hoffman and Chernak (1995) reported that one of the complexes formed could be recognized by an antibody directed against Sp1. The Sp1 element (-63 to -55; 5'-GGGGTGGGC-3') is conserved between rodents and humans except for the G residue at position -63 which is replaced by a C residue in rodents.

Our results using recombinant Sp1 in DNase I footprinting analysis and EMSA with oligonucleotide APPSP1 (-71 to -50) are in complete agreement with what was proposed by Pollwein (1993) and by Hoffman and Chernak (1995) for the rat APP promoter.

Furthermore, the use of an antibody directed against Sp1 clearly demonstrated that Sp1 (Fig. 5.2B) was part of a complex formed between proteins present in HeLa nuclear extracts and oligonucleotide APPSP1. These in vitro results suggested that Sp1 participated in the regulation of the APP promoter. However, we failed to observe a transactivation of the APP promoter in Drosophila melanogaster S2 cells, a system from which Sp1 activity has been shown to be lacking (Courey and Tjian, 1988). One of the reasons for this lack of activation could be that the affinity of Sp1 for the APP Sp1 element. Although we did not perform affinity studies, two observations suggest the Spl does not have the same affinity for the APP Sp1 element when compared with the SV40 Spl element. First, intensity of the complex formed between recombinant Spl and the SP1 oligonucleotide is stronger then the one observed between recombinant Sp1 and oligonucleotide APPSP1 (Fig. 5.2A). Second, in competition EMSA with HeLa nuclear extracts and oligonucleotide APPSP1, the SP1 oligonucleotide totally removed the complex containing Sp1 activity with a 20 fold molar excess whereas for oligonucleotide APPSP1 the complex disappeared with a 50 molar excess (Fig 6.3, compare lane 5 to lane 8 and 9). Another factor that could have been influential in our transactivation study is the number of Sp1 binding sites present in the APP promoter. Our positive control (pTKCAT) which was activated more than two fold contained two Sp1 binding sites (Jones et al. 1985). The activation of pTKCAT by Sp1 in our transactivation assays is well within what was previously reported under similar conditions (2.8 fold) (Courey and Tjian, 1988). The presence of only one low affinity binding site for Sp1 in the APP promoter could explain why we did not detect any increase in activity during cotransfection studies in Drosophila cells. It remains to be seen if transactivation would have been observed within the context of a longer portion of the APP promoter, in which there is an additional Sp1-binding site in close proximity (-137 to -122) as shown in Figure 5.1.

The activity of both pAPPCAT-77 and pAPPCAT-96 (Fig. 5.5) is very similar when transfected in *Drosophila* S2 cells whereas in mammalian cell lines we observed a decrease of 90% in activity (Fig. 6.1). This suggests that the sequences located between -

96 and -77 (GC-element) are not active in *Drosophila* cells. Although the transcriptional machinery is mostly conserved in eukaryotic cells, some components are species specific. One example is the human TBP associated factor (hTAF) 55 (55 kDa) of TFIID which is absent from *Drosophila* cells and shown to physically interact with Sp1 (Chiang and Roeder, 1995; reviewed in Burley and Roeder, 1996). Whether this particularity affected the potential activation of the *APP* promoter by Sp1 is not known.

The role of Sp1 in *APP* regulation might not only be to directly activate transcription of the *APP* promoter. Binding sites for Sp1 in promoters of housekeeping genes, usually located in CpG islands in the chromatin, are protected from *de novo* methylation which turns off gene transcription (Brandeis et al., 1994). Another possible function of Sp1 would be to create an environment free of nucleosomes and facilitate the assembly of a transcriptionally active RNA polymerase II complex (Li et al., 1994). Sp1 has been shown to directly interact with two subunits of TFIID, hTAF 135 and hTAF 55 and possibly help in the recruitment of TFIID to TATA-less promoters (reviewed in Burley and Roeder, 1996).

Role of the GC-, Sp1 and USF elements in transcription of APP.

We studied the roles of the Sp1 and USF elements in presence (pAPPCAT-96 derivatives) and in absence (pAPPCAT -77 derivatives) of the GC-element in order to clarify their participation in the transcriptional regulation of the *APP* promoter. The proximity of an Sp1 binding site in the TATA-less human Ha-ras promoter influences the selection of transcriptional start sites (Lu et al., 1994). In the *APP* promoter, neither the Sp1 nor the USF binding sites affected the choice of transcriptional start sites although we observed a decrease in overall activity of the mutants reminiscent of the results obtained in transient transfection assays. We determined in these assays that both elements were necessary for full activity of the *APP* promoter (Fig. 6.8, Fig. 6.9 and

Table 1 Mutational analysis of the APP promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells.

The active elements present in each construct are indicated. The relative CAT activity is expressed in function of the wild type promoter present in pAPPCAT-96.

Plasmids	Elements	Relative CAT Activity	Relative CAT Activity
		NG108-15	HepG2
pAPPCAT-96	GC - Spl - USF	100.0%	100.0%
pAPPCAT-96mSp1	GC - USF	66.8%	58.9%
pAPPCAT-96mUSF	GC - Spl	41.5%	40.1%
pAPPCAT-96mSU	GC	22.3%	14.3%
pAPPCAT-77WT	Spl - USF	7.4%	6.1%
pAPPCAT-77mSp1	USF	10.7%	-
pAPPCAT-77mUSF	Sp1	4.8%	-
pAPPCAT-77mSU	•	4.8%	-

summarized in Table 1). Our approach is the first one that looks at the effects of mutations in the Sp1 and USF elements, separately or in combination, in presence or absence of the GC-element (for a comparison with previous studies see Table 2).

The roles of the Sp1 and USF elements in regulation of the APP promoter have been difficult to define. Pollwein (1993) observed that mutations introduced into the Sp1 element (which only differs from our mutation by one nucleotide, see Table 2) had no effect on the activity of the APP promoter in HeLa cells. Mutations in the USF element (not known at the time to be recognized by USF) reduced the activity to 78% of the wild type promoter. When both mutations were present, the activity of the APP promoter fell to 13% (a level which is similar to what we observed in human HepG2 cells, 14.3%). Pollwein proposed that the close proximity of the Sp1 and USF elements led to competition of the factors in their recognition and regulation of the APP promoter and that the factors recognizing these elements could compensate for the absence of each other. When both factors were prevented from interacting with their respective element, the activity of the promoter was compromised. In the rat, opposite results were observed (Hoffman and Chernak, 1995). Mutations in the Sp1 element reduced the activity to 70% whereas mutation in the USF element had no effect. Hoffman and Chernak (1995) demonstrated the role of USF by mutating the APP USF element into a previously described consensus sequence for USF (Sawadogo and Roeder, 1985) and obtaining higher levels of activation. This study did not look at the consequences on rat APP promoter activity of the effect of mutations in both elements. Our results show that mutations introduced into both the Sp1 and USF element, alone or in combination, affect the APP promoter. These differences could be due to the specific changes introduced in the APP promoter. For example, to inactivate the Sp1 element, we changed four bases (GGTG to AACA) in order to disrupt the binding of 2 out of the 3 zinc fingers of Sp1. Pollwein (1993) reported only partial competition in EMSA with an oligonucleotide containing the mutated Sp1 element (GTG to ACA, one zinc finger) whereas in our case the oligonucleotide APPSP1m did not interfere with formation of the complex between APPSP1 and Sp1 under similar conditions. Since mutations in both elements have an

Table 2 Comparison of mutational analysis of the APP promoter.

Summary of mutations introduced in the *APP* promoter. The promoter context in which the mutational analysis took place is indicated in parenthesis by the relative position to the major transcriptional start site. The wild type core binding site of each element is underlined. Mutations are indicated in *bold italics*. Differences between human and rat sequences are underlined. The % of activity is expressed in function of the wild type promoter used in each separate study.

	Spl element	USF element	% of activity
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
(-96)	AGC GGG GTG GGC CGG	GAT <u>CAG CTG</u> ACT	100
Dough and the	+		
(-395)	AGC GGA ACA GGC CGG	GAT CGA TTG ACT	32
(-96)	AGC GGA ACA GGC CGG	CAT CUATTO ACT	67
		GAT CGA TTG ACT	42
	AGC GGA ACA GGC CGG	GAT CGA TTG ACT	22
(-77)	AGC GGG GTG GGC CGG	GAT CAG CTG ACT	8
	AGC GGA ACA GGC CGG		11
		GAT CGA TTG ACT	5
	AGC GGA ACA GGC CGG	GAT CGA TTG ACT	5
Pollwein (1993)			
(-94)	AGC GGG ACA GGC CGG		100
		GAT CAG CCA ATC	78
	AGC GGG ACA GGC CGG	GAT CAG CCA ATC	13
0 11 (1000)			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Quitschke (1994)		GAG ACC CTC ACT	100
(-488)		GAT CAT ACC ACT	100
		GAT CAC CTT CAT	100
(77)		GAT CAG CTG ACT	30
(-//)		GAG ACG CTG ACT	<u> </u>
<u> </u>		GAT CAT AGG ACT	5
		GAT CAG CTT CAT	5
Hoffman and Chemak (1995)			
(-219) (rat)	AGC CGG GTA TAT GGG		70
		GAT GTT AGA ACT	100
		GAT CAC GTG ACT	180
		GGT CACATG ACT	160
Quitschke et al., (1996)			100
(-488)	I AGC GGG GTT TTC CGG	IGAL CATAGG ACT I	100

•

·

effect, our results do not support the compensatory mechanism between Sp1 and USF proposed by Pollwein (1993), but rather point to an additive mechanism where both the Sp1 and USF elements contribute to *APP* promoter activity. However, our data do not rule out the possible competition between Sp1 and USF for the regulation of *APP* promoter. Whether Sp1 and USF are simultaneously present on the same DNA molecule when they participate in *APP* transcription cannot be determined by transient transfection assays or EMSA studies which use an excess of DNA molecules. Moreover, *in vitro* studies so far reported, including ours, do not take into consideration DNA topology, the presence of histones and the nearby RNA polymerase II holoenzyme. An *in vitro* analysis of the complete transcriptionally active complex formed on the *APP* promoter could determine whether Sp1 and/or USF are part of this complex. Taken together, the previously described mutational analyses provide evidence for the involvement of the Sp1 and USF are guard of the sp1 and USF are part of this complex.

In contrast to the studies described above, in experiments performed by Quitschke and colleagues (1996), mutations introduced into the Sp1 and USF elements had no effect on APP promoter activity in presence of 488 base pairs of upstream regulatory sequences. In a previous report by the same author (Quitschke, 1994), mutations introduced in the USF element affected the APP promoter only in absence of the GC-element (77 bp of upstream regulatory sequences), but not in its presence (488 bp of upstream regulatory sequences), both in transient transfection and in vitro transcription assays. These results led to the proposal that the Sp1 and USF elements had no role to play in APP transcriptional regulation in presence of the proteins recognizing the GC-element (Quitschke et al., 1996). These results contrast with our own and those reported by Pollwein (1993). We observed a strong effect on APP activity when mutating both elements in presence of both 96 and 395 bp of upstream regulatory sequences. The high level of conservation of the APP promoter between species and the observation of similar regions protected by DNase I digestion argue against the fact that the Sp1 and USF elements are not essential. Again, the specific mutations introduced in the Sp1 and USF elements could in part explain these discrepancies. However, in their studies of the APP promoter, Quitschke and co-workers

used a reporter plasmid carrying two reporter genes under the control of two different promoters located on the same DNA strand. One is under the control of the *APP* promoter and controls the CAT reporter gene whereas a β -galactosidase gene is controlled by the chicken β -actin gene to standardize for transfection efficiency. Previously, presence of the SV40 promoter/enhancer sequences downstream of two separate promoters had been shown to activate transcription in a non-specific manner (Schatt et al., 1990). When only the TATA box of these promoters was present, the SV40 promoter/enhancer had no effect suggesting that the binding sites for proteins located upstream of the TATA box are essential for this sort of activation. Similarly, presence of the β -actin promoter in *cis* could affect the *APP* promoter in an unidentified manner and mask the effects of the mutations. In absence of the GC-element, however, mutations in the USF element affected *APP* activity suggesting that this *cis*-activation needed the presence of the protein(s) recognizing the GC-element (Quitschke, 1994).

Our results have revealed that in the presence of the GC-element, the Sp1 and USF elements regulate the APP promoter in additive manner (Figs. 6.8, 6.10 and Table 1). However, in the absence of the GC-element, there seems to be competition between the proteins recognizing the Sp1 and USF elements since mutating the Sp1 element increased the activity of the APP promoter (Figs. 6.9, 6.10 and Table 1), although the converse was not true in that mutating the USF element actually reduced the activity of the promoter to levels similar to the double mutant (Fig. 6.9 and Table 1, compare pAPPCAT-77mUSF and pAPPCAT-77mSU). These results suggest that Sp1 needs the presence of the protein(s) binding the GC-element to properly activate the APP promoter whereas USF does not. Possible roles for Sp1 and USF in APP regulation could be in the recruitment of TFIID to the APP promoter since both Sp1 and USF have both been reported to physically contact hTAF 55, a subunit of TFIID. Recruitment of TFIID to the promoter regions of genes has been shown to be a limiting event in transcriptional initiation. TFIID recognizes the TATA box presents in promoters through the its TBP subunit. Although the APP promoter does not possess a consensus TATA box, TFIID has been shown to be present in TATA-less promoters in a region located approximately 30 bp upstream of the

transcriptional start site and its recruitment seems to involve proteins located upstream of the -30 region which could implicate Sp1 and USF (Wiley et al., 1992).

Our mutational analysis shows that Sp1 and USF synergize with the proteins recognizing the GC-element. This conclusion comes from the observation that deletion of the GC-element reduces the activity of the *APP* promoter in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells to 7.4 % and 6.1% respectively. However, in presence of an intact GC-element, inactivation of both the Sp1 and USF elements reduced the activity of the promoter to 22.3 and 14.3 % in NG108-15 and HepG2 cells (Table 1, pAPPCAT-96mSU) instead of the predicted 92-94%. This suggests that the proteins binding to the Sp1 and USF elements are essential for providing full activity to the *APP* promoter.

Regulation of APP transcription by cAMP.

The results presented in Chapter 7 show that agents which elevate intracellular levels of cAMP increase the steady state levels of *APP* transcripts through transcriptional activation of the *APP* gene. Thus, expression of the *APP* is responsive to signaling through the protein kinase A pathway in addition to protein kinase C (Trejo et al., 1994). Hormones and neurotransmitters acting through G-protein coupled seven-transmembrane domain receptors are well-documented regulators of cAMP levels through either activation or inhibition of adenylate cyclase (reviewed by Krupinski, 1991). Although this is an important way of altering the relative abundance of cAMP in a given cell type, cAMP levels can also be increased, for example, by activation of NMDA receptors and the subsequent influx of Ca⁺⁺ into neurons (Chetkovich et al., 1991). Therefore many different types of stimuli, by affecting cAMP levels, could ultimately lead to changes in *APP* gene expression.

Much information has accumulated about the mechanism underlying transcriptional stimulation by cAMP of genes that contain CREs in their promoter. Cyclic AMP binds to the regulatory subunit of protein kinase A, induces dissociation of the catalytic subunit that is then translocated to the cell nucleus (reviewed by McKnight, 1991). The catalytic subunit phosphorylates the CRE-binding transcription factor CREB at serine residue 133 (Gonzalez et al., 1989). A co-activator called CBP (CREB binding protein) can specifically interact with phosphorylated CREB to mediate transcriptional activation (Chrivia et al., 1993; Kwok et al., 1994; Arias et al., 1994) by acting as an adaptor between CREB and the basic transcriptional apparatus. The CRE consists of the core octamer sequence TGACGTCA, a sequence which is not present within the 3.7 kb region upstream of the transcription initiation site of the human *APP* gene (Salbaum et al., 1988). Thus, the activation of pAPPCAT-303 by dbcAMP (Fig. 7.1) does not occur via CREB binding to a CRE site.

Alternatively, cAMP can act through the AP-1 transcription factor which can recognize CREs or AP-1 sites (MacGregor et al., 1990; Sassone-Corsi et al., 1990). In this context, it is significant that induction of AP-1 activity by cAMP is a cell-type specific response (Bravo et al., 1987; deGroot et al., 1992). AP-1 sites are recognized by proteins of the *fos* and *jun* gene families which can function either as homodimers (in the case of Jun) or heterodimers (in the case of Fos and Jun). The induction of AP-1 activity by cAMP can occur through several mechanisms: by increasing c-*fos* transcription (Schilling et al., 1991), and/or by protein kinase A activation of c-Jun (deGroot et al., 1992). Depending on the cell type, these modifications will lead to greater AP-1 binding and enhanced transactivation.

The promoter of the human *APP* gene contains a functional AP-1 site, centered at position -346, which is responsive to PMA treatment of astroglial or HeLa cell lines (Trejo et al., 1994). Furthermore, constructs of *APP* promoter containing this site (-488 to +100) can be activated by expression of exogenous *c-jun* (Trejo et al., 1994). However, transfection experiments in which NG108-15 cells were treated with dbcAMP revealed that the presence of a functional AP-1 site in the APP promoter does not result in a difference in the level of CAT activity between constructs pAPPCAT-364 and pAPPCAT-303 (Fig. 7.1), i.e. dbcAMP treatment of pAPPCAT-364 did not lead to potentiation of the effect observed with pAPPCAT-303 (which is devoid of the AP-1 site). Thus, our results suggest that the AP-1 site at -364 is not involved in the upregulation of the APP promoter by cAMP in NG108-15 cells. Another transcription factor which is inducible by cAMP is AP-2 (Imagawa et al., 1987), a 52 kDa protein isolated from HeLa cells first identified through its interactions with the enhancer region of SV40 and human metallothionein IIA (Mitchell et al., 1987). In addition to cAMP, its activity has been shown to be regulated by protein kinase C (Imagawa et al., 1987) and retinoic acid (Lüscher et al., 1989). During development, AP-2 is expressed in the neural crest cell lineages (Mitchell et al., 1991) and mice lacking the AP-2 gene die before birth of severe defects in neural tube formation, craniofacial structures, and skeletal abnormalities (Schorle et al., 1996; Zhang et al., 1996). The AP-2 transcription factor recognizes the consensus sequence GCCNNNGCC (Williams et al., 1991a; 1991b) as a homodimer through which it regulates both basal (Greco et al., 1995; Medcalf et al., 1990) and inducible gene expression (Park et al., 1993; Descheemaeker et al., 1992).

We have shown by electrophoretic mobility shift assay and co-expression studies that the putative AP-2 site at -205 is not functional. Hence this element can be classified in the same category as the putative AP-1/AP-4 element at -49 of the human APP promoter. This sequence is not bound by authentic AP-1 factor since double-stranded oligonucleotides containing AP-1 consensus sequence cannot compete binding of nuclear proteins (Bourbonnière et al., 1996). However, unlike the AP-2 sequence at -205, the putative AP-1/AP-4 site is highly conserved between rodents and human (Salbaum et al., 1988; Izumi et al., 1992; Chernak, 1993), and it is occupied by nuclear proteins (Quitschke et al., 1992), specifically the transcription factor USF which recognizes a core E-box within this sequence. Furthermore, expression of exogenous USF can transactivate the basal promoter of the APP gene. In contrast to USF, transactivation of the human APP promoter by exogenous AP-2 occurs not through the binding of an authentic AP-2 site, but through an indirect effect. In this regard, it is of interest that the promoter of c-fos contains AP-2 binding sites (Lavrovsky et al., 1994), and the activation of pAPPCAT-364 by exogenous AP-2 may be mediated by the AP-1 site at -346.

For many genes, the effect of cAMP can be due to an interplay between several trans-acting factors binding to different *cis*-elements to govern the overall increase in gene expression

(Medcalf et al., 1990; Descheemaeker et al., 1992; Berkowitz et al., 1989). It remains to be seen whether this mechanism might also apply to the upregulation of the *APP* gene by cAMP.

Conclusion

Characterization of the APP proximal promoter has identified three elements necessary for its activity. Two of these elements can be recognized by ubiquitously expressed transcription factors whereas the third one still eludes us. The differences in tissue expression of the APP gene could be caused by the varying proportions of the factors as well as the combination of their family members. So far there is no indication that the proximal promoter of the APP gene and the proteins that recognize it could play a role in increasing APP expression. Although neither Sp1 nor USF seem to be under specific regulation, the activity of the GC-binding protein may be under the control of different regulatory mechanisms that might ultimately result in upregulation of APP. However, other sequences outside of the proximal region of the APP promoter could be involved not only in tissue-specific expression but also cause an alteration of APP expression under certain conditions, as mentioned in the introduction.

The advent of high throughput screening methods of an almost limitless number of biomolecules could allow the identification of compounds able to recognize specific DNA sequences. In conditions where overexpression of the *APP* gene could lead to symptoms related to AD, for example DS, interfering with the basal activity of the *APP* promoter, alone or in combination with other therapies, could slow down the development of the disease, even if the source of the signal leading to altered expression is unknown.

Chapter 9

Bibliography

Abe, K., St.George-Hyslop, P.H., Tanzi, R.E., and Kogure, K. (1991). Induction of amyloid precursor protein mRNA after heat shock in cultured human lymphoblastoid cells. Neurosci. Lett. 125, 169-171.

Abraham, C.R., Selkoe, D.J., and Potter, H. (1988). Immunochemical identification of the serine protease inhibitor alpha 1-antichymotrypsin in the brain amyloid deposits of Alzheimer's disease. Cell 52, 487-501.

Aden, D.P., Fogel, A., Plotkin, S., Damjanov, I., and Knowles, B.B. (1979). Controlled synthesis of HBsAg in a differentiated human liver carcinoma-derived cell line. Nature 282, 615-616.

Allinquant, B., Moya, K.L., Bouillot, C., and Prochiantz, A. (1994). Amyloid precursor protein in cortical neurons: coexistence of two pools differentially distributed in axons and dendrites and association with cytoskeleton. J. Neurosci. 14, 6842-6854.

Anderson, A.J., Pike, C.J., and Cotman, C.W. (1995). Differential induction of immediate early gene proteins in cultured neurons by beta-amyloid (A beta): association of c-Jun with A beta-induced apoptosis. J. Neurochem. 65, 1487-1498. Arias, J., Alberts, A.S., Brindle, P., Claret, F.X., Smeal, T., Karin, M., Feramisco, J., and Montminy, M. (1994). Activation of cAMP and mitogen responsive genes relies on a common nuclear factor. Nature 370, 226-229.

Ayer, D.E., Kretzner, L., and Eisenman, R.N. (1993). Mad: a heterodimeric partner for Max that antagonizes Myc transcriptional activity. Cell 72, 211-222.

Bachman, D.L., Wolf, P.A., Linn, R.T., Knoefel, J.E., Cobb, J.L., Belanger, A.J., White, L.R., and D'Agostino, R.B. (1993). Incidence of dementia and probable Alzheimer's disease in a general population: the Framingham Study. Neurology 43, 515-519.

Barger, S.W., Fiscus, R.R., Ruth, P., Hofmann, F., and Mattson, M.P. (1995). Role of cyclic GMP in the regulation of neuronal calcium and survival by secreted forms of betaamyloid precursor. J. Neurochem. 64, 2087-2096.

Barger, S.W. and Mattson, M.P. (1995). The secreted form of the Alzheimer's betaamyloid precursor protein stimulates a membrane-associated guanylate cyclase. Biochem. J. 311, 45-47.

Barrow, C.J. and Zagorski, M.G. (1991). Solution structures of beta peptide and its constituent fragments: relation to amyloid deposition. Science 253, 179-182.

Beckmann, H., Su, L.K., and Kadesch, T. (1990). TFE3: a helix-loop-helix protein that activates transcription through the immunoglobulin enhancer muE3 motif. Genes Dev. 4, 167-179.

Beckmann, H. and Kadesch, T. (1991). The leucine zipper of TFE3 dictates helix-loophelix dimerization specificity. Genes Dev. 5, 1057-1066. Beher, D., Hesse, L., Masters, C.L., and Multhaup, G. (1996). Regulation of amyloid protein precursor (APP) binding to collagen and mapping of the binding sites on APP and collagen type I. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 1613-1620.

Behl, C., Davis, J.B., Lesley, R., and Schubert, D. (1994). Hydrogen peroxide mediates amyloid beta protein toxicity. Cell 77, 817-827.

Bendall, A.J. and Molloy, P.L. (1994). Base preferences for DNA binding by the bHLH-Zip protein USF: effects of MgCl2 on specificity and comparison with binding of Myc family members. Nucl Acids Res. 22, 2801-2810.

Berg, L., and Morris, J.C. (1994). Diagnosis. In Alzheimer Disease. Terry, R.D., Katzman, R. and Bick, K.L. eds. (New York: Raven Press, 2nd ed.), pp. 9-26.

Berkowitz, L.A., Riabowol, K.T., and Gilman, M.Z. (1989). Multiple sequence elements of a single functional class are required for cyclic AMP responsiveness of the mouse c-fos promoter. Mol. Cell. Biol. 9, 4272-4281.

Biedler, J.L., Helson, L., and Spengler, B.A. (1973). Morphology and growth, tumorigenicity, and cytogenetics of human neuroblastoma cells in continuous culture. Cancer Res. 33, 2643-2652.

Binder, L.I., Frankfurter, A., and Rebhun, L.I. (1985). The distribution of tau in the mammalian central nervous system. J. Cell Biol. 101, 1371-1378.

Bick, K.L. (1994). The Early Story of Alzheimer Disease. In Alzheimer Disease. Terry, R.D., Katzman, R. and Bick, K.L. eds. (New York: Raven Press, 2nd ed.), pp. 1-8.

Bird, T.A., Kyriakis, J.M., Tyshler, L., Gayle, M., Milne, A., and Virca, G.D. (1994). Interleukin-1 activates p54 mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase/stress-activated protein kinase by a pathway that is independent of p21ras, Raf-1, and MAP kinase kinase. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 31836-31844.

Bird, T.D., Sumi, S.M., Nemens, E.J., Nochlin, D., Schellenberg, G., Lampe, T.H., Sadovnick, A., Chui, H., Miner, G.W., and Tinklenberg, J. (1989). Phenotypic heterogeneity in familial Alzheimer's disease: a study of 24 kindreds. Ann. Neurol. 25, 12-25.

Borchelt, D.R., Thinakaran, G., Eckman, C.B., Lee, M.K., Davenport, F., Ratovitsky, T., Prada, C.M., Kim, G., Seekins, S., Yager, D., Slunt, H.H., Wang, R., Seeger, M., Levey, A.I., Gandy, S.E., Copeland, N.G., Jenkins, N.A., Price, D.L., Younkin, S.G., and Sisodia, S.S. (1996). Familial Alzheimer's disease-linked presenilin 1 variants elevate Abeta1-42/1-40 ratio in vitro and in vivo. Neuron 17, 1005-1013.

Boshart, M., Kluppel, M., Schmidt, A., Schutz, G., and Luckow, B. (1992). Reporter constructs with low background activity utilizing the cat gene. Gene 110, 129-130.

Bourbonnière, M. and Nalbantoglu, J. (1993). Expression of amyloid precursor protein in a neuronal cell line: functional activity of proximal regulatory elements. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 19, 246-250.

Bourbonnière, M. and Nalbantoglu, J. (1996). The helix-loop-helix transcription factor USF interacts with the basal promoter of human amyloid precursor protein. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 35, 304-308.

Bourbonnière, M., Shekarabi, M., and Nalbantoglu, J. (1997). Determination of molecular weights of nucleic acid-binding proteins by UV photo-crosslinking and SDS-PAGE. Biotechniques 23, 60-62.

Brandeis, M., Frank, D., Keshet, I., Siegfried, Z., Mendelsohn, M., Nemes, A., Temper, V., Razin, A., and Cedar, H. (1994). Sp1 elements protect a CpG island from de novo methylation. Nature 371, 435-438.

Bravo, R., Neuberg, M., Burckhardt, J., Almendral, J., Wallich, R., and Muller, R. (1987). Involvement of common and cell type-specific pathways in c-fos gene control: stable induction by cAMP in macrophages. Cell 48, 251-260.

Bresnick, E.H. and Felsenfeld, G. (1993). Evidence that the transcription factor USF is a component of the human beta-globin locus control region heteromeric protein complex. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 18824-18834.

Burger, P.C. and Vogel, F.S. (1973). The development of the pathologic changes of Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia in patients with Down's syndrome. Am. J. Pathol. 73, 457-476.

Burley, S.K. and Roeder, R.G. (1996). Biochemistry and structural biology of transcription factor IID (TFIID). Annu. Rev. Biochem. 65, 769-799.

Bush, A.I., Pettingell, W.H., Multhaup, G., d Paradis, M., Vonsattel, J.P., Gusella, J.F., Beyreuther, K., Masters, C.L., and Tanzi, R.E. (1994). Rapid induction of Alzheimer A beta amyloid formation by zinc. Science 265, 1464-1467.

Cai, X.D., Golde, T.E., and Younkin, S.G. (1993). Release of excess amyloid beta protein from a mutant amyloid beta protein precursor. Science 259, 514-516.

Carthew, R.W., Chodosh, L.A., and Sharp, P.A. (1985). An RNA polymerase II transcription factor binds to an upstream element in the adenovirus major late promoter. Cell 43, 439-448.

Carthew, R.W., Chodosh, L.A., and Sharp, P.A. (1987). The major late transcription factor binds to and activates the mouse metallothionein I promoter. Genes Dev. 1, 973-980.

Cataldo, A.M. and Nixon, R.A. (1990). Enzymatically active lysosomal proteases are associated with amyloid deposits in Alzheimer brain. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 87, 3861-3865.

Chartier-Harlin, M.C., Crawford, F., Houlden, H., Warren, A., Hughes, D., Fidani, L., Goate, A., Rossor, M., Roques, P., and Hardy, J. (1991). Early-onset Alzheimer's disease caused by mutations at codon 717 of the beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. Nature 353, 844-846.

Chen, C. and Okayama, H. (1987). High-efficiency transformation of mammalian cells by plasmid DNA. Mol. Cell Biol. 7, 2745-2752.

Chen, W.J., Goldstein, J.L., and Brown, M.S. (1990). NPXY, a sequence often found in cytoplasmic tails, is required for coated pit-mediated internalization of the low density lipoprotein receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 265, 3116-3123.

Chernak, J.M. (1993). Structural features of the 5' upstream regulatory region of the gene encoding rat amyloid precursor protein. Gene 133, 255-260.

Chetkovich, D.M., Gray, R., Johnson, D., and Sweatt, J.D. (1991). N-Methyl-D-aspartate receptor activation increases cAMP levels and voltage-gated Ca++ channel activity in area CA1 of hippocampus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 88, 6467-6471.

Chiang, C.M., and Roeder, R.G. (1995). Cloning of an intrinsic human TFIID subunit that interacts with multiple transcriptional activators. Science 267, 531-536.

Chodosh, L.A., Carthew, R.W., Morgan, J.G., Crabtree, G.R., and Sharp, P.A. (1987). The adenovirus major late transcription factor activates the rat gamma-fibrinogen promoter. Science 238, 684-688.

Chrivia, J.C., Kwok, R.P., Lamb, N., Hagiwara, M., Montminy, M.R., and Goodman, R.H. (1993). Phosphorylated CREB binds specifically to the nuclear protein CBP. Nature *365*, 855-859.

Citron, M., Westaway, D., Xia, W., Carlson, G., Diehl, T., Levesque, G., Johnson-Wood, K., Lee, M., Seubert, P., Davis, A., Kholodenko, D., Motter, R., Sherrington, R., Perry, B., Yao, H., Strome, R., Lieberburg, I., Rommens, J., Kim, S., Schenk, D., Fraser, P., St George Hyslop, P., and Selkoe, D.J. (1997). Mutant presenilins of Alzheimer's disease increase production of 42-residue amyloid beta-protein in both transfected cells and transgenic mice. Nat. Med. *3*, 67-72.

Conlon, R.A., Reaume, A.G., and Rossant, J. (1995). Notch1 is required for the coordinate segmentation of somites. Development 121,1533-1545.

Corder, E.H., Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D.E., Gaskell, P.C., Small, G.W., Roses, A.D., Haines, J.L., and Pericak-Vance, M.A. (1993). Gene dose of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk of Alzheimer's disease in late onset families. Science 261, 921-923.

Corder, E.H., Saunders, A.M., Risch, N.J., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D.E., Gaskell, P.C., Rimmler, J.B., Locke, P.A., Conneally, P.M., and Schmader, K.E. (1994). Protective effect of apolipoprotein E type 2 allele for late onset Alzheimer disease. Nat. Genet. 7, 180-184.

Courey, A.J. and Tjian, R. (1988). Analysis of Sp1 in vivo reveals multiple transcriptional domains, including a novel glutamine-rich activation motif. Cell 55, 887-898.

Daigle, I. and Li, C. (1993). apl-1, a Caenorhabditis elegans gene encoding a protein related to the human beta-amyloid protein precursor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 90, 12045-12049.

deGroot, R.P. and Sassone-Corsi, P. (1992). Activation of Jun/AP-1 by protein kinase A. Oncogene 7, 2281-2286.

Delacourte, A. and Defossez, A. (1986). Alzheimer's disease: Tau proteins, the promoting factors of microtubule assembly, are major components of paired helical filaments. J. Neurol. Sci. 76, 173-186.

de Sauvage, F., and Octave, J.N. (1989). A novel mRNA of the A4 amyloid precursor gene coding for a possibly secreted protein. Science 245, 651-653.

Descheemaeker, K.A., Wyns, S., Nelles, L., Auwer, J., Ny, T., and Collen, D. (1992). Interaction of AP-1, AP-2, and Sp1-like proteins with two distinct sites in the upstream regulatory region of the plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 gene mediates the phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate response. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 15086-15091.

Dewji, N.N., Do, C., and Bayney, R.M. (1995). Transcriptional activation of Alzheimer's beta-amyloid precursor protein gene by stress. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 33, 245-253.

Diedrich, J.F., Minnigan, H., Carp, R.I., Whitaker, J.N., Race, R., Frey, W.2., and Haase, A.T. (1991). Neuropathological changes in scrapie and Alzheimer's disease are associated with increased expression of apolipoprotein E and cathepsin D in astrocytes. J. Virol. 65, 4759-4768.

Dignam, J.D., Lebovitz, R.M., and Roeder, R.G. (1983). Accurate transcription initiation by RNA polymerase II in a soluble extract from isolated mammalian nuclei. Nucl. Acids Res. 11, 1475-1489.

Doan, A., Thinakaran, G., Borchelt, D.R., Slunt, H.H., Ratovitsky, T., Podlisny, M., Selkoe, D.J., Seeger, M., Gandy, S.E., Price, D.L., and Sisodia, S.S. (1996). Protein topology of presenilin 1. Neuron 17, 1023-1030.

Donnelly, R.J., Friedhoff, A.J., Beer, B., Blume, A.J., and Vitek, M.P. (1990). Interleukin-1 stimulates the beta-amyloid precursor protein promoter. Cell Mol. Neurobiol. 10, 485-495.

Du, H., Roy, A.L., and Roeder, R.G. (1993). Human transcription factor USF stimulates transcription through the initiator elements of the HIV-1 and the Ad-ML promoters. EMBO J. 12, 501-511.

Duff, K., Eckman, C., Zehr, C., Yu, X., Prada, C.M., Perez-tur, J., Hutton, M., Buee, L., Harigaya, Y., Yager, D., Morgan, D., Gordon, M.N., Holcomb, L., Refolo, L., Zenk, B., Hardy, J., and Younkin, S. (1996). Increased amyloid-beta42(43) in brains of mice expressing mutant presenilin 1. Nature 383, 710-713.

Dyrks, T., Dyrks, E., Hartmann, T., Masters, C., and Beyreuther, K. (1992). Amyloidogenicity of beta A4 and beta A4-bearing amyloid protein precursor fragments by metal-catalyzed oxidation. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 18210-18217.

Ephrussi, A., Church, G.M., Tonegawa, S., and Gilbert, W. (1985). B lineage--specific interactions of an immunoglobulin enhancer with cellular factors in vivo. Science 227, 134-140.

Esch, F.S., Keim, P.S., Beattie, E.C., Blacher, R.W. Culwell, A.R., Oltersdorf, T., McClure, D., and Ward, P.J. (1990). Cleavage of amyloid beta peptide during constitutive processing of its precursor. Science 248, 1122-1124.

Ferré-D'Amaré, A.R., Prendergast, G.C., Ziff, E.B., and Burley, S.K. (1993). Recognition by Max of its cognate DNA through a dimeric b/HLH/Z domain. Nature 363, 38-45.

Fisher, S., Gearhart, J.D., and Oster Granite, M.L. (1991). Expression of the amyloid precursor protein gene in mouse oocytes and embryos. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 88, 1779-1782.

Fraser, P.E., Nguyen, J.T., Chin, D.T., and Kirschner, D.A. (1992). Effects of sulfate ions on Alzheimer beta/A4 peptide assemblies: implications for amyloid fibril-proteoglycan interactions. J. Neurochem. 59, 1531-1540.

Games, D., Adams, D., Alessandrini, R., Barbour, R., Berthelette, P., Blackwell, C., Carr, T., Clemens, J., Donaldson, T., and Gillespie, F. (1995). Alzheimer-type neuropathology in transgenic mice overexpressing V717F beta-amyloid precursor protein. Nature *373*, 523-527.

Giaccone, G., Tagliavini, F., Linoli, G., Bouras, C., Frigerio, L., Frangione, B., and Bugiani, O. (1989). Down patients: extracellular preamyloid deposits precede neuritic degeneration and senile plaques. Neurosci. Lett. 97, 232-238.

Glenner, G.G. and Wong, C.W. (1984). Initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 120, 885-890.

Goate, A., Chartier-Harlin, M.C., Mullan, M., Brown, J., Crawford, F., Fidani, L., Giuffra, L., Haynes, A., Irving, N., and James, L. (1991). Segregation of a missense

mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature 349, 704-706.

Goldgaber, M., Lerman, M.I., McBride, O.W., Saffiotti, U., and Gajdusek, D.C. (1987). Characterization and chromosomal localization of a DNA encoding brain amyloid of Alzheimer's disease. Science 235, 877-880.

Goldgaber, D., Harris, H.W., Hla, T., Maciag, T., Donnelly, R.J., Jacobsen, J.S., Vitek, M.P., and Gajdusek, D.C. (1989). Interleukin 1 regulates synthesis of amyloid betaprotein precursor mRNA in human endothelial cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 86, 7606-7610.

GomezIsla, T., Wasco, W., Pettingell, W.P., Gurubhagavatula, S., Schmidt, S.D., Jondro, P.D., Mcnamara, M., Rodes, L.A., Diblasi, T., Growdon, W.B., Seubert, P., Schenk, D., Growdon, J.H., Hyman, B.T., and Tanzi, R.E. (1997). A novel presenilin-1 mutation - increased beta-amyloid and neurofibrillary changes. Ann. Neurol. *41*, 809-813.

Gonzalez, G.A. and Montminy, M.R. (1989). Cyclic AMP stimulates somatostatin gene transcription by phosphorylation of CREB at serine 133. Cell 59, 675-680.

Gray, C.W. and Patel, A.J. (1993a). Induction of beta-amyloid precursor protein isoform mRNAs by bFGF in astrocytes. Neuroreport. 4, 811-814.

Gray, C.W. and Patel, A.J. (1993b). Regulation of beta-amyloid precursor protein isoform mRNAs by transforming growth factor-beta 1 and interleukin-1 beta in astrocytes. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 19, 251-256.

Greco, D., Zellmer, E., Zhang, Z., and Lewis, E. (1995). Transcription factor AP-2 regulates expression of the dopamine β -hydroxylase Gene. J. Neurochem. 65, 510-516.

Greene, L.A., and Tischler, A.S. (1976). Establishment of a noradrenergic clonal line of rat adrenal pheochromocytoma cells which respond to nerve growth factor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 73, 2424-2428.

Gregor, P.D., Sawadogo, M., and Roeder, R.G. (1990). The adenovirus major late transcription factor USF is a member of the helix-loop-helix group of regulatory proteins and binds to DNA as a dimer. Genes Dev. 4, 1730-1740.

Grilli, M., Ribola, M., Alberici, A., Valerio, A., Memo, M., and Spano, P. (1995). Identification and characterization of a kappa B/Rel binding site in the regulatory region of the amyloid precursor protein gene. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 26774-26777.

Grilli, M., Goffi, F., Memo, M., and Spano, P. (1996). Interleukin-1beta and glutamate activate the NF-kappaB/Rel binding site from the regulatory region of the amyloid precursor protein gene in primary neuronal cultures. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 15002-15007.

Guo, Q., Sopher, B.L., Furukawa, K., Pham, D.G., Robinson, N., Martin, G.M., and Mattson, M.P. (1997). Alzheimers presenilin mutation sensitizes neural cells to apoptosis induced by trophic factor withdrawal and amyloid beta-peptide - involvement of calcium and oxyradicals. J. Neurosci. 17, 4212-4222.

Haass, C., Koo, E.H., Mellon, A., Hung, A.Y., and Selkoe, D.J. (1992a). Targeting of cell-surface beta-amyloid precursor protein to lysosomes: alternative processing into amyloid-bearing fragments. Nature 357, 500-503.

Haass, C., Schlossmacher, M.G., Hung, A.Y., Vigo-Pelfrey, C., Mellon, A., Ostaszewski, B.L., Lieberburg, I., Koo, E.H., Schenk, D., and Teplow, D.B. (1992b). Amyloid betapeptide is produced by cultured cells during normal metabolism. Nature *359*, 322-325. Hagen, G., Muller, S., Beato, M., and Suske, G. (1992). Cloning by recognition site screening of two novel GT box binding proteins: a family of Sp1 related genes. Nucl. Acids Res. 20, 5519-5525.

Hardy, J. (1997). Amyloid, the presinilins and Alzheimers disease. Trends Neurosci. 20, 154-159.

Hendriks, L., van Duijn, C.M., Cras, P., Cruts, M., Van Hul, W., van Harskamp, F., Warren, A., McInnis, M.G., Antonarakis, S.E., and Martin, J.J. (1992). Presenile dementia and cerebral haemorrhage linked to a mutation at codon 692 of the beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. Nat. Genet. *1*, 218-221.

Heyman, A., Fillenbaum, G., Prosnitz, B., Raiford, K., Burchett, B., and Clark, C. (1991). Estimated prevalence of dementia among elderly black and white community residents. Arch. Neurol. 48, 594-598.

Hibi, M., Lin, A., Smeal, T., Minden, A., and Karin, M. (1993). Identification of an oncoprotein- and UV-responsive protein kinase that binds and potentiates the c-Jun activation domain. Genes Dev. 7, 2135-2148.

Hoffman, P.W. and Chernak, J.M. (1995). DNA binding and regulatory effects of transcription factors SP1 and USF at the rat amyloid precursor protein gene promoter. Nucl. Acids Res. 23, 2229-2235.

Horton, R.M. (1993). In vitro recombination and mutagenesis of DNA. SOEing together tailor-made genes. Methods Mol. Biol. 15, 251-261.

Hsiao, K., Chapman, P., Nilsen, S., Eckman, C., Harigaya, Y., Younkin, S., Yang, F., and Cole, G. (1996). Correlative memory deficits, Abeta elevation, and amyloid plaques in transgenic mice. Science 274, 99-102.

Imagawa, M., Chiu, R., and Karin, M. (1987). Transcription factor AP-2 mediates induction by two different signal-transduction pathways: protein kinase C and cAMP. Cell 51, 251-260.

Iwatsubo, T., Odaka, A., Suzuki, N., Mizusawa, H., Nukina, N., and Ihara, Y. (1994). Visualization of A beta 42(43) and A beta 40 in senile plaques with end-specific A beta monoclonals: evidence that an initially deposited species is A beta 42(43). Neuron 13, 45-53.

Izumi, R., Yamada, T., Yoshikai, S., Sasaki, H., Hattori, M., and Sakaki, Y. (1992). Positive and negative regulatory elements for the expression of the Alzheimer's disease amyloid precursor-encoding gene in mouse. Gene 112, 189-195.

Jarrett, J.T. and Lansbury, P.T. (1993). Seeding "one-dimensional crystallization" of amyloid: a pathogenic mechanism in Alzheimer's disease and scrapie? Cell 73, 1055-1058.

Joachim, C.L., Morris, J.H., and Selkoe, D.J. (1989). Diffuse senile plaques occur commonly in the cerebellum in Alzheimer's disease. Am. J. Pathol. 135, 309-319.

Jones, K.A., Yamamoto, K.R., and Tjian, R. (1985). Two distinct transcription factors bind to the HSV thymidine kinase promoter in vitro. Cell 42, 559-572.

Jorm, A.E., Kosik, K.S., and Henderson, A.S. (1987). The prevalence of dementia: a quantitative integration of the literature. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. 76, 462-479.

Kadesch, T. (1993). Consequences of heteromeric interactions among helix-loop-helix proteins. Cell Growth Differ. 4, 49-55.

Kadonaga, J.T., Carner, K.R., Masiarz, F.R., and Tjian, R. (1987). Isolation of cDNA encoding transcription factor Sp1 and functional analysis of the DNA binding domain. Cell 51, 1079-1090.

Kaltschmidt, B., Uherek, M., Volk, B., Baeuerle, P.A., and Kaltschmidt, C. (1997). Transcription factor NF-kappaB is activated in primary neurons by amyloid beta peptides and in neurons surrounding early plaques from patients with Alzheimer disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 94, 2642-2647.

Kang, J., Lemaire, H.-G., Unterbeck, A., Salbaum, J.M., Masters, C.L., Grzeschik, K.H., Multhaup, G., Beyreuther, K., and Muller-Hill, B. (1987). The precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A4 protein resembles a cell-surface receptor. Nature *325*, 733-736.

Karin, M., Liu, Z., and Zandi, E. (1997). AP-1 function and regulation. Curr. Opin. Cell. Biol. 9, 240-246.

Katzman, R. (1993). Education and the prevalence of dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 43, 13-20.

Katzman, R., and Kawas, C. (1994). The epidemiology of dementia and Alzheimer disease. In Alzheimer Disease. Terry, R.D., Katzman, R. and Bick, K.L. eds. (New York: Raven Press, 2nd ed.), pp. 105-122.

Kim, T.W., Pettingell, W.H., Hallmark, O.G., Moir, R.D., Wasco, W., and Tanzi, R.E. (1997). Endoproteolytic cleavage and proteasomal degradation of presenilin 2 in transfected cells. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 11006-11010.

Kingsley, C., and Winoto, A. (1992). Cloning of GT box-binding proteins: a novel Sp1 multigene family regulating T-cell receptor gene expression. Mol. Cell. Biol. *12*, 4251-4261.

Kitaguchi, N., Takahashi, Y., Tokushima, Y., Shiojiri, S., and Ito, H. (1988). Novel precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid protein shows protease inhibitory activity. Nature 331, 530-532.

Konig, G., Monning, U., Czech, C., Prior, R., Banati, R., Schreiter-Gasser, U., Bauer, J., Masters, C.L., and Beyreuther, K. (1992). Identification and differential expression of a novel alternative splice isoform of the beta A4 amyloid precursor protein (APP) mRNA in leukocytes and brain microglial cells. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 10804-10809.

Kovacs, D.M., Wasco, W., Witherby, J., Felsenstein, K.M., Brunel, F., Roeder, R.G., and Tanzi, R.E. (1995). The upstream stimulatory factor functionally interacts with the Alzheimer amyloid beta-protein precursor gene. Hum. Mol. Genet. *4*, 1527-1533.

Kovacs, D.M., Fausett, H.J., Page, K.J., Kim, T.W., Moir, R.D., Merriam, D.E., Hollister, R.D., Hallmark, O.G., Mancini, R., Felsenstein, K.M., Hyman, B.T., Tanzi, R.E., and Wasco, W. (1996). Alzheimer-associated presenilins 1 and 2: neuronal expression in brain and localization to intracellular membranes in mammalian cells. Nat. Med. 2, 224-229.

Krupinski, J. (1991). The adenylyl cyclase family. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 104,73-79.

Kwok, R.P.S., Lundblad, J.R., Chrivia, J.C., Richards, J.P., Bachinger, H.P., Brennan, R.G., Roberts, S.G.E., Green, M.R., and Goodman, R.H. (1994). Nuclear protein CBP is a coactivator for the transcription factor CREB. Nature *370*, 223-226.

Kyriakis, J.M., Banerjee, P., Nikolakaki, E., Dai, T., Rubie, E.A., Ahmad, M.F., Avruch, J., and Woodgett, J.R. (1994). The stress-activated protein kinase subfamily of c-Jun kinases. Nature 369, 156-160.

L'Hernault, S.W. and Arduengo, P.M. (1992). Mutation of a putative sperm membrane protein in Caenorhabditis elegans prevents sperm differentiation but not its associated meiotic divisions. J. Cell Biol. 119, 55-68.

La Fauci, G., Lahiri, D.K., Salton, S.R.J., and Robakis, N.K. (1989). Characterization of the 5'-end region and the first two exons of the ß-protein precursor gene. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 159, 297-304.

Lahiri, D.K. and Robakis, N.K. (1991). The promoter activity of the gene encoding Alzheimer beta-amyloid precursor protein (APP) is regulated by two blocks of upstream sequences. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 9, 253-257.

Lahiri, D.K. and Nall, C. (1995). Promoter activity of the gene encoding the beta-amyloid precursor protein is up-regulated by growth factors, phorbol ester, retinoic acid and interleukin-1. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 32, 233-240.

Lavrovsky, Y., Abraham, N.G., Levere, R.D., Lavrovsky, V., Schwartzman, M.L., and Kappas, A. (1994). Characterization of a 142-bp fragment of the murine c-fos oncogene promoter upstream of the SIF-binding element. Gene *142*, 285-290.

Lemaire, H.G., Salbaum, J.M., Multhaup, G., Kang, J., Bayney, R.M., Unterbeck, A., Beyreuther, K., and Muller-Hill, B. (1989). The PreA4(695) precursor protein of Alzheimer's disease A4 amyloid is encoded by 16 exons. Nucl. Acids Res. 17, 517-522.

Lemere, C.A., Lopera, F., Kosik, K.S., Lendon, C.L., Ossa, J., Saido, T.C., Yarnaguchi, H., Ruiz, A., Martinez, A., Madrigal, L., Hincapie, L., Arango, J.C., Anthony, D.C., Koo, E.H., Goate, A.M., and Selkoe, D.J. (1996). The E280A presenilin 1 Alzheimer mutation produces increased A beta 42 deposition and severe cerebellar pathology. Nat. Med. 2, 1146-1150.

Levitan, D. and Greenwald, I. (1995). Facilitation of lin-12-mediated signalling by sel-12, a Caenorhabditis elegans S182 Alzheimer's disease gene. Nature 377, 351-354.

Levitan, D., Doyle, T.G., Brousseau, D., Lee, M.K., Thinakaran, G., Slunt, H.H., Sisodia, S.S., and Greenwald, I. (1996). Assessment of normal and mutant human presenilin function in Caenorhabditis elegans. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 93, 14940-14944.

Levy, E., Carman, M.D., Fernandez-Madrid, I.J., Power, M.D., Lieberburg, I., van Duinen, S.G., Bots, G.T., Luyendijk, W., and Frangione, B. (1990). Mutation of the Alzheimer's disease amyloid gene in hereditary cerebral hemorrhage, Dutch type. Science 248, 1124-1126.

Levy-Lahad, E., Wasco, W., Poorkaj, P., Romano, D.M., Oshima, J., Pettingell, W.H., Yu, C.E., Jondro, P.D., Schmidt, S.D., and Wang, K. (1995). Candidate gene for the chromosome 1 familial Alzheimer's disease locus. Science 269, 973-977.

Li, B., Adams, C.C., and Workman, J.L. (1994). Nucleosome binding by the constitutive transcription factor Sp1. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 7756-7763.

Li, J., Ma, J., and Potter, H. (1995). Identification and expression analysis of a potential familial Alzheimer disease gene on chromosome 1 related to AD3. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 92, 12180-12184.

Lillie, J.W. and Green, M.R. (1989). Transcription activation by the adenovirus E1a protein. Nature 338, 39-44.

Lo, Y.Y.C., Wong, J.M.S., and Cruz, T.F. (1996). Reactive oxygen species mediate cytokine activation of c-Jun NH2-terminal kinases. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 15703-15707.

Lu, J., Lee, W., Jiang, C., and Keller, E.B. (1994). Start site selection by Sp1 in the TATA-less human Ha-ras promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 5391-5402.

Lukiw, W.J., Rogaev, E.I., Wong, L., Vaula, G., McLachlan, D.R., and St George Hyslop, P. (1994). Protein-DNA interactions in the promoter region of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) gene in human neocortex. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 22, 121-131.

Luo, L.Q., Martin Morris, L.E., and White, K. (1990). Identification, secretion, and neural expression of APPL, a Drosophila protein similar to human amyloid protein precursor. J. Neurosci. 10, 3849-3861.

Luo, L., Tully, T., and White, K. (1992). Human amyloid precursor protein ameliorates behavioral deficit of flies deleted for Appl gene. Neuron 9, 595-605.

Lüscher, B., Mitchell, P.J., Williams, T., and Tjian, R. (1989). Regulation of transcription factor AP-2 by the morphogen retinoic acid and by second messengers. Genes Dev. 3, 1507-1517.

Ma, J., Yee, A., Brewer, H.B., Das, S., and Potter, H. (1994). Amyloid-associated proteins alpha 1-antichymotrypsin and apolipoprotein E promote assembly of Alzheimer beta-protein into filaments. Nature 372, 92-94.

MacGregor, P.F., Abate, C., and Curran, T. (1990). Direct cloning of leucine zipper proteins: jun binds cooperatively to the CRE and CRE-BP1. Oncogene 5, 451-458.

Mahley, R.W. (1988). Apolipoprotein E: cholesterol transport protein with expanding role in cell biology. Science 240, 622-630.

Mantyh, P.W., Ghilardi, J.R., Rogers, S., DeMaster, E., Allen, C.J., Stimson, E.R., and Maggio, J.E. (1993). Aluminum, iron, and zinc ions promote aggregation of physiological concentrations of beta-amyloid peptide. J. Neurochem. *61*, 1171-1174.

Martin, J.J., Gheuens, J., Bruyland, M., Cras, P., Vandenberghe, A., Masters, C.L., Beyreuther, K., Dom, R., Ceuterick, C., and Lubke, U. (1991). Early-onset Alzheimer's disease in 2 large Belgian families. Neurology 41, 62-68.

Masliah, E., Terry, R.D., DeTeresa, R.M., and Hansen, L.A. (1989). Immunohistochemical quantification of the synapse-related protein synaptophysin in Alzheimer disease. Neurosci. Lett. 103, 234-239.

Masliah, E., Mallory, M., Ge, N., and Saitoh, T. (1992). Amyloid precursor protein is localized in growing neurites of neonatal rat brain. Brain Research 593, 323-328.

Masters, C.L., Simms, G., Weinmann, N.A., Multhaup, G., McDonald, B.L., and Beyreuther, K. (1985). Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 82, 4245-4249.

Mattson, M.P., Cheng, B., Culwell, A.R., Esch, F.S., Lieberburg, I., and Rydel, R.E. (1993). Evidence for excitoprotective and intraneuronal calcium-regulating roles for secreted forms of the beta-amyloid precursor protein. Neuron 10, 243-254.

Mattson, M.P. (1997). Central role of oxyradicals in the mechanism of amyloid β -peptide cytotoxicity. Alz. Dis. Rev. 2, 1-14.

McKnight, G.S. (1991). Cyclic AMP second messenger systems. Curr. Opin. Cell. Biol. 3, 213-217.

Medcalf, R.L., Ruegg, M., and Schleuning, W.-D. (1990). A DNA motif related to the cAMP-responsive element and an exon-located activator protein-2 binding site in the human tissue-type plasminogen activator gene promoter cooperate in basal expression and convey activation by phorbol ester and cAMP. J. Biol. Chem. 265, 14618-14626.

Migheli, A., Butler, M., Brown, K., and Shelanski, M.L. (1988). Light and electron microscope localization of the microtubule-associated tau protein in rat brain. J. Neurosci. 8, 1846-1851.

Minden, A., Lin, A., Smeal, T., Derijard, B., Cobb, M., Davis, R., and Karin, M. (1994). c-Jun N-terminal phosphorylation correlates with activation of the JNK subgroup but not the ERK subgroup of mitogen-activated protein kinases. Mol. Cell Biol. 14, 6683-6688.

Mitchell, P.J., Wang, C., and Tjian, R. (1987). Positive and negative regulation of transcription in vitro: enhancer-binding protein AP-2 is inhibited by SV40 T antigen. Cell 50, 847-861.

Mitchell, P.J., Timmons, P.M., Hebert, J.M., Rigby, P.W., and Tjian, R. (1991). Transcription factor AP-2 is expressed in neural crest cell lineages during mouse embryogenesis. Genes Dev. 5, 105-119.

Moechars, D., Lorent, K., De Strooper, B., Dewachter, I., and Van Leuven, F. (1996). Expression in brain of amyloid precursor protein mutated in the alpha-secretase site causes disturbed behavior, neuronal degeneration and premature death in transgenic mice. EMBO J. 15, 1265-1274.

Mortimer, J.A., van Duijn, C.M., Chandra, V., Fratiglioni, L., Graves, A.B., Heyman, A., Jorm, A.F., Kokmen, E., Kondo, K., and Rocca, W.A. (1991). Head trauma as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: a collaborative re-analysis of case-control studies. EURODEM Risk Factors Research Group. Int. J. Epidemiol. 20 Suppl 2, S28-S35.
Mullan, M., Crawford, F., Axelman, K., Houlden, H., Lilius, L., Winblad, B., and Lannfelt, L. (1992). A pathogenic mutation for probable Alzheimer's disease in the APP gene at the N-terminus of beta-amyloid. Nat. Genet. 1, 345-347.

Murrell, J., Farlow, M., Ghetti, B., and Benson, M.D. (1991). A mutation in the amyloid precursor protein associated with hereditary Alzheimer's disease. Science 254, 97-99.

Nalbantoglu, J., Tirado-Santiago, G., Lahsaini, A., Poirier, J., Goncalves, O., Verge, G., Momoli, F., Welner, S.A., Massicotte, G., Julien, J.P., and Shapiro, M.L. (1997). Impaired learning and LTP in mice expressing the carboxy terminus of the Alzheimer amyloid precursor protein. Nature 387, 500-505.

Namba, Y., Tomonaga, M., Kawasaki, H., Otomo, E., and Ikeda, K. (1991). Apolipoprotein E immunoreactivity in cerebral amyloid deposits and neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease and kuru plaque amyloid in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. Brain Res. 541, 163-166.

Narindrasorasak, S., Lowery, D., Gonzalez-DeWhitt, P., Poorman, R.A., Greenberg, B., and Kisilevsky, R. (1991). High affinity interactions between the Alzheimer's betaamyloid precursor proteins and the basement membrane form of heparan sulfate proteoglycan. J. Biol. Chem. 266, 12878-12883.

Narindrasorasak, S., Lowery, D.E., Altman, R.A., Gonzalez-DeWhitt, P.A., Greenberg, B.D., and Kisilevsky, R. (1992). Characterization of high affinity binding between laminin and Alzheimer's disease amyloid precursor proteins. Lab. Invest. 67, 643-652.

Narindrasorasak, S., Altman, R.A., Gonzalez-DeWhitt, P., Greenberg, B.D., and Kisilevsky, R. (1995). An interaction between basement membrane and Alzheimer amyloid precursor proteins suggests a role in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Lab. Invest. 72, 272-282.

Nelson, P., Christian, C., and Nirenberg, M. (1976). Synapse formation between clonal neuroblastoma X glioma hybrid cells and striated muscle cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 73, 123-127.

Neve, R.L., Finch, E.A., and Dawes, L.R. (1988). Expression of the Alzheimer amyloid precursor gene transcripts in the human brain. Neuron 1, 669-677.

Ninomiya, H., Roch, J.M., Sundsmo, M.P., Otero, D.A., and Saitoh, T. (1993). Amino acid sequence RERMS represents the active domain of amyloid beta/A4 protein precursor that promotes fibroblast growth. J. Cell Biol. 121, 879-886.

Nishimoto, I., Okamoto, T., Matsuura, Y., Takahashi, S., Murayama, Y., and Ogata, E. (1993). Alzheimer amyloid protein precursor complexes with brain GTP-binding protein G(0). Nature *362*, 75-79.

Ohta, M., Kitamoto, T., Iwaki, T., Ohgami, T., Fukui, M., and Tateishi, J. (1993). Immunohistochemical distribution of amyloid precursor protein during normal rat development. Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res. 75, 151-161.

Oltersdorf, T., Fritz, L.C., Schenk, D.B., Lieberburg, I., Johnson-Wood, K.L., Beattie, E.C., Ward, P.J., Blacher, R.W., Dovey, H.F., and Sinha, S. (1989). The secreted form of the Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein with the Kunitz domain is protease nexin-II. Nature 341, 144-147.

Page, K., Hollister, R., Tanzi, R.E., and Hyman, B.T. (1996). In situ hybridization analysis of presenilin 1 mRNA in Alzheimer disease and in lesioned rat brain. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 93, 14020-14024.

Pappolla, M.A., Omar, R.A., Kim, K.S., and Robakis, N.K. (1992). Immunohistochemical evidence of antioxidant stress in Alzheimer's disease. Am. J. Pathol. 140, 621-628.

Park, K. and Kim, K.-H. (1993). The site of cAMP action in the insulin induction of gene expression of acetyl-coA carboxylase is AP-2. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 17811-17819.

Pike, C.J., Walencewicz, A.J., Glabe, C.G., and Cotman, C.W. (1991). In vitro aging of beta-amyloid protein causes peptide aggregation and neurotoxicity. Brain Res. 563, 311-314.

Pluthero, F.G. (1993). Rapid purification of high-activity Taq DNA polymerase. Nucl. Acids Res. 21, 4850-4851.

Poirier, J., Hess, M., May, P.C., and Finch, C.E. (1991). Astrocytic apolipoprotein E mRNA and GFAP mRNA in hippocampus after entorhinal cortex lesioning. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 11, 97-106.

Poirier, J., Davignon, J., Bouthillier, D., Kogan, S., Bertrand, P., and Gauthier, S. (1993). Apolipoprotein E polymorphism and Alzheimer's disease. Lancet 342, 697-699.

Poirier, J. (1994). Apolipoprotein E in animal models of CNS injury and in Alzheimer's disease. Trends Neurosci. 17, 525-530.

Pollwein, P., Masters, C.L., and Beyreuther, K. (1992). The expression of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) is regulated by two GC-elements in the promoter. Nucl. Acids Res. 20, 63-68.

Pollwein, P. (1993). Overlapping binding sites of two different transcription factors in the promoter of the human gene for the Alzheimer amyloid precursor protein. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 190, 637-647.

Ponte, P., Gonzalez-DeWhitt, P., Schilling, J., Miller, J., Hsu, D., Greenberg, B., Davis, K., Wallace, W., Lieberburg, I., and Fuller, F. (1988). A new A4 amyloid mRNA contains a domain homologous to serine proteinase inhibitors. Nature 331, 525-527.

Qiu, W.Q., Ferreira, A., Miller, C., Koo, E.H., and Selkoe, D.J. (1995). Cell-surface betaamyloid precursor protein stimulates neurite outgrowth of hippocampal neurons in an isoform-dependent manner. J. Neurosci. 15, 2157-2167.

Querfurth, H.W. and Selkoe, D.J. (1994). Calcium ionophore increases amyloid beta peptide production by cultured cells. Biochemistry 33, 4550-4561.

Quitschke, W.W. and Goldgaber, D. (1992). The amyloid beta-protein precursor promoter. A region essential for transcriptional activity contains a nuclear factor binding domain. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 17362-17368.

Quitschke, W.W. (1994). Two nuclear factor binding domains activate expression from the human amyloid β-protein precursor promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 21229-21233.

Quitschke, W.W., Matthews, J.P., Kraus, R.J., and Vostrov, A.A. (1996). The initiator element and proximal upstream sequences affect transcriptional activity and start site selection in the amyloid beta-protein precursor promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 22231-22239.

Reisman, D. and Rotter, V. (1993). The helix-loop-helix containing transcription factor USF binds to and transactivates the promoter of the p53 tumor suppressor gene. Nucl. Acids Res. 21, 345-350.

Robakis, N.K., Ramakrishna, N., Wolfe, G., and Wisniewski, H.M. (1987). Molecular cloning and characterization f a cDNA encoding the cerebrovascular and the neuritic plaque amyloid peptides. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 84, 4190-4194.

Rogaev, E.I., Sherrington, R., Rogaeva, E.A., Levesque, G., Ikeda, M., Liang, Y., Chi, H., Lin, C., Holman, K., and Tsuda, T. (1995). Familial Alzheimer's disease in kindreds with missense mutations in a gene on chromosome 1 related to the Alzheimer's disease type 3 gene. Nature *376*, 775-778.

Rosen, D.R., Martin-Morris, L., Luo, L., and White, K. (1989). A Drosophila gene encoding a protein resembling the human β-amyloid protein precursor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 86, 2478-2482.

Roses, A.D. (1996). Apolipoprotein E in neurology. Curr. Opin. Neurol. 9, 265-270.

Roy, A.L., Meisterernst, M., Pognonec, P., and Roeder, R.G. (1991). Cooperative interaction of an initiator-binding transcription initiation factor and the helix-loop-helix activator USF. Nature 354, 245-248.

Saffer, J.D., Jackson, S.P., and Annarella, M.B. (1991). Developmental expression of Sp1 in the mouse. Mol. Cell Biol. 11, 2189-2199.

Saitoh, T., Sundsmo, M., Roch, J.M., Kimura, N., Cole, G., Schubert, D., Oltersdorf, T., and Schenk, D.B. (1989). Secreted form of amyloid beta protein precursor is involved in the growth regulation of fibroblasts. Cell *58*, 615-622.

Saitoh, T., Masliah, E., Jin, L.W., Cole, G.M., Wieloch, T., and Shapiro, I.P. (1991). Protein kinases and phosphorylation in neurologic disorders and cell death. Lab. Invest. 64, 596-616. Salbaum, J.M., Weidemann, A., Lemaire, H.-G., Masters, C.L., and Beyreuther, K. (1988). The promoter of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A4 precursor gene. EMBO J. 7, 2807-2813.

Salbaum, J.M. and Ruddle, F.H. (1994). Embryonic expression pattern of amyloid protein precursor suggests a role in differentiation of specific subsets of neurons. J. Exp. Zool. 269, 116-127.

Sambrook, J., Fritsch, E.F., and Maniatis, T. (1989). Molecular Cloning: A Laboratory Manual, Second Edition (Cold Spring Harbor, New York: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory).

Sassone-Corsi, P., Ransone, L.J., and Verma, I.M. (1990). Cross-talk in signal transduction: TPA-inducible factor jun/AP-1 activates cAMP-responsive enhancer elements. Oncogene 5, 427-431.

Sato, M., Fukushi, Y., Ishizawa, S., Okinaga, S., Muller, R.M., and Shibahara, S. (1989). Transcriptional control of the rat heme oxygenase gene by a nuclear protein that interacts with adenovirus 2 major late promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 264, 10251-10260.

Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D., George-Hyslop, P.H., Pericak-Vance, M.A., Joo, S.H., Rosi, B.L., Gusella, J.F., Crapper-MacLachlan, D.R., and Alberts, M.J. (1993). Association of apolipoprotein E allele epsilon 4 with late-onset familial and sporadic Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 43, 1467-1472.

Sawadogo, M. and Roeder, R.G. (1985). Interaction of a gene-specific transcription factor with the adenovirus major late promoter upstream of the TATA box region. Cell 43, 165-175.

Sawadogo, M., Van Dyke, M.W., Gregor, P.D., and Roeder, R.G. (1988). Multiple forms of the human gene-specific transcription factor USF. I. Complete purification and identification of USF from HeLa cell nuclei. J. Biol. Chem. 263, 11985-11993.

Schatt, M.D., Rusconi, S., and Schaffner, W. (1990). A single DNA-binding transcription factor is sufficient for activation from a distant enhancer and/or from a promoter position. EMBO J. 9, 481-487.

Schellenberg, G.D., Bird, T.D., Wijsman, E.M., Orr, H.T., Anderson, L., Nemens, E., White, J.A., Bonnycastle, L., Weber, J.L., and Alonso, M.E. (1992). Genetic linkage evidence for a familial Alzheimer's disease locus on chromosome 14. Science 258, 668-671.

Scheuner, D., Eckman, C., Jensen, M., Song, X., Citron, M., Suzuki, N., Bird, T.D., Hardy, J., Hutton, M., Kukull, W., Larson, E., Levy-Lahad, E., Viitanen, M., Peskind, E., Poorkaj, P., Schellenberg, G., Tanzi, R., Wasco, W., Lannfelt, L., Selkoe, D., and Younkin, S. (1996). Secreted amyloid beta-protein similar to that in the senile plaques of Alzheimer's disease is increased in vivo by the presenilin 1 and 2 and APP mutations linked to familial Alzheimer's disease. Nat. Med. 2, 864-870.

Schilling, K., Luk, D., Morgan, J.I., and Curran, T. (1991). Regulation of a fos-lacZ fusion gene: a paradigm for quantitative analysis of stimulus-transcription coupling. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 88, 5665-5669.

Schmechel, D.E., Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter, W.J., Crain, B.J., Hulette, C.M., Joo, S.H., Pericak-Vance, M.A., Goldgaber, D., and Roses, A.D. (1993). Increased amyloid beta-peptide deposition in cerebral cortex as a consequence of apolipoprotein E genotype in late-onset Alzheimer disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 90, 9649-9653.

Schmidt, M.L., Lee, V.M., and Trojanowski, J.Q. (1991). Comparative epitope analysis of neuronal cytoskeletal proteins in Alzheimer's disease senile plaque neurites and neuropil threads. Lab. Invest. 64, 352-357.

Schorle, H., Meier, P., Buchert, M., Jaenisch, R., and Mitchell, P.J. (1996). Transcription factor AP-2 essential for cranial closure and craniofacial development. Nature *381*, 235-238.

Schubert, D., LaCorbiere, M., Saitoh, T., and Cole, G. (1989). Characterization of an amyloid beta precursor protein that binds heparin and contains tyrosine sulfate. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 86, 2066-2069.

Seamon, K.B. and Daly, J.W. (1986). Forskolin: its biological and chemical properties. Adv. Cyclic. Nucleotide. Protein Phosphorylation. Res. 20, 1-150.

Selkoe, D.J. (1994). Normal and abnormal biology of the beta-amyloid precursor protein. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 17, 489-517.

Seubert, P., Vigo-Pelfrey, C., Esch, F., Lee, M., Dovey, H., Davis, D., Sinha, S., Schlossmacher, M., Whaley, J., and Swindlehurst, C. (1992). Isolation and quantification of soluble Alzheimer's beta-peptide from biological fluids. Nature 359, 325-327.

Shekarabi, M. (1996). Gene regulation of amyloid precursor protein during differentiation of neuroblastoma cells. Master Thesis, Department of Neurology and Neurosurgery, McGill University, Montreal, Canada.

Shekarabi, M., Bourbonnière, M., Dagenais, A., and Nalbantoglu, J. (1997). Transcriptional regulation of amyloid precursor protein during dibutyryl cyclic AMPinduced differentiation of NG108-15 cells. J. Neurochem. 68, 970-978. Shen, J., Bronson, R.T., Chen, D.F., Xia, W.M., Selkoe, D.J., and Tonegawa, S. (1997). Skeletal and CNS defects in presenilin-1-deficient mice. Cell 89, 629-639.

Sherman, C.A. and Higgins, G.A. (1992). Regulated splicing of the amyloid precursor protein gene during postnatal development of the rat basal forebrain. Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res. 66, 63-69.

Sherrington, R., Rogaev, E.I., Liang, Y., Rogaeva, E.A., Levesque, G., Ikeda, M., Chi, H., Lin, C., Li, G., and Holman, K. (1995). Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature 375, 754-760.

Sherrington, R., Froelich, S., Sorbi, S., Campion, D., Chi, H., Rogaeva, E.A., Levesque, G., Rogaev, E.I., Lin, C., Liang, Y., Ikeda, M., Mar, L., Brice, A., Agid, Y., Percy, M.E., Clerget-Darpoux, F., Piacentini, S., Marcon, G., Nacmias, B., Amaducci, L., Frebourg, T., Lannfelt, L., Rommens, J.M., St George-Hyslop, P.H. (1996). Alzheimer's disease associated with mutations in presenilin 2 is rare and variably penetrant. Hum. Mol. Genet. *5*, 985-988.

Shih, H. and Towle, H.C. (1994). Definition of the carbohydrate response element of the rat S14 gene. Context of the CACGTG motif determines the specificity of carbohydrate regulation. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 9380-9387.

Shoji, M., Golde, T.E., Ghiso, J., Cheung, T.T., Estus, S., Shaffer, L.M., Cai, X.D., McKay, D.M., Tintner, R., and Frangione, B. (1992). Production of the Alzheimer amyloid beta protein by normal proteolytic processing. Science 258, 126-129.

Sinha, S., Dovey, H.F., Seubert, P., Ward, P.J., Blacher, R.W., Blaber, M., Bradshaw, R.A., Arici, M., Mobley, W.C., and Lieberburg, I. (1990). The protease inhibitory properties of the Alzheimer's beta-amyloid precursor protein. J. Biol. Chem. 265, 8983-8985.

Sirito, M., Walker, S., Lin, Q., Kozlowski, M.T., Klein, W.H., and Sawadogo, M. (1992). Members of the USF family of helix-loop-helix proteins bind DNA as homo- as well as heterodimers. Gene Expr. 2, 231-240.

Sirito, M., Lin, Q., Maity, T., and Sawadogo, M. (1994). Ubiquitous expression of the 43and 44-kDa forms of transcription factor USF in mammalian cells. Nucl. Acids Res. 22, 427-433.

Slunt, H.H., Thinakaran, G., Von Koch, C., Lo, A.C., Tanzi, R.E., and Sisodia, S.S. (1994). Expression of a ubiquitous, cross-reactive homologue of the mouse beta-amyloid precursor protein (APP). J. Biol. Chem. 269, 2637-2644.

Smith, R.P., Higuchi, D.A., and Broze, G.J. (1990). Platelet coagulation factor XIainhibitor, a form of Alzheimer amyloid precursor protein. Science 248, 1126-1128.

Snow, A.D., Mar, H., Nochlin, D., Sekiguchi, R.T., Kimata, K., Koike, Y., and Wight, T.N. (1990). Early accumulation of heparan sulfate in neurons and in the beta-amyloid protein-containing lesions of Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome. Am. J. Pathol. 137, 1253-1270.

Snow, A.D., Sekiguchi, R., Nochlin, D., Fraser, P., Kimata, K., Mizutani, A., Arai, M., Schreier, W.A., and Morgan, D.G. (1994). An important role of heparan sulfate proteoglycan (Perlecan) in a model system for the deposition and persistence of fibrillar A beta-amyloid in rat brain. Neuron *12*, 219-234.

Snowdon, D.A., Ostwald, S.K., and Kane, R.L. (1989). Education, survival, and independence in elderly Catholic sisters, 1936-1988. Am. J. Epidemiol. 130, 999-1012.

St George-Hyslop, P., Haines, J., Rogaev, E., Mortilla, M., Vaula, G., Pericak-Vance, M., Foncin, J.F., Montesi, M., Bruni, A., and Sorbi, S. (1992). Genetic evidence for a novel familial Alzheimer's disease locus on chromosome 14. Nat. Genet. 2, 330-334.

Strittmatter, W.J., Weisgraber, K.H., Huang, D.Y., Dong, L.M., Salvesen, G.S., Pericak-Vance, M., Schmechel, D., Saunders, A.M., Goldgaber, D., and Roses, A.D. (1993). Binding of human apolipoprotein E to synthetic amyloid beta peptide: isoform-specific effects and implications for late-onset Alzheimer disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 90, 8098-8102.

Strittmatter, W.J., Saunders, A.M., Goedert, M., Weisgraber, K.H., Dong, L.M., Jakes, R., Huang, D.Y., Pericak-Vance, M., Schmechel, D., and Roses, A.D. (1994). Isoform-specific interactions of apolipoprotein E with microtubule-associated protein tau: implications for Alzheimer disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 91, 11183-11186.

Suzuki, N., Cheung, T.T., Cai, X.D., Odaka, A., Otvos, L.J., Eckman, C., Golde, T.E., and Younkin, S.G. (1994). An increased percentage of long amyloid beta protein secreted by familial amyloid beta protein precursor (beta APP717) mutants. Science 264, 1336-1340.

Takami, K., Terai, K., Matsuo, A., Walker, D.G., and McGeer, P.L. (1997). Expression of presenilin-1 and -2 mRNAs in rat and Alzheimer's disease brains. Brain Res. 748, 122-130.

Tanzi, R.E., Gusella, J.F., Watkins, P.C., Bruns, G.A.P., St.George-Hyslop, P., van Keuren, M.L., Patterson, D., Pagan, S., Kurnit, D.M., and Neve, R.L. (1987). Amyloid ß protein gene: cDNA, mRNA distribution, and genetic linkage near the Alzheimer locus. Science 235, 880-883.

Tanzi, R.E., McClatchey, A.I., Lamperti, E.D., Villa-Komaroff, L., Gusella, J.F., and Neve, R.L. (1988). Protease inhibitor domain encoded by an amyloid protein precursor mRNA associated with Alzheimer's disease. Nature *331*, 528-530.

Tanzi, R.E., Kovacs, D.M., Kim, T., Moir, R.D., Guenette, S.Y., and Wasco, W. (1996). The presenilin genes and their role in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease. Alz. Dis. Rev. 1, 90-98.

Thinakaran, G., Borchelt, D.R., Lee, M.K., Slunt, H.H., Spitzer, L., Kim, G., Ratovitsky, T., Davenport, F., Nordstedt, C., Seeger, M., Hardy, J., Levey, A.I., Gandy, S.E., Jenkins, N.A., Copeland, N.G., Price, D.L., and Sisodia, S.S. (1996). Endoproteolysis of presenilin 1 and accumulation of processed derivatives in vivo. Neuron 17, 181-190.

Tienari, P.J., De Strooper, B., Ikonen, E., Simons, M., Weidemann, A., Czech, C., Hartmann, T., Ida, N., Multhaup, G., Masters, C.L., Van Leuven, F., Beyreuther, K., and Dotti, C.G. (1996). The beta-amyloid domain is essential for axonal sorting of amyloid precursor protein. EMBO J. 15, 5218-5229.

Tomita, T., Maruyama, K., Saido, T.C., Kume, H., Shinozaki, K., Tokuhiro, S., Capell, A., Walter, J., Grunberg, J., Haass, C., Iwatsubo, T., and Obata, K. (1997). The presenilin 2 mutation (N141I) linked to familial Alzheimer disease (Volga German families) increases the secretion of amyloid beta protein ending at the 42nd (or 43rd) residue. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 94, 2025-2030.

Trejo, J., Massamiri, T., Deng, T., Dewji, N.N., Bayney, R.M., and Brown, J.H. (1994). A direct role for protein kinase C and the transcription factor Jun/AP-1 in the regulation of the Alzheimer's beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 21682-21690.

Van Broeckhoven, C., Backhovens, H., Cruts, M., De Winter, G., Bruyland, M., Cras, P., and Martin, J.J. (1992). Mapping of a gene predisposing to early-onset Alzheimer's disease to chromosome 14q24.3. Nat. Genet. 2, 335-339.

van Duijn, C.M., Clayton, D., Chandra, V., Fratiglioni, L., Graves, A.B., Heyman, A., Jorm, A.F., Kokmen, E., Kondo, K., and Mortimer, J.A. (1991). Familial aggregation of Alzheimer's disease and related disorders: a collaborative re-analysis of case-control studies. EURODEM Risk Factors Research Group. Int. J. Epidemiol. 20 Suppl 2, S13-S20.

Van Dyke, M.W., Sirito, M., and Sawadogo, M. (1992). Single-step purification of bacterially expressed polypeptides containing an oligo-histidine domain. Gene 111, 99-104.

Van Nostrand, W.E., Wagner, S.L., Suzuki, M., Choi, B.H., Farrow, J.S., Geddes, J.W., Cotman, C.W., and Cunningham, D.D. (1989). Protease nexin-II, a potent antichymotrypsin, shows identity to amyloid beta-protein precursor. Nature 341, 546-549.

Vito, P., Lacana, E., and D'Adamio, L. (1996). Interfering with apoptosis: Ca(2+)-binding protein ALG-2 and Alzheimer's disease gene ALG-3. Science 271, 521-525.

Vostrov, A.A., Quitschke, W.W., Vidal, F., Schwarzman, A.L., and Goldgaber, D. (1995). USF binds to the APB alpha sequence in the promoter of the amyloid beta-protein precursor gene. Nucl. Acids Res. 23, 2734-2741.

Wasco, W., Bupp, K., Magendantz, M., Gusella, J.F., Tanzi, R.E., and Solomon, F. (1992). Identification of a mouse brain cDNA that encodes a protein related to the Alzheimer disease-associated amyloid beta protein precursor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 89, 10758-10762.

Wasco, W., Gurubhagavatula, S., Paradis, M.D., Romano, D.M., Sisodia, S.S., Hyman, B.T., Neve, R.L., and Tanzi, R.E. (1993). Isolation and characterization of APLP2 encoding a homologue of the Alzheimer's associated amyloid beta protein precursor. Nature Genetics 5, 95-100.

Whitson, J.S., Selkoe, D.J., and Cotman, C.W. (1989). Amyloid beta protein enhances the survival of hippocampal neurons in vitro. Science 243, 1488-1490.

Wiley, S.R., Kraus, R.J., and Mertz, J.E. (1992). Functional binding of the "TATA" box binding component of transcription factor TFIID to the -30 region of TATA-less promoters. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 89, 5814-5818.

Williams, T. and Tjian, R. (1991a). Analysis of the DNA-binding and activation properties of the human transcription factor AP-2. Genes Dev. 5, 670-682.

Williams, T. and Tjian, R. (1991b). Characterization of a dimerization motif in AP-2 and its function in heterologous DNA-binding proteins. Science 251, 1067-1071.

Wingender, E., Kel, A.E., Kel, O.V., Karas, H., Heinemeyer, T., Dietze, P., Knuppel, R., Romaschenko, A.G., and Kolchanov, N.A. (1997). TRANSFAC, TRRD and COMPEL: towards a federated database system on transcriptional regulation. Nucl. Acids Res. 25, 265-268.

Wisniewski, H.M. and Rabe, A. (1986). Discrepancy between Alzheimer-type neuropathology and dementia in persons with Down's syndrome. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 477, 247-260.

Wong, P.C., Zheng, H., Chen, H., Becher, M.W., Sirinathsinghji, D.J., Trumbauer, M.E., Chen, H.Y., Price, D.L., Van der Ploeg, L.H., and Sisodia, S.S. (1997). Presenilin 1 is required for Notch1 and DII1 expression in the paraxial mesoderm. Nature 387, 288-292.

Workman, J.L., Roeder, R.G., and Kingston, R.E. (1990). An upstream transcription factor, USF (MLTF), facilitates the formation of preinitiation complexes during in vitro chromatin assembly. EMBO J. 9, 1299-1308.

Xia, W., Zhang, J., Kholodenko, D., Citron, M., Podlisny, M.B., Teplow, D.B., Haass, C., Seubert, P., Koo, E.H., and Selkoe, D.J. (1997). Enhanced production and oligomerization of the 42-residue amyloid beta-protein by Chinese hamster ovary cells stably expressing mutant presenilins. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 7977-7982.

Yankner. B.A., Dawes, L.R., Fisher, S., Villa-Komaroff, L., Oster-Granite, M.L., and Neve, R.L. (1989). Neurotoxicity of a fragment of the amyloid precursor associated with Alzheimer's disease. Science 245, 417-420.

Yankner, B.A., Duffy, L.K., and Kirschner, D.A. (1990). Neurotrophic and neurotoxic effects of amyloid beta protein: reversal by tachykinin neuropeptides. Science 250, 279-282.

Yankner, B.A. (1996). Mechanisms of neuronal degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Neuron 16, 921-932.

Zervos, A.S., Gyuris, J., and Brent, R. (1993). Mxi1, a protein that specifically interacts with Max to bind Myc-Max recognition sites. Cell 72, 223-232.

Zhang, M.Y., Katzman, R., Salmon, D., Jin, H., Cai, G.J., Wang, Z.Y., Qu, G.Y., Grant, I., Yu, E., and Levy, P. (1990). The prevalence of dementia and Alzheimer's disease in Shanghai, China: impact of age, gender, and education. Ann. Neurol. 27, 428-437.

Zhang, J., Hagopian-Donaldson, S., Serbedzija, G., Elsemore, J. Plehn-Dujowich, D. McMahon, A.P., Flavell, R.A., and Williams, T. (1996). Neural tube, skeletal and body wall defects in mice lacking transcription factor AP-2. Nature 381, 238-241.

Zheng, H., Jiang, M., Trumbauer, M.E., Sirinathsinghji, D.J., Hopkins, R., Smith, D.W., Heavens, R.P., Dawson, G.R., Boyce, S., and Conner, M.W. (1995). beta-Amyloid precursor protein-deficient mice show reactive gliosis and decreased locomotor activity. Cell 81, 525-531.